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Chapter

Resolve

89.

a Special Commission to study and investigate Communism and Subversive Activities and Related
Matters, in the Commonwealth.
establishing

Resolved, That an unpaid special commission, to consist of two members
designated by the president thereof, three members of
the house of representatives to be designated by the speaker thereof, and
two persons to be appointed by the governor, is hereby established for the
purpose of conducting an investigation and study of the extent, character
and objects of communism and subversive activities and related matters
within the commonwealth; the diffusion within the commonwealth of subversive and un-American propaganda that is instigated from foreign countries, or of a domestic origin, and attacks the principle of the form of
government as guaranteed by our constitution and all other questions in
relation thereto that would aid the general court in enacting any necessary remedial legislation.
Said commission in making its investigation shall consider all the aspects
of such activities, including, but not limiting its investigation thereto, educational, governmental, industrial and political activities. Said commission shall be provided with quarters in the state house or elsewdiere, shall
hold public hearings, may travel within and without the commonwealth,
may sit during the session and recess of the general court, may require by
summons the attendance of such witnesses and the production of such
books, papers and documents, and take such testimony as it deems necesof the senate to be

sary.

Upon a majority vote of the commission, summonses shall be issued
under the signature of the chairman or vice chairman, and shall be served
by an officer of the general court or by any person designated by the commission. The chairman or any member of the commission may administer
oaths to witnesses. Every person who, having been summoned as a
witness by said commission, or any sub-committee thereof, wilfully
makes default, or who, having appeared, refuses to answer any question
pertinent to the investigation hereby authorized, shall be guilty of contempt and shall be subject to a fine of two hundred dollars or by imprisonment for not more than one month, or both.
The subject of any investigation in connection with -which witnesses
are summoned shall be clearly stated before the commencement of any
hearings and the evidence sought to be elicited shall be relevant and
germane to the subject as so stated.
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Any witness summoned at a public hearing and any witness before a
private hearing shall have the right to be accompanied by counsel, who
shall be permitted to advise the witness while on the witness stand of his
rights.
Every witness shall have the opportunity at the conclusion of the
examination by the commission to supplement the testimony which he has
given by making a written or oral statement, which shall be made part of
the record, but such statement shall be confined to matters with regard to
which he has previously been examined.
Any person whose name is mentioned or who is specifically identified
and who believes that testimony or other evidence given in a public hearing before the commission or any sub-committee thereof or comment made
by any member of the commission or its counsel tends to defame him or
otherwise adversely affects his reputation, shall be afforded the following
privileges:
(A) He may file with the commiss on a sworn statement concerning
such testimony, evidence or comment which shall be made part of the
record of such hearing.
(B) He may appear
his own behalf.

personally befi

>re the commission and testify in

f

Said commission, during its invests ation, shall have the assistance of
the attorney general, the department c education and such other departments, boards, commissions and officers of the state government as may
be requested by said commission to assist and co-operate.
Said commission shall report its findings to the general court at such
time or times as it may deem advisable, but in any event shall file a final
report not later than June thirtieth, nineteen hundred and fifty-four, and
may expend for expenses and legal, clerical and other assistance, such
Approved Julxy 2, 1953.
sums as may be appropriated therefor.
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Resolved, That the unpaid special commission established by chapter
eighty-nine of the resolves of nineteen hundred and fifty-three is hereby
revived and continued for the purpose of continuing its investigation and
study of the extent, character and objects of communism and subversive
activities and related matters within the commonwealth; the diffusion
within the commonwealth of subversive and un-American propaganda
that is instigated from foreign countries, or of a domestic origin, and
attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our constitution and all other questions in relation thereto that would aid the
general court in enacting any necessary remedial legislation.
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Said commission in making its investigation shall consider all the
aspects of such activities, including, but not limiting its investigation
thereto, educational, governmental, industrial and political activities.
Said commission shall be provided with quarters in the state house or
elsewhere, shall hold public hearings, may travel within and without the
commonwealth, may sit during the session and recess of the general court,
may require by summons the attendance of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers and documents, and take such testimony as
it deems necessary.
Upon a majority vote of the commission, summonses shall be issued
under the signature of the chairman or vice chairman, and shall be served
by an officer of the general court or by any person designated by the
commission. The chairman or any member of the commission may administer oaths to witnesses. Every person who behaves in a disorderly
or contemptuous manner before such commission shall be deemed guilty
of a misdemeanor punishable as provided in section twenty-eight A of
chapter three of the General Laws.
The subject of any investigation in connection with which witnesses
are summoned shall be clearly stated before the commencement of any
hearings and the evidence sought to be elicited shall be relevant and
germane to the subject as so stated.
Any witness summoned at a public hearing and any witness before a
private hearing shall have the right to be accompanied by counsel, who
shall be permitted to advise the witness while on the witness stand of
his rights.
Every witness shall have the opportunity at the conclusion of the
examination by the commission to supplement the testimony which he
has given by making a written or oral statement, which shall be made
part of the record, but such statement shall be confined to matters with
regard to which he has previously been examined.
Any person whose name is mentioned or who is specifically identified
and who believes that testimony or other evidence given in a public
hearing before the commission or any sub-committee thereof or comment
made by any member of the commission or its counsel tends to defame
him or otherwise adversely affects his reputation, shall be afforded the
following privileges:

(a) He may file with the commission a sw'orn statement concerning
such testimony, evidence or comment, which shall be made part of the
record of such hearing.
(6) He may appear personally before the commission and testify in his
own behalf.

Said commission, during its investigation, shall have the assistance of
the attorney general, the department of education and such other departments, boards, commissions and officers of the state government as may
be requested by said commission to assist and co-operate.
Said commission shall report its findings to the general court at such
time or times as it may deem advisable, but in any event shall file a final
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report not later than May fifteenth, nineteen hundred and fifty-five.
Such report shall include the name and all other identifying data available
to the commission, of any individual, concerning whom, the commission,
during the course of the investigation, has received creditable evidence
that such individual was or is a member of the communist party, a communist or a subversive. Said commission may expend for expenses and
legal, clerical and other assistance, the balance available in item 0298-00
of section two of chapter one hundred and ninety-seven of the acts of the
current year and such sums as may hereafter be appropriated therefor.
Approved June 10, 1954.
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Resolved, That the unpaid special commission established by chapter
eighty-nine of the resolves of nineteen hundred and fifty-three and revived and continued by chapter one hundred and twenty-three of the
resolves of nineteen hundred and fifty-four is hereby revived and continued for the purpose of continuing its investigation and study of the
extent, character and objects of communism and subversive activities
and related matters within the commonwealth; the diffusion within the
commonwealth of subversive and un-American propaganda that is instigated from foreign countries, or of a domestic origin, and attacks the
principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our constitution
and all other questions in relation thereto that would aid the general
court in enacting any necessary remedial legislation.
Said commission in making its investigation shall consider all the aspects of such activities, including, but not limiting its investigation thereto,
educational, governmental, industrial and political activities. Said commission shall, in the course of its investigation and study, consider the
subject matter of current house document numbered 140, relative to
candidates for public office making known any communist affiliation;
of current house document numbered 459, relative to disqualifying for
employment by the commonwealth or of any of its political subdivisions
any officer or employee who refuses to answer certain questions concerning the conduct of his office or the performance of his duties; of current
house document numbered 1571, relative to registration of voters in
cities and towns, and of current house document numbered 1802, relative
to disqualifying for employment by the commonwealth or any of its
subdivisions any person who refuses to answer certain questions relative
to his acts while an official or employee of the commonwealth or of its
subdivisions. Said commission shall be provided with quarters in the
state house or elsewhere, shall hold public hearings, may travel within
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and without the commonwealth, may sit during the session and recess of
the general court, may require by summons the attendance of such
witnesses and the production of such books, papers and documents, and
take such testimony as it deems necessary.
Upon a majority vote of the commission, summonses shall be issued
under the signature of the chairman or vice chairman, and shall be served
by an officer of the general court or by any person designated by the
commission. The chairman or any member of the commission may administer oaths to witnesses. Every person who behaves in a disorderly
or contefnptuous manner before such commission shall be deemed guilty
of a misdemeanor punishable as provided in section twenty-eight A of
chapter three of the General Laws.
The subject of any investigation in connection with which witnesses
are summoned shall be clearly stated before the commencement of any
hearings and the evidence sought to be elicited shall be relevant and
germane to the subject as so stated.
Any witness summoned at a public hearing and any witness before a
private hearing shall have the right to be accompanied by counsel, who
shall be permitted to advise the witness while on the witness stand of his
rights.

Every witness shall have the opportunity at the conclusion of the examination by the commission to supplement the testimony which he has
given by making a written or oral statement, which shall be made part
of the record, but such statement shall be confined to matters with regard
to which he has previously been examined.
Any person whose name is mentioned or who is specifically identified
and who believes that testimony or other evidence given in a public
hearing before the commission or any sub-committee thereof or comment
made by any member of the commission or its counsel tends to defame
him or otherwise adversely affects his reputation, shall be afforded the
following privileges:
(a) He may file with the commission a sworn statement concerning
such testimony, evidence or comment, which shall be made part of the
record of such hearing.
(6) He may appear personally before the commission and testify in
his own behalf.
Said commission, during its investigation, shall have the assistance of
the attorney general, the department of education and such other departments, boards, commissions and officers of the state government as may
be requested by said commission to assist and co-operate.
Said commission shall report its findings to the general court at such
time or times as it may deem advisable, but in any event shall file a
final report not later than the first day of February, nineteen hundred
and fifty-six. Such report shall include the name and all other identifying
data available to the commission, of any individual, concerning whom,
the commission, during the course of the investigation, has received

1955.]

SENATE —No. 760.

9

creditable evidence that such individual was or is a member of the communist party, a communist or a subversive. Said commission may expend for expenses and legal, clerical and other assistance, the balance
available in item 0298-00 of section two of chapter one hundred and
ninety-seven of the acts of nineteen hundred and fifty-four and such
sums as may hereafter be appropriated therefor.
Approved May IS, 1956.
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INTERIM REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMISSION
ON COMMUNISM, SUBVERSIVE ACTIVITIES
AND RELATED MATTERS WITHIN THE COMMONWEALTH.

Introduction.

Tiie Special Commission on Communism, Subversive Ac-

tivities and Related Matters within the Commonwealth,

created under a resolve, chapter 89 of 1953, was revived
and continued by chapter 123, Resolves of 1954, and chapter 52, Resolves of 1955.
Representatives John T. Tynan of Boston and Roger A.
Sala of North Adams were appointed to the Commission by
the Speaker of the House of Representatives on January 13,
1955, to serve in place of Representative Paul A. McCarthy,
now deceased, and Mary B. Newman.
Representative John T. Tynan was subsequently elected
vice-chairman.
Foreword.

There is submitted herewith to your honorable bodies
this first fact-finding report of your Commission charged
with “the conducting of an investigation and study of the
extent, character and object of communism and subversive
activities and related matters within the Commonwealth.”
The within report deals with several phases of the study.
It recounts its investigation and analysis of a “communist
front” organization. It reports on the efforts of a group to
support the official daily newspaper of the Communist
Party. It fulfills an obligation to list names and identifying
data of individuals concerning whom it has received creditable evidence that they are or were members of the Communist Party, and it publishes the present list of organiza-
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tions which have been designated as subversive by the
Attorney General of the United States.
The facts here reported and the conclusions drawn are
the result of deliberate and matured investigation, study
and consideration. Has this Commission erred, it has been
neither through emotion nor haste. And deliberately so.
The gravity of a legislative commission’s pronouncement of
evidence that citizens recognize initial loyalty to a foreign
power is appreciated. But abhorrence to recognize truth
should never be a deterrent when an obligation to declare
it exists.
The first portion of this report is a purposely detailed
account of the investigation and study of an organization
which styled itself “The New England Citizens concerned
for Peace.” The investigation revealed this organization to
have been created and directed by and for Communists and
Communist sympathizers. Undoubtedly, many innocent,
well-meaning people were guilelessly attracted to it. But
the study revealed, and the report is offered, as a clear example of a Communist “front,” and the methods used in
such an organization to further the Communist conspiracy.

The Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, referred to
in this report, has been less public during the life and extension of the Commission than it was when our investigation started. That does not necessarily mean that it is
not still active. The “Daily Worker” of May 22, 1955,
announced the receipt of $l,OOO from the New England
Freedom of the Press Committee.
One of the directions to this Commission by the General
Court is to include in its report “the name and all other
identifying data available to the Commission of any individual concerning whom the Commission, during the course
of its investigation, has received creditable evidence that
such individual was or is a member of the Communist Party,
or a Communist or a Subversive.”
There are included in this report the names and identifying data of a number of persons concerning whom the Commission, during the course of its investigation, has received
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creditable evidence that they have been members of the
Communist Party. The present list is not all-inclusive. It
is made up of those whom we have summoned, or attempted
to summon, before us and have been able to weigh their
testimony with the other evidence that we have received.
It is because we have to date followed a self-imposed rule
of giving, or attempting to give, a hearing to a person concerning whom we have received creditable evidence of his
Communist activity before publicly announcing any finding that the absence of some well-known Communists from
this list will be readily noticeable.
It can be truly said that the identification of Communists
as members of the Communist Party is not as important as
identifying those who are following and promoting the Communist line. Those who follow the Communist line are
serving the Communist conspiracy to the same extent as its
actual members. The identification of present actual membership is a most difficult task. The Communists no longer
carry cards, nor are records kept bearing their true names.
Some persons who are Communists are exempted from membership. Others are ordered to drop out of active membership, but continue carrying out the Party will and remain
under discipline. It is often they who are the leaders and
who present the greatest potential threat.
Communist activity in Massachusetts today is distinctly
underground. The number of its adherents has lessened, but
not the zeal or fervor of its hard core. They are still hard
at it.
Our investigation is continuing. An additional report on
other phases of communistic activities within the Commonwealth is now being prepared.
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace.

The investigation of this Commission into Communism
and subversive activities in the Commonwealth led it clearly
and inevitably to the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace. This organization was founded in the spring of 1951
by “a small committee.”
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There were six signers “for the committee” of the “statement on the aims of the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace,” dated May 3, 1951.
The signers were:
Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., Chairman.
Elizabeth Raymond, Secretary.
Rev. Kenneth DeP. Hughes.
Florence Luscomb.
George Markham.
Mary

Rackliffe.
For the Committee.

All of the signers, with the exception of Rev. Kenneth
DeP. Hughes, have been witnesses before this Commission.
The five signers who have been witnesses before us availed
themselves of the privileges of the Fifth Amendment to the
United States Constitution, or the Twelfth Article of the
Massachusetts Declaration of Rights, and refused to answer
questions making inquiry into their present or past membership in the Communist Party. This Commission has received creditable evidence that all five have been active
Communists. The investigation has led the Commission to
the irresistible conclusion that the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace was communist-inspired and dominated, and that its activities were directed to the furthering
of the Moscow-inspired “peace” propaganda campaign for
the benefit of Soviet Russia.
We chronicle here the thread we followed that weaved the
pattern of a typical “Communist Front” organization. It
is an illustration of how Communists organize and direct
groups for outwardly worthy purposes, use them as propaganda tools, and when the immediate need or use is over,
they fold them up and move into newer fields.
Initial

Investigation Impulse.

Early in our investigation in the fall of 1953, the attention
of the Commission was called to meetings and activities that
had taken place in the town of Sharon, and to some members
of that community.
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Sharon is a typical Massachusetts residential village
New England town. We received information of meetings
at the home of Charles Hoover Russell, an instructor at Boston University, who then resided at 146 Billings Street,

Sharon.

Particular curiosity and discussion in the town had
arisen over the showing in Mr. Russell’s home of a picture
that had been made in Warsaw entitled “Peace Will Win,”
and of assemblies in his home of persons identified to us as
Communists. In an effort to find the history of that picture and its circulation, we were finally led to the aims and
purposes and the personnel of the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace. The investigation led to the history
of Communist-inspired “peace” activities at about the time
of the Korean War. In order to properly evaluate the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace, it is necessary to reconstruct the world and local conditions as they unfolded
on and after the spring of 1950.
It was on June 25, 1950, that hostilities had broken out
in Korea, and on June 27 President Truman pledged our
military assistance to the Republic in South Korea. The
Communist Party of the United States and all Soviet propaganda agencies decried our “aggression,” pleaded for the
support of the “people’s government” of Red China, and
championed its cause for admission to the United Nations,
engaged in an international “peace” crusade, proclaimed
warnings of the dangers that would follow from the re-arming of Western Germany, and crusaded for reduction of arms
and the outlawing of atomic weapons. The Communistinspired Stockholm Peace Appeal had been issued and propagandized extensively in the United States. This appeal was
a major program to weaken the United States and the democratic world.

Massachusetts “Peace” Fronts
There were three active peace “fronts” in Boston by
August, 1950,
the Minute Women for Peace, the Massachusetts Action Committee for Peace, and the Committee
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for Peace Week-end. The Massachusetts Action Committee for Peace was headed by Rev. Robert M. Muir of Roxbury. The chairman of the Minute Women for Peace was
Mrs. Helen Johnson. Mrs. Florence Tamsky was the chairman of the Committee for Peace Week-end.
Both the Reverend Mr. Muir and Mrs. Johnson were
delegates to the Warsaw Peace Conference in November of
1950, and Mr. Muir then toured Russia on the invitation of
the Soviet government. Both Mrs. Tamsky and Mrs. Johnson have been identified in this report as persons concerning
whom we have received creditable evidence that they were
members of the Communist Party.
The Peace Week-end was the most highly organized and
extensive campaign of the summer. It consisted of street
meetings with loud speakers, the circulation of literature
and petitions, a baby carriage parade, and rallies in different
parts of Boston. The demonstration had originated at the
instance of the Minute Women for Peace. All three activities were hailed and praised by the “Daily Worker,” the
Communist Party newspaper. They were endorsed by
Emanuel Blum, and other Red leaders in Boston, and by
Gus Hall, national secretary of the Communist Party.
Among some of the quotations in the literature circulated
by these organizations were the following:
“The good neighbor tradition is seen as Yankee imperialism by many
of the South American people. We now have added the Koreans to the
others.

”

“We do not condone the use of force [though we understand it], but when
that force is used for a just cause within the boundaries of one nation,
we find it impossible to support the use of an international counter-force
of far greater destructive potentiality.
“It is quite clear now that, had the Koreans been able to redress their
own grievances in accordance with the majority will, the civil war would
not have occurred. It is also clear from the almost immediate collapse
of Rhee’s forces, and the support of the North Koreans by the populace
in the south, that the civil war would now be over but for foreign intervention. It is hard to measure to what degree foreign intervention unified
the Korean people around their ‘sons of liberty’.”
”

The demands in the summer of 1950 by the Massachusetts Action Committee for Peace called for an insistence
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that the United States accept the Nehru proposal for the
seating of Communist China in the United Nations before
settlement of the Korean problem, and, furthermore, called
for the withdrawal of “all United States forces and the
threat of force from Formosa, Indo-China and the Philippines.”
Concerning the “peace” movement which was being
sponsored by these Massachusetts organizations that summer, in detailed instructions to the comrades, the Communist Party directed;
If we can reach millions with the peace appeal, we shall be involving
millions in the success of all other struggles.
Reaching the millions opens up possibilities of bringing into our ranks
new thousands of the best fighters for peace and security and socialism.
Each State, city and section committee should work out local partybuilding objectives. They can be realized and over-fulfilled in the very
course of the Stockholm pledge campaign.
new

The Boston Communists were busy carrying out these
directions.
Warsaw Peace Congress.

The concerted Soviet-inspired peace drive in the fall of
1950 centered about a World Peace Congress to be held in
Sheffield, England, on November 13-19. This Conference
was never held in England because that country would not
allow entry to a great number of delegates because of their
prominence as Communists.
There was an immediate switch of plans as a result of
the actions of the British government. The Congress was
transferred to Warsaw, Poland. American delegates at
Warsaw included delegates from Massachusetts.
At the Congress a Communist line program was adopted
by a vote of 1,650 to 3, and the dissenters consisted of two
Americans and one English delegate. The dissenters were
not from Massachusetts. There were violent attacks made
at the Congress on “American imperialism,” and the
“peace” program adopted was consistent in every detail
with the Russian position in world affairs.
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The “Daily Worker” of November 20 carried a lead
story dated Warsaw, Poland, November 19, which stated:
Two thousand delegates to the Second World Peace Congress from
including 49 United States citizens .
yesterday en70 countries
thusiastically supported demands that the United States government
adopt a hands-off policy in Korea and that the United Nations condemn
General Douglas MacArthur for attempting to invoke a third world war.
.

.

.

.

.

The Congress among other resolutions called for the
withdrawal of foreign armies from Korea, the fixing of
General Mac Arthur’s responsibility for the “crimes committed in Korea,” and the termination of American intervention in Formosa.
The official Soviet Cominform Journal commented on
the Congress as follows:
The delegates denounced with wrath and indignation the sanguinary
aggression of the American imperialists in Korea, their brazen provocations in relation to the Chinese People’s Republic, the feverish militarization of Western Germany and Japan, the progressive transformation of
the United Nations organization into an appendage of the U. S. State
Department and the frantic armament drive.

In our very careful and thorough study of all the evidence
we have been able to collect relative to the Warsaw Congress,
we have been unable to find one detail of its findings or resolutions that was inconsistent with the propaganda of the

Soviet Republics.
The early months of 1951 revealed tub-thumping by the
Communist Party and its sympathizers and front organizations in the United States for carrying out the propaganda
outlined in and promoted at the Warsaw Peace Conference.
Birth

of the

New England Citizens Concerned

for

Peace.

This was the background that our investigation revealed
preceding the first written announcement by the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace. It was headed “Statement on the Aims of the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace.” The immediate project of the organization
called for a new local peace unit to be known as the New
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England Conference for Peace to meet at the Hotel Bradford in Boston on June 23, 1951, "to support, and try to
get a large group of delegates to attend, the American
People’s Congress and Exposition for Peace, called by the
American Peace Crusade for Chicago on June 29, 30 and
July 1, 1951.”
The American Peace Crusade is an organization that has
been designated as subversive by the Attorney General of
the United States. The House Committee on Un-American
Activities has cited the American Peace Crusade as an organization which “the Communists established as a new
instrument for their ‘peace offensive’ in the United States,”
and which was heralded by the "Daily Worker” with the
usual bold headlines reserved for projects in line with Communist objectives.
It further developed through our investigation that a
sponsor’s meeting of the American Peace Crusade had been
held in Washington, D. C., on March 15, 1951. It was at
that meeting that a nation-wide Peace Conference at Chicago was announced and the sponsors agreed to stimulate
interest and enthusiasm for it in their local communities.
The activity in New England was announced by the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace. The sequel of
events and announcements and personnel support a necessary conclusion that the progenitor of the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace was the "communist
new instrument for their ‘peace offensive’ in the United
States.”
.

Aims

.

.

and Purposes.

There is quoted below in full the Statement of the Aims
of the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace;”
‘

*

‘

Nobody wants war; everybody wants peace.
Even the people who want to bomb bases in China urge it in the name
of peace.
Personally, we believe that the only way to peace lies in agreeing that
it is possible for the United States, the other Western democracies, the
countries of Asia, and the socialist or communist countries, to work out
practical ways and means of living together. On that basis, we believe
that an immediate conference among the great powers would get results.
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We believe, too, that there is no advantage to the cause of peace, or
to any country, in continuing the war in Korea, and we are convinced
that a truce could be established now. We think the truce could and
should be accompanied by the withdrawal of all foreign troops from
Korea, and could and should be immediately followed by a conference of
all interested parties to settle the affair over

a

table, with no further loss

of life on either side.

It seems likely, from various indications, that more than half of the
American people agree with this general outlook, but that the clamor of
drums is still too loud for their voices to be heard in Washington. There
appears to be no question at all that the majority of people in our allied
countries are looking for an end to war through negotiations.
The “great debate” is being carried on, unfortunately, in terms of
all-out war versus limited war. It appears to be up to us to bring into
the discussion the third great alternative peace through negotiation.
To get peace we must somehow assure the government that this is what
the people as a whole believe is needed.
For these reasons we have helped to organize a small committee which
is named New England Citizens Concerned for Peace. Our object is
threefold:
1. To carry on a New England-wide ballot campaign on the following three questions:
(a) Do you favor negotiating an end to the war in Korea and bringing our troops home now?
(b) Do you favor negotiations now among the Big Five leading to a
long-term settlement for world peace?
(c) Do you favor keeping Germany disarmed?
2. To support, and try to get a large group of delegates to attend,
the American People’s Congress and Exposition for Peace, called by
the American Peace Crusade for Chicago, June 29, 30 and July 1, 1951.
3. To organize a New England Conference for Peace in Boston on
Saturday, June 23, 1951, to register New England determination for
peace, discuss ways and means of achieving it, plan activity and organization for peace, and support the national conference.

We hope that at the Conference there will develop a broad and active
committee which will co-ordinate and inspire all the local peace committees we hope will be formed during the ballot campaign and in the
course of our telling people from many communities about the Conference.

The Conference agenda is not by any means thoroughly planned yet,
but will include round-table discussions on topics suggested by our broad
topics such as: the new situapurpose of peace through negotiations
tion in Asia since World War II; what should the role of the West be
in the East; Germany as a factor for peace or war; the possibilities of
a “Point Four” type of program financed on the same scale we now
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finance armaments; the practicability of reducing militarism and armaments; the need for peace to ensure adequate living standards at home
and abroad; the impact of the war on New England; and so forth.
The Committee welcomes any assistance in planning its work, and
depends on assistance for success in arousing in New England a demand
for peace which will be a real factor in achieving it.
Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., Chairman.
Elizabeth Raymond, Secretary.
Rev. Kenneth DeP. Hughes.
Florence Ltjscomb.
George Markham.
Mary

Rackliffe.
For the Committee.

Mat 3, 1951.

New England Conference

for

Peace.

We next secured a program of the New England Conference for Peace to be held dime 23, 1951. This contained
a list of sponsors which was added to the signers of the
original “Statement of Aims,” and a number of new names.
In addition to five of the signers of the “Statement of Aims,”
concerning whom we had creditable evidence of their
Communist Party affiliation, we summoned before us six
additional witnesses who were named as sponsors of the
New England Conference for Peace. One of them, Professor Mervin Jules of Northampton, admitted that he had
been a member of the Communist Party. We have received
creditable evidence the other five, whom we heard as witnesses, have been members of the Communist Party. They
are

Mrs.
Mrs.
Mr.
Mrs.
Mrs.

Rhoda Truax Aldrich, Cambridge.
Helen Johnson, Roxbury.
Walter A. O’Brien, Dorchester.
Walter A. [Laura] O’Brien, Dorchester.
Mary Rackliffe, Newton Highlands.

All of these five sponsors invoked constitutional privileges
not to incriminate themselves when asked to testify before
us as to whether or not they were then or ever had been
members of the Communist Party. There are other sponsors, concerning whom we have received creditable evidence
that they have been members of the Communist Party,
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whom we have not as yet summoned as witnesses, and for
that reason are not at present naming them.
It further developed during the investigation that the
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace leased office
space at 41 Mount Vernon Street, Boston, in December,
1951. The one-year lease was negotiated by Mary L. Davis,
who reported herself to the building owners as the secretary
of the organization. The lease was signed by Edwin B.
Goodell, Jr., as chairman. The name of Elizabeth Raymond
was furnished as treasurer.
The organization retained
space and paid rent for the premises for two years until
December, 1953. The Korean armistice had been signed on
July 27, 1953.
‘Peace Literature

We also secured leaflets and literature that had been
passed out on the streets and at factory gates, and outside
of meetings, which carried the name of New England Citizens Concerned for Peace as its sponsor during the years of
its existence. The printed leaflets in many instances carried the union mark “32”, which indicated that they had
been printed by the New Century Press at 86 Leverett
Street, Boston, operated at that time by David Gibber of
Winthrop. This printing house did printing for the Communist Party as far back as 1920, and the Massachusetts
Commission in 1938 observed in its report to the Legislature that “Century Press on Leverett Street was then, as
it now is, pouring through its presses tons of Soviet propaganda.” It was still at it in 1953.
We also secured leaflets bearing the sponsorship of the
“Communist Party of New England, 2 Park Square, Room
39, Boston, Mass.,” that had the same printers’ label “32”,
which were commenting in the same manner as the leaflets
of the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, and that
were being handed out by the same individuals simultaneously in the summer of 1951. One of the mimeographed
handbills we secured, entitled “Peace is Our Only Defense,”
which bore the sponsorship of the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, was initialed to indicate that the mime-
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ographing had been done for the “Citizens” by the Distributive Process and Office Workers of America. This was
a labor union that had been expelled by the C. I. O. because of Communist domination.
One of the leaflets distributed by the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace set forth:
The Citizens Concerned for Peace carries on its work by distributing
and making available peace literature; by assisting the formation and
activities of independent local peace groups; by filling engagements for
speakers; by booking the film “Peace Will Win”; by arranging conferences,

etc.

One of the pamphlets of ‘peace literature” which the
Citizens furnished, and by it notation on the bottom urged
for sale copies at 2 cents each, was a “Letter to Mr. Smith.”
This was the most scurrilous, vitriolic, savage and vicious
piece of maliciously false and revolting propaganda that
came to our attention from any source. It is quoted in
full below:
LETTER

TO

MR.

SMITH

Journalist Explains Why U. S.
Policy Frightens France.
The following article appeared in “Esprit,” one of the leading magazines of France. “Esprit’s” tendency is Catholic, its economic outlook,
upper class. The author, Charles Favrel, former correspondent in Korea
and Indo-China for the conservative “Le Monde” of Paris, is among the
best-known journalists in Europe. “Esprit” in presenting Favrel’s
article translated here in part
commented that he had “addressed
this letter to American readers. We thought it might interest French
readers and, in this way, reach some American consciences.
”

CHARLES

FAVREL.

Mr. Smith: As an “average American,” Mr. Smith, you probably
live in Kansas, the very center of the U. S. A. and the remarkable state
where the 28th parallel and the 100th meridian meet.
Your eye stretches miles and miles across the plain, a huge plain
watered by sweat but never by blood
except for the Civil War, a
far-away affair which helped you, as the books say, attain greatness.
You will never know, I hope, what it means to be invaded, deported,
sent to death camps, to have your cities wiped out and your fields burnt
out by

enemy

raids.
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However, if you had seen your own people’s flesh and mind aching with
such pains, you might feel closer to other people’s sufferings, you might
understand our feelings better and our reluctance. You might become a
little more human.
That indeed you Americans are not human is the sad truth which I,
an average Frenchman, feel bound to confess. Your are not human and
you proved it to a stunned and infuriated world by the ruthless, vicious,
deliberately aloof way you are waging the Korean war in which you ar

entangled.

.

.

.

All this, I say, because I happen to know more about it than you do.
I have seen the Gls at work and I will tell you how they went about it.
In Korea Gls know no pity. They think themselves a superior race
and treat the “natives” like filthy dogs. As far back as July, 1950, I
can remember noting this:
The Gls have no compassion for the miserable people swarming in the
villages or fleeing in disorder toward the countryside. They find the
towns on their way dirty and rusty, their houses torn down and their
peeling walls similar to those of the migratory camps dotted on the outskirts of their own big cities amid trash and garbage. So they put on
airs and, disgustedly, the way a refined gentleman would tuck in the
bottom of his pants before tip toeing through a muddy path, the Gls
refuse to see any human trace in the anguished faces turned toward them.
HATRED BEGINS.
Later as they experienced the hardships of the winter retreat, the Gls
who had, up till now, looked down upon the Korean people, began hating
them.

They held them responsible for their own plight and they ruthlessly
obeyed orders instructing them to throw back into the neighboring snow•covered fields the miserable and wandering refugees.
Nothing could justify such a barbaric order. Militarily there was no
need for putting through such agony people left for so long without help
because those who claimed to have gone to war in their defense were no

interested in their sad fate.
Whatever cold and soulless help they later received was due only to
world public pressure which was made aware of the situation through
the press. About this time I was writing in Le Monde the following;
American intervention in Korea has ended in disaster. It has bled that
country to death, killed many of its people, starved and terrorized it,
and annihilated and ruined it. . . The bodies of women, children and
old people suffice to tell a story of death and suffering .
towns and
villages have been reduced to ashes with their shelterless inhabitants
buried under the wreckage. The pitiful refugees herded along paths
and roads have been mercilessly machine-gunned.
longer

.

.

.
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SECOND

DEATH.

The mowed-down bodies of those other thousands of refugees machinegunned on the Suwon highway were given a second death when tanks
came back to crush them. Those who were waging that ferocious and
barbarous war asked for more. Torch in hand, the American Army
chased away the obstinate who had miraculously survived the massacre
from the ruined villages. All along a 150-mile front Korea is but a huge
fire, each house and each village aflame.
It was an order motivated by military considerations. It has been
carried out under techniques borrowed from Attilla’s hordes and perfected by the Prussians and the Russians. It is called the scorched earth
policy. No peace will ever erase from these martyred faces the look of
agony they had as they lay down on the snow to die a silent death. Like
the animal brought to the altar, they turned to their executioners with
pathetic and proud eyes.
I could still see, as I bent over the stiff bodies and over those dead
eyes, open to watch their killers go by, a look more gripping than if it
contained hate. And from those eyes came a glow of infinite and final
pain. You should have seen heroic mothers with a baby on their backs
and one on each arm get down to their waists in the freezing rivers and
trudge unflinchingly toward the final fall where death waited to snatch
the whole family in bulk.
SKELETON-LIKE

KIDS.

You should have seen skeleton-like kids go begging with joined hands
for some pitiful candy a sentimental warrior would throw at them as a
bone is thrown to a dog. You should have seen old people bent and
stumbling in the snow or stray soldiers drifting slowly by in the snow
carefully carrying their purple wounds as if they were some valuable object. You should have seen terror-stricken survivors escape from burning villages and flee ahead of the arsonists.
You should have seen Gls brush by them on their way without seeming to see them. Whoever has witnessed such a war will wonder whether
to feel sorry for, or to curse men and ideas whose world outlook is so devoid of any feeling of ptiy. .
If anybody ever dared to publish figures of the death toll and destruction suffered by North and South Korean civilians, as a result of the
“strategic” Allied bombings, you would understand why the peoples of
the world are so reluctant to agree to a possible World War intended to
liberate them at the price of total annihilation.
Despite the obstacles, the ostracisms, the anathemas coming from all corners of the
earth, the masses have shouted their hatred of war and their thirst for
.

.

.

peace.

.

.
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AFRAID OF MR. SMITH.
From all comers of the earth except from one, Mr. Smith, from yours.
But how can you lead us, and how can we like you? Don’t you realize,
Mr. Smith, that we are afraid of you?
We are afraid of you because you are no more satisfied with directing
the foreign policy of allied governments; now you want to step out of
your borders and forcibly prevent the peoples of the world from enjoying
freedom of speech. We are back to the days of the monarchy when the
Prussians were called in to save the Bastille.
Even more; if we want the Prussians permanently bivouacked in the
Tuileries Gardens and ready to machine-gun French discontent at the
blowing of a whistle, all that is needed is to sign an American-German
defense treaty similar to that just agreed on between the United States
and Japan.
The latter’s terms are quite plain:
“American forces may be used to guarantee Japan’s security, including assistance granted at the special request of the Japanese government
to crush all riots and internal disorders incited by one or several foreign
.”
powers or through them.
.

.

TRUMAN’S VERSION.

In the year of our Lord, 1951, such is Truman’s version of the great
Wilsonian concept of the right of peoples to self-determination!
You frighten us, Mr. Smith. Just like a spendthrift and wayward son
who is stupid enough to waste the best things nature gave him. But all
is not irretrievably lost. You can still be saved. .
I will say that you have such resources, such energies and magnificent
possibilities that we still have reason to hope.
The reason we live in such tragic times is that it is a period of growth
for two main tendencies which are feeling each other’s strength and provoking it.
You behave like a young puppy, sharpening its teeth by trying to bite.
With age you will calm down and acquire experience and the modesty
you lack. You will cease looking down at the world with the aloofness
of a stratospheric pilot.
What we need is to buy time, to calm the anxiety gripping the embittered nations of the world, who today feel like hunted animals.
The reason I have dwelt so long on the exclusive and inhuman aspects
of American behavior is that I wanted you to understand, Mr. Smith,
why we consider you the Number One Danger.
Danger Number Two, coming from the East, seems very remote, very
much easier to prevent. Europe entertains no fears from that side. . .
Europeans know that Russians are not anxious to rub against Western
civilization. They know that Europe is not yet on the decline, and that
.

.

.
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for a long time to come the nations of the world will need her. In any
case, war is not the only means to conquer error.
Such a war would fail in its purpose. For Europe it would mean invasion, massacre, ruins and bloody political upheavals which her people
would not be morally strong enough to overcome.
LAST

CHANCE.

It is vital, Mr. Smith, that you understand all this and that you help
people around you to understand it. Those who lend a deaf ear to what
we say, might listen to you.
You have power. Your will can be imposed. Your wishes can be
heard. You represent public opinion, the strong and mighty Mr. Public

Opinion.
a word, just a move, and you might change everything. You
make
the lights shine again . just have the will to do it.
might
Give it a try, Mr. Smith, and you will have done a great job, for you
are the last chance of peace.
Reprinted from the N. Y. “Sunday Compass,” Jan. 13, 1952, with
permission of “Esprit.” Issued by the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace, 41 Mt. Vernon St., Boston, Mass. Copies 2£ each; SI per
hundred, plus postage.

Just

.

.

“Peace Will Win

We witnessed the moving picture “Peace Will Win”,
which the N. E. C. C. P. sought to book and which Charles
Hoover Russell secured from them and displayed to his
friends and neighbors in the town of Sharon. It bore the
signature:

Artkino Pictures, Inc., New York City. Registered
under Foreign Agents Registration Act, as the American
Distributing Agent for Film Polski, Warsaw, Poland,
with the Department of Justice, Washington, D. C.
Where the registration statement is available, registration does not imply U. S. government approval or disapproval of the contents.

“Peace Will Win” was a moving picture made in Warsaw,
Poland, describing the attempt to hold the Second World
Peace Congress in Sheffield, England, and its exile from
England because there “speech remains free, but not the
speakers.” This was'the comment of the picture’s narrator
occasioned by the refusal of the British government to allow
many of the Communist delegates the right to enter the
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British Isles. The picture showed a number of sessions of the
Congress and also carried the speeches of many of the delegates. It glorified the suffering and the heroism of the
North Koreans, pictured the participation of the United
States at Korea as acts of imperialism and aggression,
dwelt on the agrarianism and peace lovingness of the People’s
Government of China and its right to become a member of
the United Nations, and looked to the Russian Soviet as the
great hope and beacon for peace in the world.
The principal United States speaker at the Congress was
the Rev. Willard Uphaus of New Haven, Connecticut. A
great part of his speech was shown and heard in the picture.
The speech he delivered at the Congress described that in
the United States “forces of war have done their utmost
to confuse the people and fill them with fear of an
aggressor. This program of fear and intimidation has
affected both public and higher education until teachers are
being discharged if they present the truth and refuse to sign
oaths, that mean thought control.” He condemned to the
Congress the loyalty program of the U. S. government,
decried the conviction of the eleven National Committee
members of the Communist Party, U. S. A., in New York
as a “trial of ideas” jeopardizing freedom of thought and
expression of all Americans.
The Reverend Mr. Uphaus was a National Co-ordinator
and member of the Resident Board of the American Peace
Crusade. He was a co-director of the American People’s
Congress and Exposition for Peace at Chicago. It was to
support both of these organizations that the N. E. C. C. P.
first declared itself publicly.
His activities at Warsaw and in our neighboring State of
New Hampshire, as they affected communism and subversive activities, were referred to recently in the report of
the Attorney General of New Hampshire, dated and filed
January 5, 1955. The Rev. Mr. Uphaus was a speaker at
the Community Church of Boston on May 14, 1955, on the
subject of the same New Hampshire investigation that had
been conducted by order of that State’s Legislature.
The net is a close weave.
.

.

.
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“Peace.”

Two of the speakers whom the N. E. C. C. P. presented in
the interest of “peace” and their billing by the organization
are rather interesting.
One announcement sponsored by The New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace set forth:
You and

your

Friends

are

Invited to Hear

Rev. STEPHEN H. FRITCHMAN
on

THE AMERICAN CONSCIENCE AND WORLD PEACE
on

Wednesday, May 27, at 8 p.m.
at

Twentieth Century Hall
3 Joy Street, Boston
Admission 60 cents, tax included.

:

Mr. Fritchman is one of America’s outstanding fighters for peace and
civil liberties. In 1947 he resigned as national director of Unitarian
youth work and editor of the weekly Christian Register to become pastor
of the largest Unitarian church on the Pacific coast, at Los Angeles,
Under his leadership the church has apidly grovrn and become a rallying
center for all movements for peace ind human betterment. Last year
Mr. Fritchman refused point blank to reveal to the Un-American Activities Committee confidences made to him as a minister, at the risk of
imprisonment for contempt. He is a powerful and moving speaker.

The Rev. Mr. Fritchman had appeared as a witness
before the House Committee on Un-American Activities
in Los Angeles, California, on September 12, 1951. Inasmuch as he was a former resident of Massachusetts, and
was presented here by the N. E. C. C. P. in the interests of
“peace,” it is interesting to observe some of the matters
that he failed to reveal to the House Committee, which
would seem to have not the slightest relevancy to confidences made to him as a minister.
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Here follows portions of the testimony of Stephen H.
Fritchman, Sept. 12, 1951:
Mr. Wheeler. State your full name, please.
Rev. Fritchman. Stephen H. Fritchman.
Mr. Wheeler. Your present address?
Rev. Fritchman. My home address?
Mr. Wheeler.

Yes.

Rev. Fritchman. 604 Cavanagh Road, Glendale.
Mr. Wheeler. When and where were you born?
Rev. Fritchman. Cleveland, Ohio, on May 12, 1902.
Mr. Wheeler. What is your occupation?
Rev. Fritchman. lam a parish minister,
Mr. Wheeler. Would you briefly relate your educational background?
Rev. Fritchman. I was graduated from the Cleveland Heights High
School. I attended and graduated from Ohio Wesleyan University in
1924. I attended the Union Theological Seminary in 1927, the New York
University in 1929, the Harvard University Graduate School in 1933;
that is about it, I believe. .
Mr. Wheeler. Relate briefly the churches with which you have been
connected since then.
Rev. Fritchman. I was connected with churches in Petersham, Mass.,
and Bangor, Maine. I was at the Unitarian headquarters as youth director and later as editor of the “Christian Register,” their national magazine, and then I became minister of the First Unitarian Church out
..

here.

.

.

.

Mr. Wheeler. Are you a member of the Arts, Sciences, and Professions Council?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer, both as a clergyman, who feels
the involving of associations and activities would be certainly jeopardizing my work as a parish minister, and I also decline to answer on the
grounds that it might tend to incriminate me or degrade me, and violate
my privilege under the Constitution, especially under the fifth amendment.

.
.

.

Mr. Wheeler. Do you support the United Nations action in Korea?
Rev. Fritchman. May I consult with my counsel?
Mr. Jackson.

Y<

Rev. Fritchman. I would decline to answer on the same grounds as
heretofore stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Are you a member of the Communist Party, Rev,
Fritchman?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer on the grounds that it may tend
to incriminate or degrade me and violate my privilege under the Constitution, and especially under the fifth amendment. I have answered this
question previously.
Mr. Wheeler, It is a well-known fact, from testimony before the committee, as well as many books that have been written, that communism is
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an atheistic form of government. Do you believe that there is a place for
communism in Christianity?
Rev. Fritchman. I have discussed this many times from the pulpit and
in print, and I decline to answer under the grounds heretofore stated. I
decline to answer on the grounds that it may tend to incriminate or degrade me, and I claim my privilege under the fifth amendment.
Mr. Wheeler. Have you ever read a book called “The Strange Case
of Stephen Fritchman?”
Rev. Fritchman. May I consult counsel?
Mr. Jackson. Yes.
Rev. Fritchman. I have read the book; yes.
Mr. Wheeler. Mr. Wilcox, in this book, listed a number of front organizations, which he alleges that Dr. Fritchman was a member of at one
time. I would like to read these fronts, and ask Dr. Fritchman whether
he would like to affirm or deny the statements contained herein.
The Committee to Defend America by Keeping Out of War
Mr. Jackson. Were you or were you not a member of the committee
just mentioned?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
.

.

.

heretofore stated.

Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a sponsor of the American Peace Mobili
zation?

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
previously stated.

Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever in any way connected with the American
Youth Congress?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
previously stated.
Mr. Wheeler. You are listed here as a national sponsor for the Emergency Peace Mobilization; is that correct?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds stated
previously.

Mr. Wheeler. AVere you ever

a

member of the American Round Table

on India?

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds
as stated heretofore.

Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the North American Spanish Committee Compaign to Aid International Volunteers?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
heretofore stated.

Mr.

AVere you ever a member of the United American

Spanish Aid Committee?

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question for the reasons I
have previously stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the American Committee
for Spanish Freedom?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
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that it might tend to incriminate or degrade me. I also refuse to answer
the question on the grounds previously stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a sponsor of the American Committee
for the Protection of Foreign Born?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it might tend to incriminate or degrade me.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the NationalFree Browder
Congress?

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
heretofore stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the National Council of
American-Soviet Friendship?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question for the reasons
previously stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the National Federation
for Constitutional Liberties?
Rev. Fritchman. I must decline to answer that question on the
grounds previously stated.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a trustee of the Samuel Adams School
in Boston?
Rev. Fritchman. I must decline to answer that question for the
reason and on the grounds I have stated before.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a national vice chairman of the New
York Committee to Win the Peace?
Rev. Fritchman. I must decline to answer that question on the same
grounds I have heretofore given.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a sponsor for the National Negro
Congress?

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the same
grounds as stated before.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever on the board of directors of the Committee for Democratic Far Eastern Policy?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it might tend to incriminate or degrade me.

Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a member of the Joint Anti-Fascist
Committee?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question for the reasons
stated before.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever an adult adviser for the American
Youth for Democracy?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it might tend to incriminate or degrade me.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a sponsor of the Council on Civil
Liberties?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
previously stated.
Refugee
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Mr. Wheeler. Were you in any way ever connected with the American Slav Congress?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the same
grounds.

Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever on the Morris U. Schappes Defense
Committee?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds that
I have given before.
Mr. Wheeler. Were you ever a sponsor of the Conference on Puerto
Rico’s Right to Freedom?
Rev. Fritchman. I will decline to answer that question on the same
grounds as given before.
Mr. Wheeler. Did you ever sign a statement that the Communist
Party should appear on the ballot?
Rev. Fritchman. I will decline to answer that question on the same
grounds that I have given before.
Mr. Wheeler. Have you ever contributed to the Sunday Worker?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the same
grounds as given before.
Mr. Wheeler. You believe in free speech, don’t you, Dr. Fritchman?
Rev. Fritchman. I most certainly do.
Mr. Wheeler. You believe in free speech for everybody; that they
should be allowed to express themselves on whatever they feel?
Rev. Fritchman. I certainly do.
Mr. Wheeler. According to this document, you condemned the
[American] Civil Liberties Union for supporting Gerald L. K. Smith’s
right to speak. Do you believe he should be given an audition also?
Rev. Fritchman. I believe, as I have said in my published works,
that civil liberties belong to everyone; that the incitement to violence is not a part of free speech, if it is violence against American
citizens.
Mr. Wheeler. Do you believe that the Communist Party could constitute violence against American citizens?
Rev. Fritchman. May I consult with my counsel?
Mr. Jackson. Yes.
[Rev. Fritchman consulted with Mr. Morris.]

Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it may tend to incriminate or degrade me.
Mr. Wheeler. Do you believe in the Communist’s right to speak?
Rev. Fritchman. I have already made a statement on free speech,
but I would still decline to answer that question.
Mr. Wheeler. Did you condemn the [American] Civil Liberties
Union or the Civil Liberties Committee for supporting Gerald L. K.
Smith’s right to speak?
Rev. Fritchman. I have already replied to that question.
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Mr. Wheeler. No, you have not answered the question, Dr. FritchDid you or did you not condemn the [American] Civil Liberties
Union for supporting Gerald L. K. Smith’s right to speak?
Rev. Fritchman. Didn’t I answer the question earlier, that I had
written an editorial or had written some works on that?
Mr. Jackson. Is it an editorial in question to which you refer?
Rev. Fritchman. Yes, it is.
Mr. Jackson. You did write such an editorial in condemnation of the
[American] Civil Liberties Union; is that correct?
Rev. Fritchman. I wrote an editorial, yes. I haven’t got the text of
it before me but I wrote essentially that; that was my position as I
remember it.
Mr. Jackson. In what publication did that appear?
Rev. Fritchman. In the “Christian Register”, which I was editing at
the time.
Mr. Wheeler. You don’t believe in the right of Gerald L. K. Smith
to speak; is that correct?
Rev. Fritchman. Ido not believe in the violation of anyone’s right
to free speech. As I said in that editorial, Ido not believe the Constitution protects those that would advocate force and violence against individual citizens of the United States.
Mr. Jackson. Rev. Fritchman, in that connection, do you believe
that the Communist Party is dedicated to and advocates the overthrow
of the United States government by force and violence?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it might tend to incriminate or degrade me.
Mr. Jackson. Where would an element of self-incrimination exist if
you answered “No” to that question?
Rev. Fritchman. Because I believe it would lead to further questions
that would definitely tend to incriminate me in these days.
Mr. Jackson. Let’s pursue this one point further. The right of selfincrimination, Rev. Fritchman, extends to those cases where you stand
in danger of prosecution on a criminal charge or charges. I should still
like an answer to my question.
In what way do you believe that an answer to my question, either
“Yes,” or “No” would involve you in a possible criminal prosecution?
Rev. Fritchman. May I consult with my counsel, sir?
man.

Mr. Jackson.

Yes, of course.

Rev. Fritchman. On the advice of counsel, and for reasons already
given, I decline to answer on the grounds that it may tend to incriminate
or degrade me.
Mr. Wheeler. Did you join in a tribute and a testimonial to the
“Red Dean” of Canterbury 1 at a $lOO-a-plate dinner sponsored by the
American-Soviet Friendship Committee?
Rev. Fritchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
previously given.
»Hewlett Johnson, Dean of Canterbury Cathedral,

England.
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Mr. Wheeler. Have you ever been a member of the German-AmeriBund?
Rev. Feitchman. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
that it may tend to incriminate or degrade me.
Mr. Wheeler. Are you presently a member of the Communist Party?
Rev. Feitchman. I decline to answer that question on the same
grounds,

can

Carl Marzani.
This announcement, “Sponsored by New England Citizens Concerned for Peace” related:

You and your Friends are Invited to Hear
CARL MARZANI

Author
of
We Can be Friends

The Book that can stop the Cold War and
Prevent the World War

The Most Important Book in a Decade
on Peace Prospects for 1953.

Friday, February 6, 8 p.m.
Twentieth Century Association
3 Joy Street, Boston
Admission 60 cents, tax included.
After graduating from Williams College and Oxford University, Eng-

land, Marzani taught economics at New York University. Served in

World War II as assistant divisional chief in the Office of Strategic
Services, After the war he resigned from a reliable position in the State
Department Intelligence Service in protest against the scuttling of
Roosevelt’s One World policy. Made the famous labor film, “Deadline
for Action”.

In the light of the biographical facts set forth of Carl
Marzani in the invitation of the N. E. C. C. P. to hear him
in the interest of “peace,” let there be here set down some
further biographical details of the invited guest speaker.
And to show that the association or enthusiasm of the spon-
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sors of the N. E. C. C. P. has neither been dimmed nor
shaken by the passage of time, it can here be recorded that
on the platform of the Community Church premises, under
the sponsorship of the Progressive Party, Carl Marzani
shared the speakers platform on May 11, 1955, with Florence Luscomb and Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., two of the leading
spirits of the N. E. C. C. P.
J. Anthony Paunch, who was Deputy Assistant Secretary
of State in 1946, was a witness on June 25, 1953, before the
Subcommittee on Internal Security of the United States
Senate. He was the official charged with security within
that department when Carl Marzani was in the employ of
the State Department in 1946. According to the evidence
offered before the subcommittee by Mr. Paunch, on December 20, 1946, he gave Carl Marzani his notice of dismissal
from the State Department on the grounds that such action
was warranted in the interest of the government. Marzani
was not permitted to leave the government service by resignation. Mr. Marzani was subsequently indicted, convicted
and served a term of two and one half years for fraud against
the government, for falsely stating in his application for employment with the government that he had not been a member of any organization that advocates the overthrow of the
United States by force or violence.
The evidence offered by the government at his criminal
trial was to the effect that Carl Marzani had been a member
of the Communist Party and that he was known in that
party under the name of Tony Whales. Two former members of the party and a member of the New York police department, who had joined the Communist Party imder the
direction of his superiors, identified and described Marzani’s membership and activities, imder the name of Tony
Whales, as a member of the Communist Party.
A portion of Marzani’s testimony before the Senate Subcommittee at Washington, D. C., on June 18, 1953, is herewith reported:
The Chairman. The committee will come to order.
Mr. Morris. Is Mr. Marzani here?
Do you swear the testimony
given in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?
...
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Mr. Marzani. I do.

Mr. Morris. Will you tell us from what universities you obtained
degrees?

Mr. Marzani. I got a degree from Williams College and a degree
from Oxford University.
Mr. Morris. In what year did you obtain your degree from Williams
College?

Mr. Marzani. 1935.
Mr. Morris. And Oxford?
Mr. Marzani. 1938.
Mr. Morris. What was your first employment after your graduation
from Oxford?
Mr. Marzani. Works Program Administration.
Mr. Morris. How long did you stay with the Works Program Administration?
Mr. Marzani. A matter of several months; 6, 7, 8.
Mr. Morris. What did you do after that?
Mr. Marzani. I obtained a position at New York University.. .
Mr. Morris. What was your job at New York University?
Mr. Marzani. I was a senior economics assistant and an economics
.

instructor.

Mr. Morris. How long

were you on

the faculty of the New York

University?

Mr. Marzani. In the neighborhood of a year. Senior assistant is
not quite faculty. I was an instructor for a year.
Mr. Morris. Then what did you do after that?
Mr. Marzani. I came to Washington in the Government.
Mr. Morris. What year was that?

sort

Mr. Marzani.

1942.

Mr. Morris. Then you applied for work with the Co-ordinator of
Information?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct
Mr. Morris. What was the Office

of Co-ordinator of Information?
Mr. Marzani. It was an agency of the Government charged with information and services to the Armed Forces of an economic nature,
reports, and so on.
Mr. Morris. Was that organization the starting point for the creation of the Office of Strategic Services?
Mr. Marzani.

I believe it was.

Mr. Morris. The OSS grew out of that development?
Mr. Marzani. I believe that is correct.
Mr. Morris. Will you tell us how you got your employment with
the Office of Co-ordinator of Information?
Mr. Marzani. I must claim the privilege, sir, the fifth amendment.
Mr. Morris. To tell us how you got your job with the Co-ordinator
of Information, a United States agency, would be putting into the record
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something that might at least be a link in a chain of circumstances leading to your conviction; is that the significance of your reply?
Mr. Marzani. It is my
I have been advised I may claim the privilege of the fifth amendment since a witness cannot be compelled to testify
against himself.
Sen. Johnston. So you think if you would answer that question it
might incriminate you in that some way?
Mr. Marzani. I claim the privilege.
Mr. Morris. What were your duties with the Office of Co-ordinator
of Information?
Mr. Marzani. It was my job to prepare digests from raw material.
Mr. Morris. How long did you remain with the Office of Co-ordinator
of Information?
Mr. Marzani. Until it became the Office of Strategic Services.
Mr. Morris. Who was your superior in that?
Mr. Marzani. General Donovan.
Mr. Morris. Immediate superior?
Mr. Marzani. I claim the privilege, sir.
Mr. Morris. You mean to tell us who your immediate superior was
all right.
The Chairman. The record will show that the witness claims the
privilege under the fifth amendment. His answer might tend to incriminate him.
Mr. Morris. How long did you remain in OSS in that capacity?
Mr. Marzani. Until I was drafted in the Army.
Mr. Morris. When was that?
Mr. Marzani. This was in 1943.
Mr. Morris. After you were drafted in the Army, did you apply for
assignment back to OSS?
Mr. Marzani. I decline to answer that on the basis of the fifth amendment and claim the privilege.
Mr. Morris. Even whether or not you were assigned back or you
applied for assignment?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct
Mr. Morris. Who helped you in being reassigned to the OSS?
Mr. Marzani. I claim the privilege. .
Mr. Morris. You were assigned back to the OSS?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct.
Mr. Morris. But you will not tell us how you arranged to be transferred back?
Mr. Marzani. I claim the privilege.
Mr. Morris. When you were reassigned as military personnel back to
OSS, did you do the same work you were doing when you were a civilian?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct.
Mr. Morris. Exactly the same?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct.
Mr. Morris. Was there a difference in pay?
Mr. Marzani. Considerable, I was a private,
.

.
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Mr. Morris. You were a private. But you were doing the same work
as you had previously?
Mr. Marzani. That is correct.
Mr. Morris. Who was your superior? Who gave you orders in carrying out this work?
Mr. Marzani. Within the agency?
Mr. Morris. Yes.
Mr. Marzani. I decline to answer under the fifth amendment.
Mr. Morris. How long did you stay in OSS?
Mr. Marzani. Until it went out of existence.
Mr. Mandel. Another description from the OSS on Mr. Marzani’s
application shows him as Chief of the Editorial Section, supervising
making of movies and charts on technical reports for higher echelons,
Army, Navy, OSS, and JCS.
Mr. Morris. That is your own description of your job?
Mr. Marzani. I presume it is.
Mr. Morris. Did you ever deal with any members of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff?
Mr. Marzani. Not as such. That is to say, I have dealt with the
Joint Chiefs of Staff as an organization.
Mr. Morris. You prepared material for them but you never dealt
with any actual member of the staff, is that it?
Mr. Marzani. That is right. I was one of the men responsible for
picking the targets for the raid on Tokyo, the Doolittle raid. That
came from the Air Force through the Joint Chiefs. It was a regular
staff setup. Requests would come in and people would be assigned.
I mentioned that because it was one of the earliest jobs which I recollect
clearly. It has already been in the record.
Sen. Johnston. Do you mean to come before this committee and
state you held this responsible position and at the same time you will
not say whether or not you were a member of the Communist Party at
that time?

Mr. Marzani. In view of the nature of this inquiry, sir, I must
respectfully claim the privilege of the fifth amendment. . . .
Mr. Morris. Were you a member of the Communist Party?

..

wp.

-

�

Mr. Marzani. I claim the fifth amendment, the privilege.
Mr. Morris. Did you attend Communist meetings under the name
of Tony Whales'
Mr. Marzani. I claim the privilege.
.
Mr. Morris.
Mr. Manrlpl
Mr.
Morris. Mr.
Mandel, Hn
do we Vinvp
have a record of oaths taken by
Mr. Marzani in the course of his Government employment?
Mr. Mandel. We do. We have one here dated September 20, 1945,
which is signed by Carl A. Marzani swearing that.
Mr. Morris. Will you show those signatures to the witness
.

.

.

please?

.

.

.

The Chairman.
counsel.

Let the record show the witness is conferring with

Mr. Mandel. I have here the signature dated October 4, 1945.
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Mr. Morris. Is that your signature?
Mr. Marzani. I do not take oaths or write my name lightly. The
nature of the inquiry and for the reasons I have already stated, I claim
the privilege on this question.
Mr. Morris. Will you claim your privilege in connection with the
other signatures Mr. Mandel is about to show you?
Mr. Morris. For the same reason. They are official records, are
they not?
Mr. Mandel. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. They will go into our record and become a part of it.
Testimony

“Peace” Advocates.
Peace is a noble virtue. Efforts to attain peace should be
praiseworthy. The name of the organization we were investigating was a very appealing one. But to attain from the
mouths of its officers or sponsors even the mere fact of their
association with it was a revealing experience. The leaders
concerning whom we had received creditable evidence that
they had been members of the Communist Party have been
named here and the identifying data concerning each of
them are recorded elsewhere individually in this report.
But it would seem necessary, in order to present a true
picture of the conditions which are encountered by a commission investigating Communism and subversive activity,
and to demonstrate the attitudes of communists or subversives, to set forth at least portions of the transcript of
their testimony.
Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., was the chairman and nominal
head of the organization that was seeking “peace.” His
attitude and demeanor before the Commission seemed to
set an agreed-upon pattern of obstruction among his associates. There was not apparent by any sponsor or committee member who appeared as a witness a suggestion of
the consciousness of a moral obligation to assist the Commission. The following excerpts from the testimony bear
illustration:
Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., Sworn.
of

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] Will you tell for the record, please, your
A. Edwin B. Goodell, Jr.
And
where do you live, Mr. Goodell? A. I live on Concord Road
Q.

name?

in

Wayland,

Massachusetts.
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Q. What is your business or profession? A, I am an architect, a
practicing architect.
Q. When you were served with a subpoena you were given a copy of
the Resolve creating this Commission and also a copy of the Rules and
Procedure adopted by it? A. I was.
Q. And under the Resolve you are entitled to have counsel. I notice
you do not have counsel with you. Is that at your own election? A. It
is. I see no reason for counsel. I keep my own counsel.
Q. If you will give us a little of your background, where were you
educated? You are an American citizen? A. Oh, yes. lam willing to
do that. What I would respectfully request is if I could read my statement which would give my background pertinent to this investigation,

I

give my entire position

�

The Chairman. Mr. Goodell, our Rules prescribe that a statement may
be read by the witness at his election at the conclusion of the testimony.
So if you will hold that until counsel is through with his questions, then
in the light of the questions you can read the statement.
Sen. Powers. Mr. Chairman, it must be relevant to matters about
which he has been examined. Now you not being in possession of what
we are going to examine you about, it is rather premature that we allow
you to read your statement at this time.
The Witness. My case may be a little bit different. I’m not going to
cooperate in the least. In fact, I’m going to be very nasty, but pleasantly
so. There is a matter of principle involved here. I don’t consider myself
very big, and I don’t consider you people much bigger. We are little
people in the middle of a colossal conflict. I have watched this conflict
grow, and I can’t cooperate with this procedure.
Rep. McCarthy. Do you say you are going to be very nasty?
The Witness. I mean uncooperative, but pleasantly so.
Rep. McCarthy. Mr. Chairman, I don’t want to hear anyone who
comes in at the very outset and says they are going to be nasty and uncooperative. I’m not interested in listening to anyone who comes in with an
attitude like that.
The Witness. The “nasty” was sarcastic.
The Chairman. He is frank in stating how he feels about his own
position. I think his answers will show whether he is cooperative at all.
Mr. Cashman. Mr. Chairman, may I suggest in view of the fact that
the witness started off by saying that the statement he has will indicate his
background, that if that is so, perhaps we could read that into the record
and then have the questions carried on at that point and then such portion
of his statement that is not with reference to background be picked up at
that stage of the game.
Rep. Newman. Mr. Chairman, I think that the witness might go ahead
and answer questions or not answer questions as he sees fit, and we might
just as well stick to the rules on this. The witness has indicated that he
feels uncooperative. We might as well follow the rules that we have given
him as to time of reading the statement and so forth.
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Sen. Powers. Mr. Chairman, I agree with Representative Newman
because I certainly would like to see how a witness who confesses he is
going to be nasty-nice responds to questions.
Q. [By Mr. Brbsnahan] Are you a member of the Communist
Party? A. No answer.
Q. You are going to answer. Don’t say “No answer.” A. I have
in my statement the reasons.
Q. Never mind your statement.
Mr. Brbsnahan. May I ask that this witness be compelled to answer?
Rep. Randall. Your answer to that was what, sir?
The Witness. I’m not answering that question.
Rep. Randall. All right. Mr. Chairman, I move that you direct
that the witness answer the question.
The Chairman. You are ordered to answer the question by the Com.
mission.
Q. [By Mr. Brbsnahan] Are you a member of the Communist
Party? A. I refrain from giving an answer to that, believing that lam
not required to under the First Amendment of the United States Constitution, and I am not allowed to testify possibly against myself under the
12th Article of the Constitution of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.
Q. Let me correct a misconception you have. You are allowed to
testify against yourself. You are allowed to give the Commonwealth
the benefit of your knowledge. You are not compelled to testify if it
would incriminate you and you become a witness against yourself. Now do
you specifically refuse to answer the question as to whether or not you are
a member of the Communist Party by availing yourself of the privileges of
the Fifth Amendment to the Federal Constitution and the 12th Article of
the Massachusetts Constitution? A. Yes. lam refusing to answer.
Q. Were you ever a member of the Communist Party? A. lam
not answering that question on the same grounds.
The Chairman. You are ordered to answer that question.
Q. You are ordered to answer it, and do you refuse to answer it on
the grounds including the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution and the
12th Article of the Massachusetts Constitution? A. And also the First
Article of the Bill of Rights, which to me is the most important one.
Q. Do you rely on the other, too, the Fifth Amendment? A. I will
leave it to the Court to accept which is the most appropriate, and I will
claim all of them.
Q. You will claim the Fifth and the 12th? A. Yes, all of them.
.

.

.

.

.

The second signer of the "Aims and Purposes” of the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace, named on that document as its secretary, was Elizabeth Raymond. There follow
portions of her testimony, given in Executive Session on
April 5, 1954.
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Elizabeth C. Raymond, Sworn.

*

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Might I ask you your name? A. Elizabeth C. Raymond.
Q. Where do you live, Mrs. Raymond? A. Wayland, Massachusetts.
Q. And your street address? A. Old Sudbury Road.
Q. And you were served with a subpoena to appear this morning
before this Commission? A. Yes.
Q. When you were served with the subpoena, you were furnished
with a copy of the Resolve creating the Commission and a copy of our
Rules of Procedure? A. Yes.
Q. And under them you observed or learned that you were entitled
to have counsel? A. Yes.
Q. And I notice you are here without counsel. A. I didn’t think I
needed counsel.
Q. So it is voluntary? A. Yes.
Q. And, Mrs. Raymond, where do you work? A. The New England Newsclip.
Q. The address of that is where? A. You know, I’m a little vague
on street numbers. The bank is acre 3S the street, and sometimes I say 27
and sometimes I say 30. It is just because I’m vague on numbers. I
think it is 27.

Q. 27 what? A. School Street.

Q. What

I

we are interested in, Mrs. Raymond, is Communism, subversive activities and related matters in the Commonwealth. Have you
any knowledge of any matters that are related to Communism or subversive activities? A. I brought a statement with me which I would
like to read to the Committee, and I would also like to say that I made
up my mind when I came here without counsel that I thought that it
would be best for me to rely on the 12th Article of the Massachusetts
Constitution. In that way I couldn’t possibly involve myself in anything
which would lead to contempt of the Committee, which I would not wish
to do, or in any way involve myself in matters where I might commit
perjury. Therefore on any question that is what lam going to stand on,
and I want the Committee to know it first. But I would like to be able
to read my statement.
Q. I’m sure the Commission would be glad to have you read the
statement. I’m just going to ask you this first. Are you relying on that
because you have an honest belief that if you told the truth you might
incriminate yourself? A. Of course. That is the reason why one uses it.
Q. And is that because you have an honest belief that the matters in
which you have dealt and the organizations which you have belonged to
have been connected with the Communist Party? A. Now there again
I have to stand on that Article 12, and I can’t answer that question
because I think that would involve me in something that would either
lead me into contempt or which would make me waive the privilege, and
I don’t want to waive the privilege.
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Q. Then do I understand that no matter what organization

we

asked

you you were a member of you would rely on the 12th Article of the

Constitution? A. Yes, I would.
Q. Would that go so far, Mrs. Raymond, as to the fact if we asked
you what schools you attended or what universities you attended?
A. Yes, I think it might.
Q. You would rely honestly on the 12th Article of the Constitution
if I was to ask you any schools or colleges or universities that you attended?
A. Yes, I would.
Q. Or any social organizations that you attended? A. Yes.
Q. Then do you believe if I was to ask you, for instance, if you graduated from college, is it your intention to answer that you are going to
.
avail yourself of the 12th Amendment? A. Yes, it is.
you
Are
an
American
citizen?
Yes.
A.
Q.
Q. Where were you born? A. Lyndeboro, New Hampshire.
Q. And how long have you lived in Massachusetts? A. I think it
is 25 years.
Q. And in that 25 years where in Massachusetts have you lived?
A. In Wayland.
Sen. Powers. Then to ascertain what your convictions are, I would
like to ask you a question. Are you now a member of the Communist
Party, Mrs. Raymond?
The Witness. Now, Mr. Powers, there again I have to stand on my
privilege which is given me by Article 12 of the Massachusetts Consti.

.

tution.

.

.

.
.

.

Sen. Powers. Mrs. Raymond, were you ever
munist

.

a

member of the Com-

Party?

The Witness.

There again, Mr. Powers, I cannot answer on the

grounds of Article 12.

.

.

.

Sen. Powers. All right. Now, Mrs. Raymond, were you a member
of the Massachusetts Minute Women for Peace? A. There again,
Senator Powers, that is a question of an organization to which I belong,
and I cannot answer that on the ground of Article 12.
.

.

.

Walter O’Brien, a sponsor for the New England Conference for Peace, and several times a candidate for public
office, used a constitutional privilege and refused originally
to answer to any occupation he has followed since 1945.
Walter A. O’Brien, Jr., Sworn

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] What is your name? A. Walter A.
O’Brien, Jr.
Q. Where do you live, Mr. O’Brien? A. 346 Walnut Avenue, Rox-

bury 19.

Q. You are here accompanied by counsel? A. I am.
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Mr. Bresnahan. Will counsel state his name and address for the
record?
Mr. Allen. Oliver S. Allen, 6 Beacon Street, Boston.
Q. Mr. O’Brien, will you tell us something of your background, where
you were born and what your education is? A. I was born in Portland,
Maine, in 1914. I attended the parochial and public schools of Portland,
Maine. I graduated from Portland High School and Gorham State
Teachers College.
Q. When did you graduate? A. 1935.
Q. Following your graduation did you ever teach? A. I did not.
Q. What did you do following your graduation? A. Following my
graduation I went to sea.
Q. For how long did you follow' the sea? A. Off and on over a period
of approximately I made my first trip in 1933 and I made my last trip
in 1945, the Merchant Marine.
Q. So for a period of twelve years? A. It wasn’t steady. I went off
and on.

Q. Following ’45 wdll you tell us what has been your occupation?
[Witness confers with counsel.]

r

A. I decline to answ er that question under the rights guaranteed me
under the Declaration of Rights of the Constitution of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and under Articles Twelve, Sixteen and Nineteen.
Q. We recognize, Mr. O’Brien, as your counsel probably has informed
you, Article Twelve wherein you are not obliged to be a witness against
yourself. So long as you include that we will recognize it. I’m going to
ask you, do you honestly feel that if you were to give one moment of
your occupation from 1945 to 1955 the disclosure of that moment would
make you a witness against yourself and possibly incriminate yourself?
[Witness

A. I think in the present atmosphere that an answer to such a question might result in a frameup, an unjust prosecution, so I decline to
answer that question under the same grounds as previously stated in the
first question.
Q. You are unemployed. Well, have you for an instant since 1945
until this moment been employed any time anywhere? A. Of course
I have. I have a family. Of course I have.
Q. Well, would a simple statement of the fact of what your employment would be at any instant in the last ten years since you quit the sea
fail to incriminate you or fail to furnish a link in a chain?
.

I

confers with counsel.]

.

.

[Witness confers with counsel.]

A. I decline to answer that loaded statement on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Mr. O’Brien, you have sought the suffrage of the people of this
Commonwealth for public office. Is that a fact?
(Witness confers with counsel.]
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A. It certainly is.
Q. You were a candidate for the National House of Representatives?
[Witness confers with counsel.]
A. I was that. I received 52,000 votes.
Q. You were a candidate on the Progressive ticket and you received
the unopposed Democratic nomination in a congressional district in 1948?
[Witness confers with counsel.]
A.

I was the Democratic nominee and I was also nominated by the

Progressive Party.

Q. You were nominated by the Progressive Party. Was your nomination by the Progressive Party a link in a chain that might incriminate
you?

[Witness confers with counsel.]

A. I think in the present atmosphere that it might lead to an unjust
prosecution, and so I therefore decline to answer that question under the
grounds previously stated.
Q. Let us address ourselves at this hearing particularly to the Progressive Party. Did you join the Progressive Party under the discipline of
the Communist Party?
[Witness confers with counsel.]

A.

I certainly decline to answer that question under the grounds pre-

viously stated.

Q. Were you a member of the Communist Party when you were at
sea? A. I decline to answer under the same grounds. . .
Q. Well now, are you the present Treasurer of the Progressive Party?
A. I decline under the same grounds.
Q. Now, Mr. O’Brien, I show you a check dated October 26, 1954,
with the signature of the Progressive Party of Massachusetts, checks
numbers 2170 and 2169, and ask if that is your signature? A. I decline
to answer that question on the same grounds as stated before.
Q. Were you a member of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace? A. I decline to answer under the same grounds as previously
.

.

.

.

.

.

.

stated.

Q. Are you the Mr. of the Mr. and Mrs. Walter A. O’Brien of Dorchester, Massachusetts, who was a sponsor for the New England Conference for Peace held Saturday, June 23, 1951? A. I decline to answer
that question on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Do you know Edward Goodell, Jr.? A. Same grounds. I decline.

Laura O’Brien, wife of Walter, was likewise reluctant.
Laura M. O’Brien, Sworn.

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] What is your name? A. Laura M.
O’Brien.
Q. Do you live at 346 Walnut Avenue, Roxbury? A. Yes, sir.
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Q. And you are the wife of Walter O’Brien, the last witness? A. Yes.

Mr. Bkbsnahan. Will counsel please state his name for the record
and also his address?
Mr. Allen. My name is Oliver S. Allen, 6 Beacon Street, Boston.
Q. Mrs. O’Brien, will you tell us a little about your background, where
you were born, where you went to school, and how far?
[Witness confers with counsel.]

A. Mr. Bresnahan, you asked me this information yesterday in private
session, and therefore I question this is now not an investigation but a
punishment to me for having upheld the Constitution yesterday in private session. If one repeats a question to which one has already the
information, I think it no longer becomes an investigation.
Q. Would you rather not answer that question? A. No. I will
answer it, but I just wanted to make that observation.
Q. All right. A. I was born in Wyndham, Maine, and I attended
public schools in Wyndham, Bridgton and Portland, Maine.
Q. You went how far through school? A. I graduated from high
school.
Q. When did you come to Ma, sachusetts? A. Approximately ten
years ago.

Q. That would be about 1945? A. Yes
Q. Were you married when you came to Massachusetts? A. Yes,
I was.

Q. Did you follow some occupation here in Massachusetts? A.
I did secretarial work.

Yes.

Q. And where was that? A. United Seamen’s Service.
Q. As such did you join a union?
[Witness

confers with

counsi

A. I decline to answer that question, claiming my rights guaranteed
to me in the Declaration of Rights of the Constitution of the Commonwealth and Articles Twelve, Sixteen and Nineteen.
Q. Then did you join the Communist Party?

same grounds.
Q. At some time did

you

live

on Myrtle

A.

I decline on the

Street in Boston?

[Witness confers with counsel.]

I

answer on the grounds previously stated.
secretary of the West End Branch of the Communist
Party when you were a resident at 100 Myrtle Street in Boston? A. I
decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Then as a secretary did you join the Office Branch of the Communist Party here in Boston? A. I decline to answer under the same
grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you ever work for the Progressive Book Shop at 8 Beach
Street, in Boston? A. I decline to answer on the grounds previously

A. I decline to

Q. Were you

stated.
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Q. Was that the official book shop of the Communist Party? A. I
decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you meet William Foster, the present head of the Communist
Party of the United States, here in Boston? A. I decline to answer on
the grounds previously stated.
Q. Were you a paid worker selling subscriptions for the “Daily
Worker”? A. I decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you have any connection with the Samuel Adams School?
A. I decline on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you ever attend a Marxist School of the Communist Party of
which the instructor was Manny Blum? A. I decline to answer on
the grounds previously stated.
Q. We have been interested in the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace. Were you one of the sponsors, you and your husband, of the
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace at the Hotel Bradford on
June 23, 1951? Mr. and Mrs. Walter A. O’Brien of Dorchester, Massachusetts, being listed as sponsors? A. I decline to answer on the grounds
previously stated.
Q. Did you ever as a member of the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace witness a moving picture called “Peace Will Win” of which
we have had evidence here? A. I decline to answer on the same grounds
previously stated.
Q. Did you ever witness a showing of that picture, “Peace Will
Win”, at the Community Church Center here in Boston? A. I decline
to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Do you know whether or not that picture “Peace Will Win” was
a peace propaganda picture that was taken and made in Warsaw at the
time of the Warsaw Peace Conference? A. I decline to answer on the
grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you know Charles Hoover Russell, the instructor at Boston
University?

[Witness

confers with counsel.]
A. I decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you ever attend any meetings at the home of Charles Hoover
Russell in Sharon? A. I decline to answer on the grounds previously
stated.

Mrs. Helen Johnson, who was a delegate to the Second

World Peace Congress in Warsaw, Poland, refused to shed
any light on that Congress or any other efforts she made for
peace.
Helen Johnson. Sworn.

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] What is your name? A. Helen Johnson,
Q. Where do you live? A. 360 Walnut Avenue, Roxbury.
Q. And you are here accompanied by counsel? A. I am.

SENATE —No. 760.

1955.]

51

Mr. Bresnahan. Would counsel, for the record, please state his name
and address?
Mr. Kantrovitz. Gabriel Kantrovitz, 294 Washington Street, Boston.

.

.

.

Q. Mr. Bresnahan. Are

you a member of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights? A. I feel that my associations are my
own business and this right is accorded me under the First Amendment
of the Federal Constitution as I understand it, and, therefore, I refuse to
answer and I am invoking the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts
Declaration of Rights, because I feel that my answer could be a link in
a chain which could be used against me at some future time in an unjust

prosecution.
Q. We recognize the Twelfth Article. Let me ask you, were you ever

member of the United Office and Professional Workers Union? A. I
as I did just before, that I have the right of association under the First Amendment, and I understand that includes the
question of unions, my association thereof. And I want to invoke the
Twelfth Article as just stated.
Q. You do invoke it? A. Ido invoke it.
Q. As a matter of fact, were you the president of the Communist
branch of the United Office and Professional Workers group on Milk
a

want to state again,

Street,

in Boston?

[Witness confers with counsel.]

A. I feel that unions should be free from harassment, but, under the
circumstances, I must invoke the Twelfth Article, as this could be a
link in a chain which could be used against me at some future time in
an unjust prosecution.

Q. What about attendance at the Second World Peace Conference at
Warsaw, Poland? Did you attend that as a delegate?
[Witness confers with counsel.]

Q. In 1950, to give the exact date? A. Well, as I understand it,
I have a right as an American citizen to petition my government in any
way that I see fit, but under the present circumstances of hysteria, I am
invoking the Twelfth Article on that question, because I feel that my
answer might be used as a link in a chain at some future time in an unjust prosecution. .
Q. Were you a member of the American Peace Crusade? A. Again,
I repeat, that my associations are my own business, that everything that
I have done has been as a loyal American, that I feel that peace is not
subversive.
Mr. Cashman. Why not say so?
The Witness. I said so.
A. On this question though, I invoke the
Q. Are you a member
Twelfth Article, because I feel
Q. You invoked it, and you are entitled to. Still, on the paths of
peace, were you a member of the American Citizens Concerned for
.

I

.
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Peace and a sponsor of it? A. Would you repeat that, please? I didn’t
hear it.

Q. Were you a member of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace? A. I refuse to answer that question.
Q. And invoke the Twelfth Article? A. I do.
Q. Are you a member of the Freedom of the Press Club? A. I invoke the Twelfth Article.
Q. Are you a member of the New England Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born? A. It is a pretty sad state of affairs today
that the question of the foreign born has to be brought out in this way,
and I invoke the Twelfth Article.
Q. Are you still a member of the Communist Party? A. As stated
before, my political beliefs, my associations, are my own private business.
All my private opinions are guaranteed under the First Amendment.
And I invoke the Twelfth Article.

Mrs. Rhoda Truex Aldrich was as silent as her associates
on the matter of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace.
Rhoda Truax Aldrich, Sworn

Q. [By Mr. Beesnahan] What is your name? A. Rhoda T.
Aldrich.
Q. Where do you live? A. 46 Shepard Street, Cambridge.
Q. Will you tell us of your educational background? A. I was
educated in the Horace Mann School in New York City and was graduated
from Barnard College in 1923.
Q. What degrees did you get? A. Bachelor of Arts.
Q. Did you take any postgraduate courses? A. No.
Q. And do you have any employment or profession? A. I am
for a portion or most of my life, anyway I am a writer mainly.
Q. A writer of books? A. Yes.
Q. Fiction? A. Fiction, biography.
Q. And biography. And have you taught or do you lecture? A. I
explained that before. Do you want me to go into it all again?
Q. If you would. A. I don’t exactly teach. I conduct a workshop
group in creative writing in which people read manuscripts and we discuss
them.
Q. Where? A. The Boston Center for Adult Education, 5 Commonwealth Avenue.
Q. What course do you give there? A. Creative writing, one evening
a week.

Q.
Mr.
Mr.
Q.

And you are here represented by counsel? A. Yes.
Beesnahan. Will counsel please state his name?
Whitside. Howard F. Whiteside, 30 State Street, Boston.
Now Mrs. Aldrich, we are looking into a number of organizations
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in an attempt to carry out the mandate of the Resolve that created this
Commission. Among them are the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace. Were you a member of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace? A. I respectfully decline to answer on the grounds of the
Twelfth Article of the Declaration of Rights of the Massachusetts Constitution.
Q. How long have you been a resident of Massachusetts. Mrs. Aldrich?
A. Roughly, 1930.
Q. You have been a resident of here since November 17, 1951?
A. Oh, yes.
Q. Are you a member of the Communist Party? A. I decline to
answer on the grounds before mentioned.
Q. Have you been a member of the Communist Party? A. I decline
to answer on the same grounds.
Q. Were you ever a member of the Pro-Four group of the Communist
Party or the Professional Group of the Cummunist Party? A. I decline
to answer on the grounds previously mentioned.
Q. Well, we are seeking information about the Communist-Political
Association which sprang into existence when Russia became our ally and
the Communist Party, to all open intents, was dissolved. Did you join
A. I decline to answer on the
the Communist Political Association
grounds previously mentioned.
Q. Did you know Herbert Philbri k? A. I decline to answer under
the Twelfth Article.

Q, Were you a member before f any branch of the Communist
Party with Harry Silberman? A. I would like to correct you. His
name is Henry Silberman.

I decline to answer.

Q. You know there was
Harry was mentioned. His
Harry? A. That is right.

a

book quoted in which somebody named
has been to you always Henry, not

name

The testimony of Mary Rackliffe revealed the same desire
to take full advantage of constitutional privileges.

I

Mary Rackliffe, Sworn
Q. [By Mr. Beesnahan] What is your name? A. My name is
Mary Rackliffe.
Q. And that is Mrs. Rackliffe? A. Mrs. Rackliffe
Q. Where do you live, Mrs. Rackliffe? A. Mr. Bresnahan, you have
on record where I live. I guess you knew it anyway, but I put it on
record when we met before. I wonder if, to avoid needless embarrassment to other people, I might not give it in the public hearing.
Q. See if I can refresh your recollection on it then. A. I know where
I live.

Q. Well, will you tell us? A. In other words, you think it is im-

portant enough?

54

SENATE— No. 760.

[June

Q. For the record I believe that we should have the identity of the
witness. A. I’m more than willing to be identified, but you know where
I live. I put it on the record.
Q. Do you live at 49 Bowdoin Street, Newton Highlands? A. Yes,
I do.

Q. Would you tell us, Mrs. Raokliffe, where you were bom and
your educational background? A. I was born in a small town in VerIt is named either West Windsor or Brownsville. I’m not sure
It is locally known by both names. It is near the Connecticut
River, sort of a farming suburb of Windsor. I moved at a very early
age to Newton Highlands where I started kindergarten and grade school.
My family moved to New Jersey, to a town not too far from Philadelphia,
where I went on with grade school, and then moved to Central Vermont,
again a small town. I went to grade school and began high school.
Then I came down and lived in Newton Highlands again. I went to
Newton High School, graduated from Newton High School. I went to
Radcliffe College and A.B. degree.
Q. An A.B. in what? A. An A.B. in sociology.
Q. Did you get a commendation with your A.8.? A. Yes. I had
a degree of what they call cum laude, meaning literally, with praise.
Q. What year did you graduate from Radcliffe? A. In 1935,
Q. Following that did you take any further educational courses?
A. Not that I can remember.
Q. Are you married? A. Yes,
Q. When was that? A. I married in the spring of 1940.
Q. Now prior to your marria ;e had you been employed in Massamont.

which.

chusetts?

A.

Yes,

I

was.

Q. Will you tell us where? A I was employed at Harvard College,
Q. In what capacity? A. I was a general worker in the service
bureau. I did typing, occasional ihorthand, and later I was employed
as a secretary.

Q. What was the period of time in which you were employed in either
>f those two capacities at Harvard? A. I think, as I told you the other
day, I’m not very good on dates. But to the best of my recollection, I
went to Harvard some time early in 1938, say January or February,
and I was employed there again, to the best of my recollection, until the
spring of 1941, spring or summer.
Q. After the spring of 1941 where were you employed? A. I was
unemployed for awhile. I was in New York in the fall of ‘4l and employed for a short space of time in a business enterprise. I don’t know
whether you want the name of the business enterprise or not. And later,
again for a short period of time, either by Columbia University or by an
engineering society which was planning to hold a convention at Columbia
University, I’m not sure which.
Q. Did that bring you up to about the time when we went into the
war? A. Well, those periods of employment would bring me up through
January of ‘42, I think.
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Q. Then at some time did you occupy some position with the government? A. Yes, I did.
Q. Will you tell us about that? A. Yes. I worked for the Office of
Price Administration.
Q. Where and for how long? A. I worked, I believe, from the spring
of 1942. I believe from around May of 1942 until, again I think, early
in 1947. As far as where, I was in Washington and later in New York.
Q. Then after ‘47 what occupation did you follow? A. I was unemployed for a time after I left the Office of Price Administration.
After that we come into a little problem I have in answering, which I
could explain to you if you are willing. In other words, you want me
to go through my job experience and anything I don’t wish to tell you
about should I tell you?
Q. When you say comes a little problem, I don’t understand exactly.
A. I don’t at this point want to tell you anything about the place at
which I might have been employed subsequent to my leaving the government and I assume that since you have asked me about my job experience
this is the moment to tell you.
Q. Now you were at the OPA. You say that brings you up to 1947
A.

I think so.

.
.

.

Q. I’m going to ask you, are you today a member of the Communist
Party?
A. Again I’m sure we have all of my reasons on record. I
will not answer.
Q. If you say, when you do not answer, included among the reasons

are either the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Bill of Rights, Declaration of Rights, or the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution. A. They
will be included in all of my answers as well as the First Amendment
and the Sixteenth and Nineteenth Articles, and as well as my desire not
to give you gentlemen hooks to hang other people on.
.
Now,
Rackliffe,
Mrs.
we
have
evidence
that
on
the
bank account
Q.
of the Progressive Party of Massachusetts, as of June 25, 1951, the right
to sign checks was transferred from Florence Luscomb, who had replaced
Oliver S. Allen, to you as treasurer, and that Walter A. O’Brien had the
right and still has the right to sign checks as the executive director of the
Progressive Party of Massachusetts. Is that a fact, that you are or were
the treasurer and as such signed checks of the Progressive Party of
Massachusetts? A. Mr. Bresnahan, I decline to answer on the grounds
previously stated.
A. I assume you have more of these docuQ. And I show you
ments. Have you got hold of my personal bank account too?
Q. I show you a check and ask you if that is your signature [indicat
ing]? A. It is a rather feeble carbon.
Q. Let me see if I can do better [indicating two other checks]. A. Is
it a carbon or a photostat? That is what it is, a photostat.
Q. I would say it is a photostat. A. Mr. Chairman, on grounds
previously stated, I decline to answer whether this is my signature.
Q. Well, I show you one dated January 18, 1955, which is within
.

I

.
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less than a month, drawn on the Progressive Party of Massachusetts,
32 Devonshire Street, Boston, and signed “Mary Rackliffe,” and ask
you is that your signature and did you issue that check? A. Mr. Chairman, about anything connected with the Progressive Party, whether I
signed checks, what meetings I was at, who was with me at meetings,
I must decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Mr. Bresnahan. I offer check No. 2912, dated January 15, 1955, and
ask that it be marked “Exhibit Mrs. Rackliffe No. 1.”
[Check No. 2912, dated January 15, 1955, of the Progressive
Party, marked “Exhibit Mrs. Rackliffe No. I”.]

Q. Now I’m going to ask you, Mrs. Rackliffe, about your efforts for
A. I’m in favor of it.
Q. Do you seek peace as a member of the American Women for Peace?
A. I must decline to answer on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you seek peace as a member of the Minute Women for Peace?
A. Again I can’t answer the question.
Q. Did you seek peace as a member of the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace? A. I think we have already had that one, but
I can’t answer you anyway, Mr. Bresnahan.
Q. Did you ever view the picture “Peace Will Win”, which was
made in Warsaw, Poland, and was exhibited in Boston under the auspices
of the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace? A. On the grounds
previously stated I cannot answer the question.
Q. Well, did you view it at any time under any auspices? We would
like information about that picture. A. I thought your first question
was at any time under any auspices. I didn’t know you had restricted it
to under auspices. At any rate, I can’t answer any question about that
peace.

picture.

Q. Were you a member of any committee to secure clemency in the
Rosenberg case? A. I can’t answer that question on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Well now, Mrs. Rackliffe, right out front of our State House here,
did you, in June, 1953, picket the State House in protest against the execution of the Rosenbergs for their aid in transferring atomic information
to Soviet Russia? A. Did I picket the State House for what?
Q. In protest as a member of the Boston Committee to secure clemency in the Rosenberg case? A. Did I picket the State House?
Q. Yes. A. In order to protest?
Q. The conviction of the Rosenbergs. A. Mr. Chairman, I don’t
think it is too far in the field of opinion to say that there was such a picket
line and if I had been a part of it, I think it would have been assisting the
cause of public information on any such case, but I do decline to answer
whether I was part of any such picket line.
Q. Are you a member of the Civil Rights Congress? A. I cannot
answer on the grounds previously stated.
MassaQ. Are you a member of the American-Soviet Friendship
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chusetts Council of the American-Soviet Friendship Committee? A. I
cannot answer on the grounds previously stated. Incidentally, I never
asked you to define “member.” Do you mean dues and so forth and
so on?
Q. Well, tell us when you are invoking these privileges to a member,
just what are you invoking them on? A. lam invoking them on as to
what I think you mean is a member.
Q. Did you have any association with any of these in any other form
than what you understand to be membership? A. I decline to answer
Pursuit

Truth
It has previously been indicated in this report that the
investigation of the New England Citizens Concerned for
This
Peace was initiated with Charles Hoover Russell.
Commission has never received any positive information that
Mr. Russell was ever an actual member of the Communist
of

Party.

Following his appearance before us in executive session,
on April 21, 1954, Boston University was immediately informed of the nature of his testimony. The University
requested a transcript of his testimony in public session on
January 10, 1955, and the transcript was furnished it.
In a news release on April 22, 1955, President Harold C.
Case of Boston University announced that the Executive
Committee of the University’s Board of Trustees had investigated the case of Mr. Russell, that he had appeared
before that Committee, that he spoke freel} and answered
all questions asked by the Committee, without evasion, and
that he would be retained on the faculty.
Mr. Russell was not that candid, under oath, before thi;
Commission.
In order to demonstrate the difficulty of arriving at truth,
we are quoting below the full transcript of the testimony of
a University instructor of government before a commission
established by and for the purpose of aiding the government
of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.
r

I

Charles Hoover

Russell,

Sworn

The Chairman. In the first place, have you any objection to a photograph being taken? That is in accordance with our rules.
The Witness. None at all.
The Chairman. If you will pardon us, there are two members on the

SENATE— No. 760.

58

Senate Committee on Rules, and they require our presence.
suspend the hearing for fifteen minutes and then resume.

[June
We will

[Short recess.]

The Chairman. The Commission will come to order. Pursuant to the
announcement that I first made at the opening of the hearing, I would
ask that smoking cease when the witness is being questioned, and during
the course of the testimony that there be no demonstrations, no applause
of any kind, because we are trying to approach this thing very carefully
and deliberately. There will be no photographs taken during the examination, because we feel it is not fair to the witness himself. It detracts
from the attention that is necessary to the examination. Will you proceed with the questioning, Mr. Counsel?
Q. [By Mi. Bresnahan.] You name is what? A. Charles Hoover
Russell, sir.

Q. Where do you live, Mr. Russell? A.

114 Canton Street, Dedham

Mass.

Q. Will you give us your educational background? A. Yes. Where
do

you

want me to start?

Q. Start at the beginning.
The Chairman. Has he got co unsel here today
Q. You are not accompanied by counsel? A. I felt today I would
come without counsel. I feel I have a certain position. I would like to
hold it by myself. Well, I went to school in Europe up to twelve, more
or less, and then I came back here and went to school in New York at a
school named the Allan Stevenson School. After that I went to Kent
School in Connecticut, and then I went for a brief period in the army, a
couple of years. Then I went to Dartmouth College for four years, and
got an A.B. degree and got a Master’s degree, from Columbia after that.
That is my schooling.
before I forget it you said when asked if
Q. You made a remark
you had counsel that, “I have a position I would like to hold myself
today.” You were accompanied by counsel when you appeared some
time ago before the Commission? A. Yes, I was.
Q. Is there any relation to the statement which you just made that
'‘l have a position I would like to hold myself today,” and the fact that
you were accompanied by counsel when you were here before? A. No,
not really. I just don’t feel
I think this time I can testify by myself,
and it has no relationship. If the idea might be that I wasn’t contented
with what counsel said before, I was quite contented.
Q. What I have in mind is, do you intend to take the same attitude
as you did before? A. Perhaps even more so.
Q. That is, do you intend to avail yourself of the Fifth Amendment
and the Twelfth Article? A. Also the First.
Q. I specifically ask you, the Fifth and the Twelfth? A. Yes, but
we don’t want to forget the First.
Q. The First and any other you want, Mr. Russell, but in view of
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your statement about counsel and the nature of this Commission,

I just
want to make it clear. You intend to avail yourself today of the benefits
of the Fifth Amendment to the Federal Constitution and the Twelfth
Article of the Massachusetts Bill of Rights? A. Yes, sir.
Q. And do you intend to avail yourself of that in regard to whether

or not you had any membership with the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace? A. Well, I do, yes. Ido intend to.
A. Do I have to be specific on that, because
Q. Do you intend
I don’t want to.
Q. You can specifically answer that. A. What I want to say is I
avail myself of the use of the Fifth Amendment and the Twelfth Article.
Q. As regards to the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace.
Do you intend to avail yourself, Mr. Russell, of the Fifth Amendment
and the Twelfth Article, as to whether or not you have ever been a member of the Communist Party? A. I do, and avail myself of the Fifth
Amendment and the Twelfth Article, which I will repeat to make certain.
Q. What is your present position? A. My present occupation, you
mean?
Q. Yes. A. lam a teacher
Q. Where do you teach? A. Boston University Junior College.
Q. How long have you taught there? A. This is my fourth year
Q. What do you teach there? A. I teach a subject called Social
Relations.
Q. Will you tell us what the subject of Social Relations consists of?
A. I am not certain about that question, Mr. Bresnahan. The last
time I was before the Commission, I remember I discussed this, and the
question arises in my mind as to whether it is actually relevant to the
testimony here. If the Commission rules it is, I think I would like to
get a ruling on that, if it is relevant to the testimony here.
The Chairman. If it is to further qualify you as to your exact duties
as a teacher and your background and knowledge of the subject, I think
it might be relevant to our examination.
Sen. Powers. It is.
The Chairman. It is relevant in our mind, so I think we can proceed.
The Witness. As part of the attempt to characterize me as a person?
The Chairman. As an individual, so you will be properly identified
on our records as being responsible, as an individual. As an individual
responsible theoretically in a certain field, which is all to the credit of
any individual. A. Well, lam still not sure about it, but I will go ahead
and tell you. The subject I teach, as I said, is Social Relations, and it is
what we call in educational jargon, “an integrated course in the Social
Sciences.” I happen to be this year teaching the sophomores. And is
that sufficient?
Q. No, does the course consist in history of government? A. In
part. It consists of the
the unit started out this year
the first unit
started out with a consideration of the nature of democratic government,
beginning with Athens, and examination of the government there and
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carried on to the modem United States, an explanation of powers, and
then Britain and the so-called responsible government or cabinet government. After that
oh, yes, we took a week on Civil Service, to show
how the Civil Service is responsible to the people. And then we took a
couple of weeks on Civil Liberties, and then after that we started a unit
on Race Relations, which lasted seven weeks, and in which we are now
in the process of concluding. Since the couz'se is new, it isn’t completely
planned out yet, so I can’t tell you exactly what is coming.
Q. Does part of the course consist of your teaching the American
concept of the separation of powers into the Legislature, Executive and
Judiciary? A. Yes, it does.
Q. And would it include the powers and duties of the Legislature?
A. Well, in so far as we can get it across.
Q, And would one of the powers and duties of the Legislature you
recognize and teach, the power of the Legislature appointing commissions
to investigate into Communism, subversive activity and related matters?
A. Well, of course, lam going to make a statement at the end
Q. You are going to have all the opportunity in the world. A. I
certainly am in agreement with the idea that the Legislature has the
power to appoint a commission.
Q. All right. Then, are you aware of the fact that the Legislature
has appointed this Commission? A. I assume I wouldn’t be here
Q. And have you invited your class here? A. No, I did not invite
my class here.
Q. Are there a number of your students here today? A. Yes.
Q. Now, do you have, both as a citizen and as a teacher in one of our
universities, a knowledge that this Commission, before which you are
subpoenaed and now testifying, has the obligation of investigating and
studying the extent, character and objects of Communism and Subversive Activities and Related Matters within the Commonwealth?
A. I think that is what it said on the summons, yes.
Q. And let me tell you that we are investigating, among other things,
and are very interested in the Massachusetts Committee Concerned for
Peace as a part of the study of Communism, Subversive Activities and
Related Matters. Do you intend
Sen. Powers. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Power

Sen. Powers. I think for the benefit of the witness that the attorney
should go further and specify the fields of direction pertaining to education, labor and industry, and that the Commission is directed in making
its investigation “Shall consider all the aspects of such activity, including
but not limiting its investigation to educational, governmental, industrial
and political activity.” You are aware of that?
The Witness.

Sure,

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] You were here when the last witness was
testifying? A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Do you remember the last witness saying he was here and was
not going to cooperate with this Commission? A. I don’t remember
the exact words, but I gather that was the intent of his behavior.
Q. Do you intend to co-operate with this Commission? A. Well, it
is a little bit hard to say what you mean by co-operate, but I think, if
I understand your intent clearly, no, I do not.
Q. Now, you say that first, as a citizen. You are a veteran, too,
aren’t you? A. Yes, I am.
Q. And also as an instructor, is that what you are? A. Yes,
I am.
Q. —■ at Boston University. Y >u do not intend to co-operate with
this Commission? A. Ido not.
Q. All right. Then, lam going to ask you, were you a member of the
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace? A. Of course, that question was asked before, and I at the timerefused to testify on that question,
on the basis of the Fifth Amendment of the United States and the Twelfth
Amendment of the Massachusetts Constitution.
Q. lam asking you now. I know what you testified to or failed to
testify to before. lam asking you now, were you a member of the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace? A. Well, I gave my answer,
Mr. Bresnahan.
Q. You gave your answer when you were here before. I ask you to
answer that question now. Were you a member of the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace? A. And lam refusing to testify to that
question.
Q. And your refusal is based on what grounds? A. The Fifth
Amendment to the United States Constitution and the Twelfth Article of
the Massachusetts State Constitution.
Q. Do you feel honestly that if you were to answer that question, you
might incriminate yourself? A. That is a tricky one.
Q. I resent that. A. I’m sorry. I didn’t mean it.
Q. And I think it is unbecoming of an instructor in one of our universities in the presence of his class.
The Chairman. He said he withdrew that.
A. You still want me to answer that question. I think I had better
refuse to answer that question on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment
and the Twelfth Article of the State Constitution.
Q. Are you a member of the Cummunist Party? A. I decline to
answer that on the grounds of the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution
and the Twelfth Article of the State Constitution.
Q. Have you been a member of the Communist Party since you took
the teacher’s oath in Massachusetts? A. I decline to answer that on the
same grounds as I expressed before.
Q. Were you a member of the Communist Party the instant you
took the teacher’s oath? A. I decline to answer that on the same grounds
before expressed.
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Q. As a teacher in our universities, one of our universities
Sen. Powers. May I ask a question while you are looking? Mr
Chairman.
The Chairman.

Senator Powers.
Sen. Powers. Have you notified the President of the University relative to the receiving of a subpoena to appear here this morning before
this Commission?
The Witness. This is one of the new positions I have decided to take.
I discussed this type of question previously with the Commission. lam
going to refuse to answer those questions now, because again I wonder
about the relevancy of that type of testimony, and since the Commission
I presume this last ruling would cover that instance also?
has ruled
Sen. Powers. You understand if anybody asked a trick question, I
would be the first to object. There will be no trick questions. I want you
to understand, so we will understand each other. It is my understanding
in answer to my question which I propounded, whether or not you, either
since the receiving of the subpoena to appear here this morning, you
notified the President of the University, and you refused to answer under
your constitutional rights. Is that your answer?
The Witness. Yes.
Sen. Powers. In other words, you will not answer that question?
The Witness. I will not answer.
Mr. Cashman. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. George Cashman.
Mr. Cashman. Do I understand the constitutional grounds on which
you refuse to answer is either the Fifth of the Federal Constitution or the
Twelfth of the Massachusetts Constitution?
The Witness. Yes, I do.
Mr. Cashman. Now, would you be good enough to explain to me
what you are guarding against in a discussion with a President of your
university?

The Witness. I will be glad to do that, Mr. Cashman. As I say
I don’t want to be too long winded about this type of thing but in
my mind, I wonder as to the relevancy of this type of question. I realize
questions of this type reflect on me, and so on.
to turn to my statement on this
that
Now, I feel that the idea of
this is a means of putting pressure both on the university and on myself,
and I feel very strongly that this is one of the things that the Fifth Amendment is precisely designed to prevent.
Mr. Cashman. I think I might have a tendency to agree if we had
asked you to disclose the subject matter of what your discussion was, but
the question as to whether you did or did not discuss it with the President
of the university can scarcely be putting pressure, when we haven’t the
vaguest idea of what the subject matter of the conversation was and
haven’t asked you, at least as yet. All I ask you is whether or not you
discussed with the President of the university. That is all.
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The Witness. I explained my position, Mr. Cashman, and that is
what I am standing on.
Mr. Cashman. In other words, the record will show that you rely on
the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Constitution with reference to
the question, “Did you discuss the matter with the President of your
university?”

The Witness. Yes, I do.
Mr. Cashman. Well, there is one other question I would like to get
out of the way. Please, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. All right, Mr. Cashman.
Mr. Cashman. lam interested in the number of young people who
are here this morning, and whether or not you would care to tell us what
your role was in getting them to come.
The Witness. Well, I think that while this is the sort of question I
have thought of refusing to answer, I will answer it. When I was served
with this summons, I became aware of the fact that this hearing is public.
I presumed that this news, therefore, of me appearing here would be in
the press. I also presumed that this is an excellent and first-class opportunity for a student to watch the process of government in operation, to
see a commission operating, and so on. And, therefore, I informed my
classes that if these hearings were to be held, that I was to be in attendance at them. I was not going to urge them to come, other than this is
an interesting proceeding and will be educational.
Mr. Cashman. My specific reason for asking the question was whether
I infer nothing, believe me
or not this was a method, and I am asking
whether or not this was a method of conveying to your students the
antipathy that you yourself might possibly have felt with respect to
investigating committees?
The Witness. Absolutely not, Mr. Cashman.
Mr. Cashman. On the basis of your
The Chairman. Sir, do you give them credit for class attendance for
being here?
The Witness. No, sir, they get a cut
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] Let me ask you, Mr. Russell, as to how
government operates. You have an appreciation, you have already told
us, that we are investigating Communism, subversive activities and related matters? A. Yes, sir.
Q. Did some one from this Commission come and ask you whether
or not you had ever held any meetings in your home to which you invited
people and at which you have showed a moving picture, “Peace Will
Win,” that was produced in Warsaw and circulated from Warsaw?
A. That question was asked of me the last time.
Q. Did some one come, in an orderly fashion, and ask you that before
you were brought in? A. Prior to appearing before the Commission,
no, I was not asked that question.
Q, You were asked it when you came in, is that right? A. Yes.
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Q. Now, I ask you today. Did you show such a picture? A. I
decline to answer that question on the grounds previously stated.
Q. And that is the Fifth Amendment and the Twelfth Article?
A. And the First, too.
Q. Now, did you hold Communist meetings at your home in Sharon?
A. I likewise decline to answer that question on the grounds previously
stated.

Q. Did you live in Connecticut before you came to Massachusetts?
A.

Yes. I did live in Connecticut.

Q. Where did you live in Connecticut? A. Westport, Connecticut.
Q. Were you a member of the Communist Party in Westport, Connecticut, when you lived there? A. I decline to answer that question
on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Did you invite to your home for showing of the moving picture,
Peace Will Win, Communists from Connecticut and Communists from
Massachusetts? A. I decline to answer that question on the grounds
previously stated.
Q. We had a witness here last Friday, a Helen Johnson, who availed
herself of the Fifth Amendment on that, and as to whether or not she
had attended a Peace Conference in Warsaw. Was she in attendance
at your home when a movie, “Peace Will Win,” was shown? A. I
decline to answer that. On all individuals I will take the same grounds,
on the grounds previously stated.
Q. Well, if I were to ask you then a list of names of people concerning
whom we have evidence that they were Communists and who availed
themselves of the Fifth Amendment before us, do I understand that
your answer to that is going to be that you decline to answer on the
grounds of the Fifth Amendment? A. Yes, I do.
Q. lam going to ask you as an instructor in our university to comment on this. I read you from the annual message from his Excellency,
Christian A. Herter, to the Legislature, January 6, 1954:
”

“

“Communism.
“During the year just past there has been much public and private

discussion of subversives and subversion. I believe I mirror your
thoughts on this subject when I say there is no room in Massachusetts government or education for the known subversives or for that
doubtful character who seeks a shield, either in the Fifth Amendment
to the Federal Constitution or in provisions of equal effects in our
own

Constitution.”

Do you care to comment on that? A. I would certainly wholeheartedly agree with the idea that people who advocated subversion have
no business to pass those ideas on to others. And if you take it on the
level that somebody who is a theoretical advocate of subversion, I don’t
know how I feel on that. But when it comes to the question of the Fifth
Amendment, and so forth, I feel these are constitutional rights and were
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put there by the Founding Fathers for

a purpose. Massachusetts had a
lot to do with that, and a person is perfectly justified and it has no implication of being subversive.
Q. You agree you have no constitutional right to be a teacher? The
Constitution doesn’t guarantee you a right to be appointed a faculty
member of a university. A. I guess I ought to put in an amendment
that it should, then.
Q. Isn’t it a privilege to be a teacher at a university? A. I think
it is more than that. I think it is a responsibility.
Q. A responsibility.
Mr. Bresnahan. I have no further questions at this time of this

witness.
Sen. Powers.

Mr. Chairman
The Chairman. Senator Powers has a question.
Sen. Powers. Are you familiar, Mr. Russell, with the statute governing the duties of instructors at colleges?
The Witness. I don’t believe I am, sir.
Sen. Powers. Let me read to you, inasmuch as you aren’t, what is
concerned in the statute law, which is chapter 71 you make a note of
that chapter 71, section 30, under the title of “Duty of Instructors in
Colleges, etc.”

1

“The president, professors, am tutors of the University at Cambridge and of the several colleges all preceptors and teachers of academies and all other instructors of youth shall exert their best endeavors to impress on the minds of children and youths committed
to their care and instruction the principles of piety and justice and
a sacred regard for truth, love of their country, humanity and universal benevolence, sobriety, industry and frugality, chastity, moderation and temperance, and those other virtues which are the ornament of human society and the basis upon which a republican constitution is founded; and they shall endeavor to lead their pupils,
as their ages and capacities will admit, into a clear understanding of
the tendency of the above mentioned virtues to preserve and perfect
a republican constitution and secure the blessings of liberty as well
as to promote their future happiness, and also to point out to them
the evil tendency of the opposite vices.”

I

Now, having read that to you, do you not think that as a teacher that
you have a higher degree of responsibility than the average citizen?
The Witness. You mean in regard to the people I am working with
as students?
Sen. Powers. Not alone the people you arc working with, but to the
people

you are working for.
The Witness. I think yes, I see what you mean on the second
point, but I think it would be a little bit arrogant for me to claim I have
some superior status in society. I think perhaps you are right.
Sen. Powers. Let me say I believe you have, Mr. Russell, so there
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won’t appear to be that arrogance or ego on your part. Let’s assume
that a member of this Commission has said that in his honest opinion that
you have. Now, bearing in mind you have a higher degree of responsibility, don’t you think you could better set an example to those children
whose care you are entrusted with to come before this Commission and
to tell this Commission, for the sake of the profession generally, if you
have had any activities of a subversive nature?
The Witness. Well, of course, that is one of the thoughts I had proposed to take up when I made my statement, but I will
Sen. Powers. It can go until then, Mr. Russell. These are just matters going through my mind. I do not want to embarrass you at all,
but it is something I want to clear the air of.
The Witness. My feeling on it is this: On the contrary, I believe
sincerely in what I believe. I think it is my responsibility to take the
stand I am taking.
Sen. Powers. Let me ask you this. Do you believe that Communism
is a political philosophy?
The Witness. Mr. Powers, I thought about that question before,
because you asked me a question like this the last time I was here.
Sen. Powers. And I may say the answer is still hanging in the air.
The Witness. I found out some interesting things about you, Senator Powers, in my investigation I won’t make any bones about it, in
a philosophical discussion or a real discussion that ultimately would
follow, I would certainly look like a fool in the long run. So lam not
going to answer.
Sen. Powers. Believe me, believe anything else your investigation
about this has determined, but I don’t want to make a fool out of you.
or anybody else.
I hope you believe that
The Witness. 0. K. I would lose the argument. I know that
Sen. Powers. Would you lose the argument because the facts wouldn’t
be on your side?
The Witness. It is a little bit hard. Here is what I mean when I
ay I found out. I found out, first of all, that some people have made
their own way in life, and I presume they haven’t done that without
learning anything, you know.
And, secondly, this sort of thing, the hearings that have been held here
have been held for some time, and for that reason I would assume you
have always undertaken discussions. And, finally, I feel a little bit uncomfortable because I probably would have to discuss it with four or five
people, which I would feel at a disadvantage. And so, as I say, while I
would rather not
in other words, I would rather not get into a discussion.
Sen. Powers. I don’t want to embarrass you, but the reason I asked
is that the Commission is set up, above all other things, to investigate
subversion with the possibility of recommending legislation to the Legislature. We have a bill that would take away charters from the various
colleges wherein teachers who went behind the Fifth Amendment, or
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Communist teachers, were allowed to teach. lam not impugning you,
but I am simply saying that in order to get the information to be able
to recommend to the Legislature something sensible, I thought I would
ask that question knowing, in my opinion, that you as a teacher have
a very high degree of responsibility, much more than the fellow who, we
not that teachers are any better, but
might say, drives a truck or cab
you certainly have a higher degree of responsibility. And that is why I
asked you whether or not you had discussed this matter with the President of the university, because we were told by the President of the university that he would discuss matters of all those teachers who we were
going to call before this Commission. And lam wondering whether or not
you have talked with him or he has talked with you, because it is apparent that if your pupils know about it, I would say that he too should
know about your appearance here today.
The Witness. I think he will probably find out.
Sen. Powers. lam afraid he probably will. I don’t think it is anything secret.

Mr. Bresnahan. Nor was it any secret to the university that you
were here in executive session.
The Witness. That is the type of question I refuse to answer, Mr.
Bresnahan.
Rep. Randall. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Randall.
Rep. Randall. Mr. Russell, to be fair with you, when were you in
the service, during the last war?
The Witness. Now, let’s see, from somewhere around January of
just short of two years
1944 to November
November, 1945 it must
have been.

Rep. Randall. And during that time you were a pilot?
No, I was a gunner.
In the Air Force. And during that time you were
Randall.
Rep.

The Witness.

stationed where, sir?
The Witness. I was stationed
Rep.

Randall.

The Witness.

How

many

in England part of the time.
missions did you fly?

33.

Do you have some award for all those missions?
The Witness. It was on a pretty regular basis. They gave everybody the Air Medal at six missions, and so forth.
Rep. Randall. And you have several decorations
Rep. Randall.

The Witness.

I have that with clusters.

Rep. Randall. All right. Now, you went on the faculty of Boston
University in September of 1951, I think you testified before.
The Witness. I always get confused in the year. It must have been
1951, yes, that is right.
Rep. Randall. And you have been on there ever since. And as I
recall it, when you were here before you testified that before you started
teaching at Boston University nobody had ever asked you, point blank
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at any rate, whether or not you were a Communist or had been a Communist or anything of that sort. Isn’t that so?
The Witness.

Mr. Randall.

Rep. Randall. I am not trying to get around it. If you want to
declare the privilege, that is all right.
The Witness. Of course, lacking counsel and perhaps I could
technically answer that question, but I am going to refuse it on the same

grounds previously stated, the Fifth and Twelfth Amendment and the
First Amendment to the Constitution.

Rep. Randall. I would like to ask another question. A great many
of your students are here. Have you ever suggested they come down and
visit the State House or Legislature?
The Witness. Most emphatically.
Rep. Randall. During the regular legislative session?
The Witness. We have at B. U. the Falk Foundation, which sponsors
trips of this kind. While I never came down here personally with this
group, I did come down with the previous one, and I know they have
been and I have urged them to do that. I think it is very worth while.
Rep. Randall. I might say for the benefit of the students here that
the Legislature meets at this time of year in open session. This afternoon
the House will open at two o’clock, and the Senate probably at the same
time. That is pretty generally so every afternoon, and I would suggest
you see the Legislature as a body and suggest you come down some other
day and visit some other committees, and not particularly this Commission. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I want to ask something. Mr. Russell, you are the
holder of a Master’s degree in the certain branch of studies?
The Witness. Yes.
The Chairman. What branch would that be?

The Witness. Technically, lam not precisely sure. I think it is in
the teaching of history, teaching, technically, I think it is called. I am

not

precisely sure.

The Chairman. In qualifying for a Master’s degree would it be true
for us to assume that you made an intensive study of the different governments of the world in qualifying on this basis of history? History is
a pretty comprehensive subject.

The Witness.

Well, yes, reasonably intensive. Probably more than

most people have experience of. I took one course in Comparative Economics, but never Comparative Government, but I do have some knowl-

of other governments, have run across it.
The Chairman. Did you study Comparative European History?
The Witness. I had European History courses
The Chairman. There are courses in Comparative European History

edge

The Witness.

Not that I recall.

The Chairman. I went to Dartmouth, too. They have that course
there, because I took it. I got an Ain it, and I taught it.
The Witness. Is that so.
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The Chairman. So, I am trying to get at a point in raising this,
are you familiar with the Soviet system of government?
The Witness. Well, I have some knowledge of it, yes, about the
itructure, and so on.
The Chairman. Have you a good knowledge of it
The Witness. Not really very good
The Chairman. Besides their government structure, have you a good
knowledge of their theories of Communism, the Soviet theories?
The Witness. Well, I have read some things, pretty much standard
stuff like the Communist Manifesto, and so on. I don’t know whether
I should be testifying to this.
The Chairman. You are a responsible citizen, and you have your
rights. You, therefore, understand the communistic dogma. Is that a
proper assumption for us to make?
The Witness. I really don’t have much knowledge of it
naturally

The Chairman. You don’t

The Witness. Not what I could c insider an adequate knowledge, to
I really understand it. I have sor ie knowledge.
The Chairman. Would you say the Communist dogma constitutes an
international conspiracy against the go •ernments of nations outside of the
Soviet Union?
The Witness. Well, I am in the ame position I was with Senator
there
Powers, on this, Mr. Bowker. I realize that in a long run discussionin there
is no doubt about it that the propositions that are made would ultimately
make it look like I can be outargued on this, and so on. This type of
conversation, this type of discussion, is one I can’t freely feel I can enter
into, I remember as an undergraduate that this sort of thing was argued
extensively. But somehow I feel that under these circumstances I can’t
engage in the discussion, because I know ultimately with the climate of
opinion, and so on, today, it would be a hopeless proposition, and so
The Chairman. And so you would prefer not to go further in that
line of questioning?

t

say

The Witness.

I would, sir.

The Chairman. Well, it poses a problem, but what I wanted to ascer
tain was how familiar you were with the Soviet concept of other governments, and whether or not you fi ■lt that the endeavors of the Soviet
government and their satellites was a distinct danger to the United States
of America?
The Witness. You see the dill mlty I have here is that under these
circumstances I find it difficult to ixamine the questions fully and completely, and so on. A conclusion like that is hard to arrive at, I think.
That is to say, I am not saying it can’t be arrived at, but it is the sort of
thing that can be arrived at only after a great deal of examination. And
I think to engage in that type of examination would ultimately make it
appear I was standing for things
The Chairman. You must understand that from the President of the
United States down, numerous officials, Douglas MacArthur, Governors

SENATE —No. 760.

70

[June

of our different states, law enforcement officials, the highest type of
American citizens today, leaders in the thought, the devotion of our
citizens to the common good, have all expressed the opinion that the
Soviet is hostile to our way of life and to the American scheme of things.
Yet you, at this point, do not wish to comment on that, is that true?
The Witness. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. It is true.

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Would the answer be the same if these
students asked you, as an instructor at B. U., inquiring into government,
the same as you have given it here? A. I think that question is properly
raised if we were studying comparative government. My object would be
to study it, not to draw conclusions. I feel those are the sort of things
the students draw themselves.
Q. Were you particularly interested in the Rosenbergs, who were executed? A. I think this is one of the questions I ought to decline on the
grounds previously stated.
Q. Let me read you a letter to which your name appeared in the
“Boston Herald,” and ask you if you wrote it on January 28, 1953, to
the Editor.
“

To the Editor

“I have read a number of your letters on the subject of the Rosenbergs. From 1944 to 1946 I stood for my country’s principles against
Fascism. I was willing to go overseas and stick my neck out for
them then, and I am willing to do it again now.
“Every American fought for equality or justice in that war, and
here is

a case

where somebody is getting the chair for something

nobody ever got the chair for before in our history.
“Fellow Americans, let’s not get stampeded into turning against

ourselves because of our anxiousness today. The Government never
charged the Rosenbergs with espionage but with trying to spy. They
are getting death for never having done anything, but planning to do
something.
“Every American who knows what his country stands for should
speak out against the unbelievable sentence.
”

Your name appears on that. Is that a letter you wrote, which was
published in the Mail Bag of the “Herald”? A. I think it is safe enough
to admit a relationship to the letter. If that has any further implication
about my testimony, that is where I would call a halt.
Q. Do you distinguish that there was an evil of Fascism, but that
Communism is not an evil? A. Well, Mr. Bresnahan, as I say, this is
the type of discussion
Q. All right, you are not going to answer. Is that it? A. Yes.
Q. Let’s not waste any further time.
Mr. Cashman. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. Cashman
—■
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Mr. Cashman. As a teacher, I suppose you would recognize that one
your prime obligations is a search for truth, would you not?
The Witness. Yes, I would.
Mr. Cashman. And in engaging in a search for truth, the purpose
would be for yourself and for transmittal to your students in accordance
with what you had discovered in this search. Is that not true?
The Witness. Yes; of course, I would be careful not to try to transmit
them my superficial impressions or anything like that.
Mr. Cashman. I understand. Now, would you say that a Commission that was set up to investigate Communism, Subversive Activities
and Related Matters was, at least in connection with that problem, engaged in a search for truth?
The Witness. Well, I think —I am not sure, because I think a legislative situation is somewhat different. It is certainly a search for a
certain kind of truth, but I think it is quite different from an academic
situation.
Mr. Cashman. Certainly not when the problem is one which is as
academic as it is tied in with a social and political situation. It would
be the same thing, would it not? If you were examining into Communism,
would you be doing it on a different basis than a basis upon which an investigative committee, doing its job properly, was doing it?
The Witness. You said, “Doing its job properly.” I don’t know
The thing that is troubling me is I don’t think investigation commissions should investigate the area of fraud. And that is why I say lam
not certain that an investigating commission, at least,
and I have not
but there was a statement released
in mind this commission especially
in the “Harvard Law Journal” recently, which talked about other investigating committees, the Crime Commission in Washington, for
of

example.

I wonder whether you could really say they were objective. I don’t
know. I don’t think so. I don’t think it is in the area for an investigating commission in which it can actually engage in an objective search for
truth. I think maybe it ought to do something like that.
Mr. Cashman. Don’t you think the general subject matter is one of
vital concern for all citizens of the community and the country?
The Witness. I think it may be overplayed a little bit.
Mr. Cashman. Do you recognize that Communism, in and of itself,
could conceivably be a clear and present danger, and would you be against
investigating into what might be a clear and present danger?
The Witness. I allowed myself to be drawn into a discussion which
I knew

ultimately

I would be drawn into a corner

Mr. Cashman. You talk about a corner. If the right is on your side
The Witness. Some people lack the intelligence to express. Some
people lack the brains to know always what to say, and I think I do.
Mr. Cashman. Have you ever done anything that was calculated in
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judgment to destroy this government or give aid and comfort to
that wanted to destroy it?
The Witness. No.
Mr. Cashman. Why shouldn’t you as an educator come before the
Commission and say, “This is my position, and I will tell you everything
you want to know that is calculated to bring about that situation.” Why
do you want to play academics with us? I have no objection if you do,
but lam curious as to why. Are we trying to undermine your civil liberties? You know what I am driving at. Do you know anything about
the subject matter? If so, why don’t you come with clean and open hands
and say, “This was my connection with the situation and from this you
can manufacture no subversion whatsoever,” and tell us freely and
openly what connection
The Witness. It isn’t like that
Mr. Cashman. It isn’t?
The Witness. This is an investigating Commission.
Mr. Cashman. That we will undermine your civil liberties, as a re>suit of which the whole Constitution will be torn to shreds by these
members of the Commission who are here for that specific purpose?
The Witness. No, I don’t know. I don’t like to go around impugning people’s motives.
Mr. Cashman. I wish you wouldn’t impugn mine or any other members of the Commission.
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] Could I ask you this? Let me read you a
quote from an article in “Congressional Government” by Woodrow
Wilson, and I will ask you to comment:
“In the inquisitiveness of such bodies as Congress is the best
nnceivable source of information. Congress is the only body which
has the proper motive for inquiry, and it is the only body 'which has
the power to act effectively upon the knowledge which its inquiries
secure. The press is merely curious or merely partisan.
“The people are scattered and unorganized. But Congress is, as
it were, the corporate people, the mouthpiece of its will. It is a
sovereign delegation which could ask questions with dignity, because with authority and with power to act.
“It is the proper duty of a representative body to look diligently
into every affair of government and to talk about what it sees. It
is meant to be the eyes and the voice and to embody the wisdom and
will of its constituents. Unless Congress have and use every means
of acquainting itself with the acts and the disposition of the administrative agents of the government, the country must be helpless to
learn how it is being served; and unless Congress both scrutinizes
these things and sifts them by every form of discussion, the country
must remain in embarrassing, crippling ignorance of the very affairs
which it is most important that it should understand and direct.
The informing function of Congress should be preferred even to its
legislative function.”
your

somebody
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Now, in the presence of your class is there anything heretical and
against the Constitution of the government of the United States in those
remarks of Woodrow Wilson, contained in an article on “Congressional
Government” by him? A. Of course, I don’t know whether President

Wilson was familiar with an investigation of this kind and whether he
had that in mind. Secondly, I would still very strongly stand on the
grounds that if such an investigation tends to damage what I consider
to be basic liberties, I would oppose it.
Q. That is, you set yourself up that way as regards this Commission
or any Commission which is not only empowered but directed by the
Legislature as a proper form of government inquiry, is that right? A. Yes.
Mr. Bresnahan. I have no further questions.
Mr. Cashman. Couldn’t you say that determination was presumptuous?
The

Witness. Of course it is presumptuous, but at the same time you
have to I know if you feel strongly about something
like the question of stubbornness. I have an aunt who is a Protestant minister’s
daughter who married a Catholic, and you should have seen what she
comes up against. Sometimes you get presumptuous and stubborn, I
guess.

Rep. Randall. Are you intimating that you are being stubborn here
now?

The Witness. I suppose in a certain sense, if you cannot always defend
your actions adequately, I think you have to attribute it to stubbornness at a certain moment.

Rep. Randall. We have a lot of students here before us, and they
bother me, quite frankly. They have heard you take the Fifth Amendment and the Twelfth Article of the Constitution, because, as I understand it, you have decided that this Commission shouldn’t delve into the
subject. Is that a fair statement?
The Witness.

Y

Rep. Randall. Well now, do you think the students should leave here
with the idea that is what they should do if they themselves decide they
are right and the Government is wrong, that they should refuse to cooperate with the Government as you have?
The Witness. Well, I think this is one of those cases, of course, where
I suspect I will have a hard time giving out a D hereafter. But, nevertheless,

I think

Sen. Powers. You mean that your performance here rates an A?
The Witness. It is a matter of judgment, Mr. Powers. On that last
point you were making there, I know the problem of authority is always
there, and if there is a dissenter, and if he believes what he is doing, he
dissents and takes the consequences. And that is the way I look at it.
Rep. Randall. Even though constituted authority says otherwise,
you want to leave that impression with these students, that they should
dissent and take the consequences, is that right?
The Witness.

I

guess
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[Witness signs voucher.]

The Witness. I frame these checks, you know
The Chairman. The basis of academic freedom, Mr. Russell, of course,
is predicated on the search for the truth in fields of human endeavor, and
you are a university man. Many of us are on this Commission. We
know that in one great university the word “veritas” is emblazoned on
its shield, setting forth that truth is above all a desirable quality to have,
and, indeed, predicating a basic reason for education, especially in research, not only physical research but research into the minds of men
and the current problems that are about us. And you must of necessity,
being a teacher, have this basic concept of truth at heart. Otherwise
you would not be a good teacher. Now, we as a commission are under a
mandate of the law-making body of this Commonwealth, of the people
of this Commonwealth, to search for the truth in respect to Communism.
We are as equally responsible in carrying that out as you are, in your
mind, perhaps, in supporting truth from the academic point of view.
So we shouldn’t be very far apart in trying to get at the truth. And the
only reason for this Commission’s existence is to get at the truth. We
go even a step further, to get at the truth as it affects the security of our
common way of life, our American way of life, our historical American
way of life, that you are so expert in understanding.
With that preface, as a common basis between both of us in our search
for the truth, wouldn’t it be much more in your line of possible behavior,
wouldn’t it be restricted to your search for the truth if you should come
in here and make a full breast of the meetings you have been to, the associations you had, your thoughts on the danger to our country and your
determination, expressed to us, that you would do everything possible to
protect our way of life, believing that in all truth, that is the thing you
should do.
Now, your attitude, however
You are absolutely within the law;
we will not quarrel with you on that. When you invoke your American
Constitutional guarantees, we will to the last man defend those guarantees
in our Constitution, but it is your choice in your search for the truth,
whether or not you wish to invoke those and so far you have, but some
of us wish that you would make a full breast of this in defense of our
country. Now, that is the way I am putting it to you. If you have
any comment on it, or change your mind, that is another thing. Do you
want to answer it at all?
The Witness. I might say something. The only thing I can say,
Mr. Bowker, is that I still the point I would stick on is I just don’t
feel that an investigating commission can take a stand which involves a

truthful examination, and so on. Now, I feel I have evidence for that,
that it is difficult for an investigating commission to do that.
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Now I have withheld saying anything about it for the simple reason
I don’t like to go around sounding off too much about what I am aggrieved about, and so on, but I think I have evidence for that. So that
is essentially the onty way I can answer your question. I just don’t
feel this is a place where truth can be determined.
The Chairman. Do you know of any better way than the Government
itself examining into its own danger, into a danger that confronts it.
How can the Government allow itself to have other groups not particularly concerned with danger to the Government conduct this examination? We are trying to be fair on this Commission and have leaned
over backwards on all our witnesses to try to elicit what we consider
would be the truth. But, frankly, we are having a hard job, and we have
got a tough job. It is a little rough for us, and we would like to see
whether you would come across with the truth on this matter.
Sen. Powers. Mr. Chairman, may I ask one question, and I will be
concluded. I wonder whether or not, Mr. Russell, you recognize your
responsibility, not as an individual but your responsibility to a great
institution, to approximately 30,000 pupils, day and night, who as a
it is possible that a lot of
result of your appearance here today may
people would erroneously come to some erroneous conclusion. Don’t
you think in all fairness to a great institution that you owe some debt
of responsibility to that institution?
The Witness. Well, I see what you mean
Sen. Powers. Or do you? It is not a trick question believe me. In
other words, I am trying to bail you out.
The Witness. The American Association of University Professors has
written a statement. I don’t happen to have it here.
Sen. Powers. We have it, and I have read it.
The Witness. On academic freedom. And I think, as a person who
is involved, I feel that the role I have to play is one you say, you define
the institution, B. U. and so forth, and I feel I am carrying out my responsibility to that institution, Mr. Powers. It may not seem so in the
short run absolutely in a certain sense. Sure, anybody who takes the
stand like this is sticking his neck out and it is liable to go hard with him.
I feel that is the responsibility.
Sen. Powers. You sincerely have a feeling of being a martyr to a
cause. Is that the impression
again, this is not a trick question. Is
that the impression you are trying to give me and the Commission?
The Witness.

I don’t think

so,

Senator Powers

Sen. Powers. You won’t carry it that far?
The Witness. I don’t like the idea of “martyr”, but I think there is
something like standing for a principle.
Sen. Powers. I agree. I may not agree with what you stand for,
but I know you have the right to express it. But lam wondering whether
or not on the basis of what Mr. Cashman said to you, which I think is
very, very vital, do you think you are making the best choice this morning? You have answered that, and I have completed with you.
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The Witness. I think I have.
Mr. Bhesnahan. He is entitled to make a statement

The Chairman. Provided we are all through asking questions,
Under our rules, Mr. Witness, you are entitled now to make a statement, either verbally or in writing, and if in writing you may read it,
bearing only the questions that have been asked of you today at this
hearing.

The Witness. This is the actual statement I want to submit in writing.
I have a couple of other thoughts, I was going to say a lot of other things,
but I think in view of the length of the testimony here, there is no point
in prolonging the hearing any longer. But I wanted to say very simply
and in a condensed form how I feel, and that is, I want to stress the fact
that I feel a Commission, a legislative commission, should not investigate
matters which relate to political or other ideas. And while it is true that
today there is a law
Sen. Powers. Now, I think that I should start off by saying that
this Commission is not investigating any political ideas. The Legislature
has said that Communism no longer is a political philosophy or idea
but a conspiracy against this country. We are not and I think that
it is very important, Mr. Russell, that you know, we are not investigating
a political philosophy, but we are investigating that which is an attempt
to destroy our government. The Legislature and the United States
Government and the President of the United States have said that.

Mr. Bresnahan. And it is a crime in Massachusetts since November
of 1951 to be a member of the Communist Party.
Sen. Powers. November 17, 1951
The Witness. May I continue'
The Chairman. You may

The Witness. Now, we might disagree on that last point you stated,
Mr. Powers. I understand we do disagree. However, I feel that it is
investigating a matter of ideas, and I feel that while today there are, laws
and so on, prohibiting certain membership, assemblies and so on, I think
that these are actually not proper before a higher law, which is the law
of principle, and which I think has contributed a great deal to human
history and its advancement, and I am standing on that ground.
And secondly, since I don’t concede the right of the Commission to
investigate what I call political and social ideas and the things that go
with them, assembling to talk things over, printing ideas and so forth,
I am not willing to testify on those matters, as I think I have indicated.
I refuse to

testify.

I also feel that this last question and this last point of refusing to testify,
lam standing in part on what I consider to be a principle. There has
been a general understanding that refusal to testify involves pretty automatically that either the person is dishonest or else he is guilty. I have
read some statements recently which have suggested perhaps otherwise,
which were published in the “Harvard Law Review, among other things,
”
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and I am attempting to assert that thought, that it does not necessarily
imply guilt to refuse to testify.
Now, again, we could go into the details of this, but there is no point,
because it is lengthy, so I think beyond that I won’t make any other
general statement, but I thought I might read the statement I am submitting to the Commission in writing [indicating].
Here is how it goes. It is changed very little, and lam afraid we are
going to bore you, but since it will be released to the press
Sen. Powers. We are not giving it to the prei
The Chairman. The press is here.
Mr. Bresnahan. It is a public session
The Witness (reading):

“I appreciate the fact that the Commission has established procedures whereby it gives witnesses a chance to make a statement.
Not all investigatory groups have been as conscious of the importance of treating a witness with consideration.
“My statement explains why I have declined to answer certain of
your questions.

“First, I am convinced that the investigations of this Commission are opposed to the legal and moral tenets of our national life,
particularly to the right of disagreement on political ideas. Inquiring into the private ideas of loyal citizens on questions of religion,
politics or life violates everyone’s feelings concerning what President
Eisenhower has called ‘the American sense of justice and fair play.’
To these ideas I have devoted my life as a man and a teacher, and
I believe that these inquiries have a most unfortunate result in dividing and intimidating men and women who should be co-operating
for the welfare of our country, especially when our times are so critical to future peace and a continued full life. lam taking the position, therefore, of resisting with my total self and powers actions
which I believe may do irreparable damage to our national life.
“I have said the Commission is investigating the question of political disagreement, and must, therefore, refuse to answer questions
which concern areas in which there may be political disagreement
since I oppose this sort of investigation. I consider it my duty to
myself and my fellow countrymen to decline such inquiries because
answers to them might by implication affect unfavorably innocent
citizens, and result in an unjust prosecution of myself.
“My third and final reason for not answering some of the questions asked me today is that I have never stood for any position or
accepted any idea which is not in keeping with the traditions of the
United States and the welfare of all Americans. Disloyalty means
to me deliberately acting in such a way as to interfere with the rights
of individuals and the welfare of all. I have not been disloyal to my
country. I have fought for it in time of war; I have stood for it in

SENATE— No. 760.

78

[June

time of peace; and I would die for it in time of necessity. lam no
in saying this than you would be.
“I have consented to appear here before this Commission today
because I recognize that it attempts to represent, to the best of its
ability, an aspect of democratic process, though I sincerely believe
that the purposes of the nation could be much better achieved by
taking actions more consonant with the principle aims, which the
founders of our Republic embodied in a Constitution, of jointly and
freely solving our common problems, and which you and I have
sworn to uphold and defend.
account for my si“These reasons
and not any disloyalty
lence in reply to your questions.”
The Chairman. Any questions bearing on his statement? If not, the
witness is excused. Have you anything to say on his being excused, Mr.
Bresnahan?
Mr. Bresnahan. I believe he should be excused.
The Chairman. And he has signed the requisite blank for his witness
more unique

fee?

Mr. Bresnahan. It has already been signed.
The Chairman. You might not get it right away, but it will be mailed

to

you.

The Commission will suspend until the hour of two o’clock, at which
time it will resume its public hearing in the room.
[At this point Mr. Russell was excused.]
Noon recess
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee.

Ah organization that was extremely active when this
Commission began its investigations in October, 1953, was
the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee. The primary
object of this Committee was to raise funds and increase
subscriptions for the “Daily Worker.” The “Daily Worker
and its Sunday companion, “The Worker,” have been officially cited as the chief journalistic mouthpieces of the Communist Party in the United States. (Committee of UnAmerican Activities, House Report 121,848.) On July 15,
1953, the National Committee for the Freedom of the Press
was placed on the subversive list of the Attorney General
of the United States.
The moving spirits in the Boston Committee were wellknown, long-standing members of the Communist Party
and the most zealous of their newer members.
”
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The first activity of the Boston Committee which this
Commission observed was a meeting of the organization in
Otisfield Hall in Roxbury on October 30, 1953, at which
the speaker was Joseph Clark, a foreign correspondent of
“The Worker” who had been reporting from Moscow for
the previous three years. This meeting had been arranged
to be held in Saint Rose Hall, Worcester Street, Boston,
admission to be by invitation. When Mr. Clark arrived in
Boston he was uncertain of the location of the hall. The
janitor of the hall received a telephone call from him asking
if it was on their premises “that a Communist meeting was
to be held that night.” The direct result of the phone call
was that the owners cancelled the right to use the hall and
when the members began to arrive they were refused admission.

The individual who had arranged for the hiring of Saint
Rose Hall was Florence Tamsky of Roxbury.
Following the cancellation, the members and the speaker
moved to Otisfield Hall, where the meeting was held. The
arrangements were all executed speedily and no provsion for
the use of that hall had previously been made. Immediately
upon entering, Herbert Zimmerman of 103 Harvard Street,
Dorchester, set up a table in the rear of the hall and began
displaying and selling the Communist literature which he
had brought with him. From evidence we have received
Herbert Zimmerman has been identified as an active member of the Communist Party and as literary and educational
director of the Labor Youth League. Among the pamphlets
offered for sale were those bearing titles, “Communists
speak to the Court,” “Communists and the People,” “The
Communist Party,” and “Masses and Main Stream,”
“Forty Million Americans Threatened.” There were further
books by Joseph Stalin, Lenin and pamphlets by Karl Marx.
Among the purchasers were several boys not over sixteen
years of age.
The speaker of the evening, Joseph Clark, told of his experiences as a foreign correspondent in Russia and of the
ideal living conditions of the working people as a result of
the beneficence of the Soviet government. Following this
address by Clark, Otis Hood of Roxbury took the platform,
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thanked the speaker and called for donations for the “Daity
Worker.” The amount of the collection was not announced
to the audience, but the "Daily Worker” of November 4,
1953, carried a story to the effect that $250 had been raised
at this Boston meeting. A question period followed.
The next meeting of the Boston Freedom of the Press
Committee of which we had knowledge was at Otisfield
Hall, on December 11, 1953. The hall on this occasion had
been rented by Sidney Ravden, 36 Crawford Street, Roxbury. The attendance at the meeting was approximately
40 people. Herbert Zimmerman again brought Communist
literature and set it out on a table in the rear of the hall
where he offered it for sale. Shortly after the speaker of the
evening started his address two Boston police officers entered
the hall. Upon their arrival Zimmerman and his associate
packed all their literature into two boxes and removed it
from the hall. It was placed in Zimmerman’s car and he
immediately drove off. There was no further sale of books
or pamphlets that night.
The speaker of the evening was Allan Max, managing
editor of the “Daily Worker.” His address concerned the
United Nations, the Bermuda Conference and the atom
bomb. The speaker deplored the fact that the Big Three
had failed to do what the Russians had wanted to do all the
time, namely, sit down and talk peace. He urged all present
to work for the Progressive Party and the election of its
candidates.

Among the questioners at the meeting were Nathaniel
Mills, Florence Tamsky and Ann Burlak Timpson. There
was a collection taken up for the “Daily Worker”, but the
amount collected was not announced.
The next public function run under the auspices of the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee was a song recital
and concert. This had been advertised as a concert to be
held at the Boston Conservatory of Music on January 30,
1954. The hall was reserved by a telephone conversation
with the director of the Boston Conservatory of Music for
the night of January 30. Following the telephone call a
representative of the Boston Freedom of the Press Com-
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mittee signed an agreement to hire the hall in the name of
the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee and signed the
name of Sidney Ravden.
As a result of the public announcement of the recital and
its sponsor, a newspaperman called on the Boston Conservatory of Music and made some inquiries as to its sponsor.
The inquiries caused the Conservatory management to
notify Mr. Ravden by telegram that it was cancelling the
right to hold the concert. The fact that the Freedom of the
Press Committee was on the Attorney-General’s list had
been called to the attention of the management of the Conservatory by the newspaperman. The dispatch of the
telegram was followed by a visit to the Conservatory from
Nathaniel Mills and Florence Tamsky, both claiming to
represent the sponsors.
The immediate effect of the cancellation was that the
Charles Street Universalist Meeting House was made available to the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee by
Rev. Kenneth L. Patton, Minister of the Charles Street
Universalist Meeting House. The Rev. Mr. Patton issued
the following statement setting forth his reasons for allowing the Committee the use of the hall:
On Saturday, January 30, the Charles Street Universalist Meeting
House permitted the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, a reputedly
“red” organization, to use its auditorium to hold a concert. The press
had reported that funds collected were to help support the “Daily
Worker.” News stories of press, radio and television of this action by
the

I

Meeting

House has caused disturbance in several areas.

As a liberal religious institution, the Charles Street Universalist Meeting House is primarily concerned with freedom of speech. One of our
basic ideals is the “free mind principle” which is practiced in freedom of
the pulpit and freedom of belief in the pew.
We believe in freedom not only for ourselves, but for every group and
every variety of opinion. Freedom of assembly and expression must be
upheld as a fundamental American civil liberty. We permit, therefore,
the use of our assembly halls by groups of every variety of religious,
economic, political and social views. We do not believe this is dangerous
or “subversive,” because we do not believe that freedom is dangerous.
At the present time those groups who are being deprived of their civil
liberties are mainly the so-called “red” or “subversive” organizations.
We are proud that we have been told that the Charles Street Universalist
Meeting House is one of the few auditoriums still available to such groups.
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We shall continue to permit any and all groups, excepting those in gross
violation of the law and public morals, to use our premises without fear
or favor.
If the “Daily Worker” is treasonable and its supporters are traitors,
then they should be indicted and brought to trial with due process of
law and protection of their basic freedoms. It is un-American to substitute public persecution for legal processes. As long as I am minister
of this church it will be open to all varieties of opinion, and it will make
an especial effort to extend the same services to persecuted groups as to
all other groups. To do less would be in violation of my religious principles and a betrayal of democratic liberties.
At a meeting of the official board of the Charles Street Universalist
Meeting House on Monday, February 1, this issue was thoroughly reviewed. No objection was made to the holding of their concert by the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, or to similar events in the past.
Although, in a free church, I cannot speak for the members of the parish,
I believe most of them share my convictions in these matters.
(Signed)
Kenneth L. Patton,
Minister, Charles Street Universalist Meeting House.

The meeting was held on schedule. The speaker of the
occasion was Milton Howard of the “Daily Worker” and
the soloist was Martha Schlamne. Martha had appeared at
a number of Communist Party organizations as soloist, including recitals in New York under the sponsorship of the
International Workers Order, the Morning Fraheit, the
People’s Artist, and also at Emmanuel Block Memorial
and at rallies under the auspices of the Committee to Secure
Clemency for the Rosenbergs.
This was the last publicly announced meeting of the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee that has been
called to the attention of this Commission. All meetings
subsequent have been secret ones or those with no public
announcement.
The most devoted leader of this organization, and the
one who seems to be able to raise more money for the purposes of the “Daily Worker”, is Sidney Ravden. Mr.
Ravden devotes a great deal of his time to raising funds
for the “Daily Worker” and also for other publications
which are the creatures of the Communist Party. During
the year 1954 he raised considerable money for the “Worker

”
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and also for the Century Press and Publishers New Press.
Our evidence would indicate clearly that he is the chief
clearing ground for subscriptions in this area.
Another devoted worker for the “Daily Worker” is
Edith Abber, 481 Blue Hill Avenue, Roxbury, Massachusetts. During the year 1954 she lent her devoted efforts to
the cause of this paper and on several occasions sent sizeable sums of money to the publishers.
Among those who have invoked constitutional privileges
and refused to answer questions pertaining to their Communistic affiliations before this Commission, and of whom
we have evidence were actively interested in furthering the
cause of the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, are
Otis Archer Hood, Herbert Zimmerman, Florence Tamsky,
Juanita Wojchowski, Florence Luscomb, Ann Burlak Timpson, Edwin Garfield, Benjamin Landey, William Harrison
and Nathaniel Mills.
In a release of the New England Freedom of the Press

Committee, issued from the Progressive Book Shop in
January, 1951, the “Daily Worker” announced a drive
for subscriptions. At that time the estimated or desired
quota from various organizations and various districts are
quoted below in order to give a picture of the areas in which
the “Daily Worker” felt it would get its largest subscriptions.

4

The quota set for the Greater Boston area was a follows;
marine, 20; needle, 40; packing, 15; railroad, 16; longshore, 20; South End and Roxbury, 50; Dorchester, 50;
Newton-Watertown, 30; Brookline-Brighton, 20; Malden,
25; Midtown, 10; Quincy, 25; Revere, 15; West End, 20;
Winthrop, 10.
The quotas set for the “out-of-town” area was as follows:
Brockton, 20; Fall River, 35; Merrimac Valley, 50; New
Bedford, 110; North Shore, 40; western Massachusetts,
150; Worcester, 85; Provincetown, 10.
The following item which appeared in the “Daily Worker”
of February 18, 1955, page 1, is of interest:
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CP Leaders discuss Circulation Campaign.
Eleven leaders of the Communist Party, including National Heads and
Leading figures in seven major states, called on All Communists to take
part “in all-out fashion” in the current circulation campaign of the
as a result of an all-day conference
“Worker” and “Daily AVorker”.
.

.

.

last week

This was signed by eleven individuals, with the statement, “We, National and State Leaders of the Communist
One of the signers set forth in the “Daily
Worker” was Ann Burlak.

Party

.

.

.

There follow the names and identifying data of persons
concerning whom the Commission has received creditable
evidence that they have been members of the Communist
Party.

Biographical Sketches.

Edith Abbei
Address; 481 Blue Hill Avenue, Boston, Ma
Born: January 16, 1921, at Boston, Mass.
Occupation: Housewife.

Maiden name; Edith Duboff.
Married; Eugene Abber, August 30, 1940.

Edith Duboff Abber testified before this Commission in
Executive Session on January 25, 1954, and at a public hearing on March 18, 1954, at which time she gave her occupation as primarily a housewife. She declined under constitutional privileges, invoking the Twelfth Article, to answer
questions as to whether or not she was then or ever had
been a member of the Communist Party, a member of the
Labor Youth League, New England Conference for Peace,
a member or an officer of the Young Progressives of America.
For the same reason she declined to answer questions as
to whether or not she had taught classes in Marxism and
Leninism under the auspices of the Labor Youth League;
whether she had been a delegate to the national convention of the Labor Youth League at Chicago; whether she
had conducted classes using the “Communist Manifesto”
as a textbook; whether she had distributed literature for the
Communist Party in Boston in 1954; whether she had dis-
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tributed through the Labor Youth League literature accusing the United States of germ warfare in Korea.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Edith Abber has been a member of the Communist Party;
that she has held Communist Party meetings in her own
home; and that she had been a prominent worker at the
Communist Party headquarters at 2 Park Square, Boston,
when that office was open; that she picketed the State
House in June of 1953 in protest against the execution of
the Rosenbergs; that she had taught classes in her home and
in the home of Juanita Wojchowski on the doctrines of
Marx, Lenin and Stalin, under the auspices of the Labor
Youth League, and among the textbooks used were the
“Communist Manifesto” and the “History of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union.”
Our investigators have found her active in organization
meetings with Orlando Murano, Herbert Zimmerman, Helen
Johnson, Otis Hood, Nathaniel Mills, Ann Burlak, Ann Hale,
Sylvia Kelley and Juanita Wojchowski. She is still active
outwardly in the Progressive Party and the Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights.
Eugene

Abber.

Address: 481 Blue Hill Avenue, Boston, Mas:
Born: December 12, 1915 at Chelsea, Mass.
Education: Boston English High School.
Occupation; Meat packer.
Married: Edith Duboff, August 30, 1940,

I

Eugene Abber is a member of the United Packinghouse
Workers of America, CIO, Local #ll. In 1954 he was a
member of the executive board of that local. He testified
before this Commission at an Executive Hearing on January 25, 1954.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Eugene Abber has been a member of the Communist Party,
the Labor Youth League, the Young Progressives of America,
and the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights,
and that at one time a mimeograph machine in his house was
used for the printing of subversive literature.
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At the time of his appearance as a witness Mr. Abber invoked the privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights when asked if he was then or
had ever been a member of the Communist Party; whether
or not he had ever been a member of the Labor Youth
League; whether or not he had ever been a paid employee
of the Communist Party; whether or not he was a member
of the Young Progressives of America; whether he had attended the Samuel Adams School; and whether or not
classes in Marxism and Communism under the auspices of
the Labor Youth League had been taught in his own home.
He is still actively associated in organizational matters
with the same individuals who are named as associates of
his wife, Edith Abber, in the accompanying data concerning
her.
Rhoda Truax Aldrich
Address: 46 Shepard Street, Cambridge, Mass,
Education: Horace Mann School, New York; Barnard College, A.B,
1923.
Occupation; Author.
Maiden Name: Rhoda Truax.
Married: June 14, 1924, at New York City.
Divorced: January 2, 1941, at Dedham, Mass,

Mrs. Rhoda Truax Aldrich is a native of New York City,
and graduate of Barnard College, and has been a resident
of Massachusetts since 1930. She is an author of books of
fiction and biography. She also conducts a workshop
group in creative writing at the Boston Center for Adult
Education. She was a witness before this Commission in
Executive Session on February 9, 1955, and in public hearing on February 14, 1955.
The present inquiry of Airs. Aldrich was prompted by
the observation of our investigators of her activity in behalf
of Nathaniel Mills and the Alassachusetts Committee for
the Bill of Rights.
As a witness before the Commission, Mrs. Aldrich admitted that at one time she had been a sponsor for the
New England Conference for Peace, when shown a program bearing her name as such, and also that she is a
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member of the executive beard of the Liberal Citizens of
Massachusetts. Outside of those two organizations she
invoked the privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights, and refused to answer
whether or not she had ever been a member of the Communist Party, a member of the Pro-Four or Professional
Group of the Communist Party, a member of the Communist Political Association, the Civil Rights Congress, the
Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Committee, the Progressive
Party, and the Massachusetts Committee on the Bill of
Rights. She also refused to answer whether or not she had
ever taught at the Samuel Adams School, had contributed
her professional talent by writing articles for the pamphlet
“Sentinel” published by the Massachusetts Committee for
the Bill of Rights, and whether or not she had taken part
in discussion groups under Communist Party auspices in
which Lenin’s “State and Revolution” had been the subject matter for the group. She refused, under constitutional privileges, to state whether or not she knew Henry
Silberman, Herbert Philbrick, Ann Hale, Edwin B. Goodell,
Jr., Dr. Helen Dean Markham, Edwin Garfield, Fannie
Hartman and Emanuel Blum.
This Commission had received creditable evidence that
Mrs. Aldrich joined the Communist Party in the early
1940’5; that she became active in the professional branch
of that party in Boston and in Cambridge; that she has
been a member of a number of peace organizations, including New England Citizens Conference for Peace; and that
her most recent and present continuing activities are in
connection with the Progressive Party and the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
Marcus Mordicai

Alper.

Address; 63 Audubon Drive, Chestnut Hill, Mass.
Born: November 8, 1910, in Newark, New Jersey.
Education: Brookline High School graduate, 1928; Brown University
A.8., 1933.
Service: United States Army, 1942-1945.
Occupation; Businessman.
Married; Giannetta Pipkovitz, April 14, 1941, at Boston.
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Mr. Alper was a witness, in Executive Session, before
this Commission on March 1, 1955. As a witness he informed the Commission that he would answer all questions
concerning himself, but would not mention the names of
any other persons with whom he has been associated.
Mr. Alper testified that he had been a member of the
Communist Party. He testified that following his graduation from Brown University he enlisted in the Spanish
Army and served in Spain for close to two years. He returned from Spain to Boston in December of 1938, and he
decided to join the Communist Party shortly after his
return,
tie went to the party headquarters at 15 Essex
Street, Boston, in the spring of 1939, and asked for and
received an application for membership. He was assigned
to the Back Bay group. He testified that that group would
normally meet every two weeks in the Back Bay and the
South End. At that time he said meetings were openly
advertised and held in the Boston area in such places as
Symphony Hall and Jordan Hall. He testified that among
the discussions in the branches to which he belonged were
included the works of Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin. He
became employed at the beginning of 1939 by the veterans
of the Abraham Lincoln Brigade which then had offices on
Newbury Street, Boston. He testified he later became
manager of the Progressive Book Shop in Boston, and
described that shop as an adjunct to the Communist Party.
In June, 1942, he enlisted in the United States Army as a
private. He was a member of the Communist Party all the
time that he was in military service. He became an instructor in aerial gunnery. He got an air medal with six
oak leaf clusters. He was mustered out of the army in 1945.
When he got out of the army he went back to the Communist
Party headquarters in the Little Building and informed them
of his return to Boston. He continued to be an active member in the Communist Party until about 1949 or 1950. He
testified that about that time his interest changed. He
weaned himself away from the party. His obsession with
business involvements had an effect. He said it was not by
any overt act that he left the party, but it was a “sloughing
off.”
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The witness described the groups to which he belonged
to as the Back Bay group, the Cambridge group which was
called the Central Square Branch, and also, at different
times, the West End Branch, and the North End Branch.
He said that he had been a member of the International
Workers Order and the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace.
Mr. Alper refused at all times to give the names of any
individuals who had been associated with him in the Communist Party.
Lawrence Baker

Arguimbat.

Address: Foxborough, Masi

Birth: Brooklyn, NewYork, 1904
Education: Brooklyn and New York public schools; Westfield High
School, New Jersey, graduated, 1923; Bell Telephone Laboratories,
New York, three years. Harvard University, 8.5., 1930.
Occupation: Associate Professor of Electrical Communications, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, until resignation in February, 1954

Lawrence Baker Arguimbau was born in Brooklyn, New
York, and was a product of the public schools of Brooklyn
and New York City. Following his high school graduation
in 1923 he went to work for the Bell Telephone Laboratories in New York, and took a student assistant course in
telephone engineering. He stayed in that employment until
1926, when he entered Harvard University as a freshman.
He receive his bachelor of science degree in physics in 1930
at Harvard.

f

While still a student at Harvard, Mr. Arguimbau entered the employ of the General Radio Corporation and continued in that employment until 1939. He then took a
year’s leave of absence from General Radio and went to
Massachusetts Institute of Technology. At the end of the
year he made the change permanent and continued at Massachusetts Institute of Technology. He eventually became an
Associate Professor of Electrical Communications. He resigned from that position in February, 1954. Shortly before his resignation he had been summoned as a witness before the Grand Jury in Middlesex County. He had previously testified before the Un-American Activities Com-
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mittee of the House of Representatives in April, 1953, and
the Senate Internal Security Committee in October, 1953.
Professor Arguimbau was a witness before a sub-corn
mittee of this Commission on February 19, 1954. Substan
tially, his testimony was as follows:
His initial interests in college were technical. During
the depression, in 1929, he became interested in economic
and social matters. He went to work in a factory at General Radio in 1930 and became familiar with the problems
of people who worked in a factory. The difficulties they
encountered led him to believe in a “central planning.” His
reading led him to seek out a group which had a friendly
feeling to the Russians, and he, in 1936, sought out the Communist Party. He attended different meetings,
not communist meetings especially. He read pamphlets and was
finally attracted to a school on Newbury Street, which he
thought was the Progressive Labor School, where he attended evening classes for about a year. Its “courses were
a variety of things varying from current events to Marxism.
It was certainly a school that was communist influenced.”
One of the teachers was Philip Frankfeld who “is in prison
at this time.” “He was the leader of the Communist Party
in New England at the time, so the fact that he was teaching is significant.” In 1937 he allowed the use of his farm
for a picnic, and was questioned about this by the Massachusetts commission that was investigating communism in
1938. He was asked about this time by a man to join the
Communist Party, and he did join it in the fall of 1938. He
refused and would continue to refuse to reveal the name of
the man who asked him to join, and all others that he knew
in the Communist Party, on moral grounds and grounds of
conscience, without invoking any constitutional privileges
other than the First Amendment.
He joined a branch of the Communist Party in Norwood
in 1938. There were about eight in the initial group and
he met with them for about six months to a year. He then
met with another group in a small town that he would not
name. In 1938 he joined a branch in Cambridge in which
there were about twenty members, none of whom he would
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At the meetings of that branch there would generally be a discussion and a book review and Marxism was
taught “in a simple way, so I recall it.” That group ina general
cluded housewives and some working people
mixture, almost a cross-section, with a tendency, I suppose,
towards the bookish people rather than the working group,
but it had both in it.”
When he went to Tech in 1939, he joined “the M. I. T.
branch.” That branch consisted of “Faculty, with perhaps an occasional exception of a man on the staff but who
was still taking courses. I believe there was one or two of
that category.” He identified three of the members of the
who has testified in public,
but would
M. I. T. group,
name no others.
The activities of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology group at meetings consisted of payment of dues,
selling of literature, discussion of general activities and the
Teachers Union. After the war started he was told that he
“was declared a member at large, meaning I did not meet
with any group or affiliate with any group. The M. I. T.
group told me they were breaking up in this way, and I
could consider myself a member at large if I wished.” He
did not attend meetings for some time, but he continued to
pay dues to the different people whom he refused to identify.
Between 1945 and 1950 he did meet with different branches
whose names he did not remember. He left the Communist
Party approximately about 1950 because “my reason for
joining the Communist Party was one of economics and
depression, and at the time I left the Communist Party
this was no longer an issue.”
name.

‘

‘

Before summonsing Professor Arguimbau as a witness,
this Commission had creditable evidence that he had been
a member of the Communist Party. His testimony confirmed the evidence.
Jean Bellefeuille.
Address: 26 Kendrick Street, Whitman, Mass
Born: March 6, 1902, in Canada.
Occupation: Carpenter.
Married; Ellina Eckartt, November, 1937, at Lowell, Mas:
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Jean Bellefeuille entered this country in 1908. His
father had been a naturalized citizen of the United States
who had moved back to Canada and in 1908 returned to
the United States. Mr. Bellefeuille appeared as a witness
before this Commission on March 2, 1955, at an Executive
Session, and on March 3, 1955, at a public hearing.
The attention of this Commission was first directed to
Jean Bellefeuille as a result of his activities with the Freedom of the Press Committee, the Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, and at small group meetings
with people who had been identified before us as interested
in the Communist movement.
The activity of Mr. Bellefeuille came under the observation of the Special Commission to Investigate Communism
by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in 1938. On
page 370 of the Report of that Commission, the following
appears:
Jean Bellefeuille is a Communist, president of said IWO District, and
officer in the United Shoe Workers of America, aC. I. 0. union. He
is there identified as a District Committeeman for the International
an

Workers Order of Massachusetts.

As a witness before this Commission, Mr. Bellefeuille
availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article and
refused to answer questions directed to membership in the
Communist Party from 1930 to the date of the hearing;
membership in the International Workers Order, New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, the Boston Freedom of
the Press Club, the Yanks are not Coming Committee,
Committee for the Defense of Steve Nelson, Committee for
the Protection of the Foreign Born; and member of the
Progressive Party and an attendant at its founding convention in Philadelphia. He further declined to answer,
under the same privileges, whether or not he had ever been
a member of an organization at meetings at which the
overthrow of this government by force and violence was
being advocated.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Bellefeuille has been a member of the Communist
Party, a member and officer of the International Workers
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Order, a member of the Progressive Party, a member of the
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, and a member
of the Civil Rights Congress. He has been active in attempting to secure amnesty for those convicted under the
Smith Act. He was active in the years 1953 and 1954 in
the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee. He was one
of the participants at a meeting at Otis Field Hall in May
of 1953, at a meeting sponsored by the Boston Committee
in Defense of Steve Nelson at which Ann Burlak Timpson
was the chairman and William Patterson, National Secretary of the Civil Rights Congress, was the speaker. He was
active in the Committee for the Protection of the Foreign
Born and participated in their activities during the year
1954. He has attended meetings with Mary Carlson,
Norman Satterthwaite and Minerva Roe, all of whom have
appeared before this Commission.
Donald Charles Bollen.
Address; 177 Essex Street, Lynn, Mas;
Born; June 11, 1920, in Quincy, Mass.
Occupation: Plastic worker, formerly Union organizer.
Married: Muriel Archer, 1946.

*

Donald Bollen was born in Quincy. The earliest employment of which we received information was with the Fore
River Shipyard around 1940. He left that employ during
the latter part of 1942 to become an organizer for the
United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America.
He continued in that employment as an organizer in New
England until the end of 1950. At that time he took up
employment in Salem and became' a member of the International Fur and Leather Workers Union Local No. 21. He
was still a member of that Union when he testified in Executive Session before this Commission on August 10, 1954.
For a short time he was steward in the factory in which he
was employed, and that was the only office he held with
the Fur and Leather Workers. At a public hearing before
this Commission on September 23, 1954, he testified that
he was unemployed.
In his appearance before this Commission Mr. Bollen
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invoked the Twelfth Article in regard to bis present

or
or
not
past membership in the Communist Party; whether
he was a Communist while he was employed in defense
work at Fore River, or employed as an organizer in the

United Electrical and Radio Machine Workers of America;
whether he was a member of the International Fur and
Leather Workers, a member of the Independent Workers
Order, a member of the American League for Democracy
and, whether he was a member of the Quincy branch of the
Communist Party and the Peabody branch of the Communist Party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Donald Bollen has been a member of the Communist Party,
the Young Communist League, the American Youth for
Democracy, Progressive Party, the Committee to Secure
Clemency for the Rosenbergs, the Independent Workers
Order, the American Soviet Friendship; and that he was
very active in recruiting young people into the Young Communist League and the American Youth for Democracy.
He was closely associated in his Communist Party activities with Fannie Hartman, Don Tormey, Daniel Boone
Schirmer, Robert Goodwin and Nathaniel Mills.
James Bollen
Address: 44 Hollingsworth Street, Lynn, Mass.
Born: January 11, 1917, in Quincy, Mass.
Education: Graduate of Quincy High School, 1935.
Occupation: Employee, Colonial Provision Company, Boston.
Married: Frances L. Bailin, Roxbury, in 1946.

James Bollen was born and educated in Quincy. He appeared as a witness before this Commission on October 4,
1954. At that time he testified he was employed at the
Colonial Provision Company in Boston, and was a member
of the United Packing House Workers, CIO Local 11, and
was the shop steward for that Local. He had been so employed for three and one half years. Prior to his present
occupation he had been a member of the International Fur
and Leather Workers Union, Local 21, in Peabody, from
1946 to 1950. He had been a member of the educational
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member of the Teamsters Union, American Federation of
Labor, 1937 to 1945.
At the time of his appearance as a witness before the Commission he availed himself of the Twelfth Article and refused
to answer whether or not he then was or had ever been a
member of the Communist Party; whether he was a member
of the Communist Party when he was on the Educational
Committee of Local 21 of the International Fur and Leather
Workers; whether or not he was a delegate to the Communist Party conventions in Boston in 1944 or 1945;
whether or not he attended the Progressive Party Convention in Philadelphia at the time of the nomination of Henry
Wallace for President, in company with his brother Donald
and George Markham, the Educational Director of the International Fur and Leather Workers Union.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
James W. Bollen has been a member of the Communist
Party; that when he was a resident of Quincy he attended
Communist Party conventions in Boston in 1944; that he
was a member of the Progressive Party and attended the
founding convention of that Party in Philadelphia in 1948;
and that he has been associated in the Communist Party
with Michael Russo, Dave Bennett, Nathaniel Mills, Robert
Goodwin, Otis Hood, Daniel Boone Schirmer, Edwin Garfield. He is a brother-in-law of Robert Goodwin.

Roland Botelho.

I

Address: 88 Cove Street, New Bedford, Mass,
Born: January 2, 1927 in Fairhaven, Mass.
Education; Six years, New Bedford Schools.
Service; United States Navy, 1943 to 1946.
Occupation; Mill worker.

Roland Botelho came under the observation of our investigators as a result of his activities in the New Bedford
area. He appeared as a witness in Executive and Public
sessions in February, 1955.
He availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article
and refused to answer questions concerning his present or
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past membership in the Communist Party, and in the Freedom of the Press Committee. He testified he is employed
at the Hathaway Manufacturing Company, is a member of
the Textile Workers’ Union, and has been shop steward for
the past two years and up until January 1, 1955.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Roland Botelho has been a member of the Communist
Party and has been active in the cause of that party in the
New Bedford area; that he also was a member of the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee and has attended
meetings of that organization in Boston through the year
1953; that he was a subscriber to the “Daily Worker” and
has solicited subscriptions and distributed the “Daily
Worker” as a part of his Communist activities. He had
been associated with Joseph and Mary Figueireido.

Carl Carlson

Address: 23 Park Avenue, Scituate, Mass.
Education: Boston and Arlington Schools.
Occupation: Carpenter and roofer.
Married: Mary Walsh at Dedham July 1, 1946
Carl Carlson was formerly an employee of a shipyard in
Quincy. This Commission has received creditable evidence
that he was at that time a member of the Quincy branch of
the Communist Party. Our investigation has revealed evidence that both he and his wife are still actively interested
in Communist causes. They are active now in the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights and the Progressive Party.

In testimony at Executive Session on August 10, 1954,
and Public Session on January 7, 1955, Mr. Carlson invoked the Twelfth Article concerning his present and past
membership in the Communist Party.
Mary

W. Carlson.

Address: 23 Park Avenue, Scituate, Mass.
Born: March 14, 1917, in Auburndale. Mas;
Education: Graduate of Roxbury Memorial High School, 1934.
Married: Carl Carlson July 1, 1946, at Dedham.
Maiden name: Mary Walsh.
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Mary Walsh Carlson was a witness in Executive Session
before this Commission on December 15, 1954, and in Public
Session on January 7, 1955. Prior to her appearance this
Commission had received creditable evidence that she has
been a member of the Communist Party, and was still active in organizations which are supporting the Communist
line.
She made frequent use of the Fifth Amendment of the
United States Constitution in her testimony before us. In
answer to one of the first questions asked her as to her occupation prior to her marriage, she refused to answer on the
grounds that it might incriminate her. She refused to answer
as to whether or not she was a present or past member of
the Communist Party; as to whether or not she was a member of the Minute Women for Peace, the Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights, New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace; whether or not she had held Communist Party meetings in her own home; whether she had
viewed the moving picture “Peace Will Win” at the home
of Charles Hoover Russell; and whether or not she was
acquainted with Herbert Zimmerman, Jerome Olrich and
Frances Olrich.
During our investigation we have received creditable evidence that Airs. Carlson was a former organizer of the

I

United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America,
and that she was a member of the Communist Party while
she was so engaged; that she had also been prominently
identified with the Minute Women for Peace and the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace. She is still giving
active support to the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill
of Rights. She is still co-operating in organizational matters with Nathaniel Mills, Joseph and Sylvia Kelley, Bernard
Greenside, Otis Hood, Don Tormey, Ann Burlak Timpson
and Sidney Ravden.
Charles Chase.
Address: 189 Sea Street, North Weymouth, Mass.
Born; 1914 in Medford, Mass.
Education: New Hampshire University; Boston University
Occupation: Public school teacher, Quincy.

98

SENATE

No. 760.

[June

Charles Chase was a guidance counsellor in the Central
Junior High School of Quincy when he testified before a subcommittee of this Commission in Executive Session on
March 5, 1954.
At that time he told this Commission; “I was born into
a Communist family and grew up in a Communist family.”
Mr. Chase admitted to this Commission that he had been
a member of the Communist Party up until the time he enlisted in the army in May of 1944. He said that he discontinued his membership during the time that he was in the
service.
As soon as he returned from the service he again joined

the Communist Party. He further said that he started his
first teaching position in the State of Vermont, on January
2, 1951. When asked whether or not he resigned from the
Communist Party at that time, he answered: “To become
a teacher in America at the present time is much like becoming a politician or a representative to the General Court;
it puts you in the public eye. It subjects you to public
criticism, but it does not give you the freedom of the politician because you are dealing with children, a very sensitive part of our society and of our families that control our
society, and it is difficult to play politics or be in 'sort of
politics,’ especially for a beginning teacher. One can show
no partisanship toward religion or toward politics without
its having an adverse effect in the classroom. And because
I had chosen to become an educator, I felt that I had to
make some sacrifice if I was to be a worth-while educator,
and that was that I had to lay aside my participation in
politics; therefore I did that.”
He went on to say that from January 2, 1951, he was no
longer a member of the Communist Party, but he refused to
say what branch he had belonged to up to that time, or what
steps he took to sever his connection with the party.
In answer to a question, “Are you now sympathetic with
the aims of the Communist Party?” his answer was, “The
Bible says: ‘Canst thou now deny thy brother?’ I cannot
deny my family.”
In answer to the question, “Do you believe that the aims
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of the Communist Party are substantially those outlined by
Marx, Engels, Lenin or Stalin?” his answer was: “You
see these questions are boring
when you probe into my
personal feelings, my personal thoughts, my personal convictions, these questions border so closely on thought control
that I feel that I have an obligation to all educators not to
answer them.”
This Commission had received creditable evidence, before summoning him as a witness, that Mr. Chase had been
a member of the Communist Party. His testimony confirmed the evidence.
Nicholas Denbsuk
Address: 8 Sanborn Street, Peabody, Mass,
Born: December 6, 1892, in Russia. Naturalized, 1931.
Occupation: Leather worker.

Nicholas Denesuk is

t

a resident of Peabody. He entered
from
Russia
country
this
in 1910 and became a naturalized
citizen in 1931. He is a member of the International Fur
and Leather Workers Union. He was a witness before this
Commission in Executive and Public Hearings on October 4, 1954.
The witness invoked the Twelfth Article in answer to
questions as to whether or not he is now or has ever been a
member of the Communist Party; whether he was a member of the Communist Party when he was naturalized; and
whether or not he was associated in the Communist Party
branch in Peabody with Sol Fisher, James Pollen, Nat
Shelman and Steve Gruntkosky.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Denesuk has been a member of the Communist Party,
and was associated at one time in the Peabody branch of
the Communist Party with the above-named persons. We
also have creditable evidence that he was a former member
of the International Workers Order, and that he had participated in meetings with Nathaniel and Alice Mills.
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Mary Figukireido.

Address: 184 Thompson Street, New Bedford, Mass.
Born: Mary Tavares, December 8, 1930, St. Michael, Azores.
Naturalized: June 24, 1935.
Married: Alexander Figueireido, July 25, 1925.

Mrs. Mary Figueireido attended the elementary schools
in New Bedford for six years. She married and has continued to be a resident of that city. Both she and her
husband became naturalized citizens. She appeared as a
witness before this Commission in Executive Session on February 2, 1955, and at a public hearing on February 3, 1955.
As a witness she invoked the privileges of the Twelfth
Article and refused to testify whether or not she was then
or had ever been a member of the Communist Party, of the
Executive Committee of the Communist Party in Bristol
County, of the City Committee of the Communist Party
in New Bedford (ever active in promoting the Labor Youth
League in New Bedford), a member of the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace, the American Committee for
the Protection of the Foreign Born, the Boston Freedom of
the Press Committee; or that she has ever held Communist
Party meetings in her own home. She testified that she
always opposed Fascism. When asked whether she ever
opposed Communism her response was, “I don’t want to
go into that. I claim the privilege of Article Twelve.”
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mary Figueireido has been a member of the Communist
Party, that she has been a city secretary to the Communist
Party, has been a delegate to the district conventions of
the Communist Party in Boston, has served on the executive committee of the Communist Party for Bristol County,
was active in promoting the Labor Youth League, has been
a member of the International Workers Order, the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace, the American Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, has been an
interested member of the Boston Committee for Freedom
of the Press, and that she still frequently attends meetings
in Boston of organizations which promote and follow
Communist causes.
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Solomon Fisher.
Address: 3 Washington Street, Peabody, Mass.
Born; May 22, 1887, in Lodz, Poland.
Naturalized: Lawrence, Mass., September 26, 1923.
Occupation: Leather worker.
Married; Annie Fisher at Salem.

Solomon Fisher is a native of Poland. He is a naturalized
citizen. He is a leather worker and has been a member of
the Local 21 of the International Fur and Leather Workers
since 1945. He appeared as a witness before this Commission, both Executive and Public hearings, the latter on
September 23, 1954.
As a witness before the Commission Air. Fisher invoked
his constitutional privileges and refused to answer questions
concerning his past or present membership in the Communist Party, membership in the International Workers Order
or on the Committee to Secure Clemency in the Rosenberg

I

case.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Solomon Fisher has been a member of the Communist
Party, the International Workers Order, and that he has
been literary director of the Peabody branch of the Communist Party. He has attended meetings and is still active
in the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, the
Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, and the
Progressive Party.
Wendell H. Furry.
Address: 17 Frost Road, Belmont, Ma

Education: Public schools of Indiana; DePauw University, A.8.; Post
graduate, University of Illinois; Post doctoral fellowship, University
#

of California.
Occupation: Associate Professor of Physics, Harvard University

Professor Wendell H. Furry first took up residence in
Massachusetts in 1934, when he became an instructor at
Harvard University. He was at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology on leave from Harvard from October 1,
1943, until August 1, 1945. With the exception of one term
on sabbatical leave in 1950, he has been continually active
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on the faculty of Harvard since his first appointment and
is now an Associate Professor of Physics. He appeared
as a witness before a subcommittee of the Commission in
Executive Session on January 26, 1954.
As a witness, Professor Furry testified that he became a

member of the Communist Party in 1938 and withdrew
from it in 1947, that he might have made some contributions up to 1951, but that he was not in sympathy with
the aims of the Communist Party after 1947. He answered
questions fully about his own activities while a member of
the Party, but refused on moral grounds and without the
application of any constitutional privileges to name any of
the people with whom he had been affiliated in the party.
He did admit that it was an old friend, William T. Martin
of the faculty of Massachusetts Institute of Technology,
who asked him to join the party. This admission was
made because Martin himself had already revealed that
fact.
His narrative of his experiences in the Communist Party
was substantially as follows: In joining the party he signed
an adopted party name of Herbert Warren to the card.
From that time on his dues were always recorded to the
credit of “H. W.” Each member of the group to which he
belonged was known officially for party purposes by a pair
of initials, which were not the true initials of the person
they identified. The one or two meetings which he attended
in the spring of 1938 were at different homes, and the attendance was generally numbered between fifteen and
twenty people.
He was given a small book which contained the Consti-

tution of the Communist Party, and which set forth that he
was a member under the name of Herbert Warren. His
dues varied from $1.50 a month to as high as $6. In exchange for the dues money, the collector gave a stamp which
was then affixed to the book. There seemed to be a great
deal of disorder to the original meetings, but by the fall of
1938 they became better organized. In the fall he “entered
a regular Harvard group, and this was pretty well organized
and has been described to the Velde committee in consider-
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the group that existed from 1938 to 1939. It
was a group in which the highest ranking person would be
an instructor like me, in which most of the people were
teaching fellows or that sort of thing; that is, graduate
students working part time as part-time instructors to pay
their way through to an advanced degree.” The books that
were used for discussion purposes that he remembered were
by Engels or Lenin or Browder. Granville Hicks was the
organizer of the group in 1938 and the book that was studied
that year under his direction was “Left Wing Communism,
an Infantile Disorder” by Lenin.
An item of every group meeting was the distribution of
literature,
pamphlets and paper-bound books, and so on.
The books were usually cheap paper-bound affairs put out
by the International Publishers, or some other Communist
publishing company. The group to which he belonged “suffered some sort of crisis in the fall of 1939 at the time of the
Nazi-Soviet pact. A number of them dropped out. A num-

able detail

ber of others, including me, became rather disaffected and
went on a pretty strained relations basis
didn’t come
for
awhile; wondered about what it was all
to any meetings
about.” Some shifts in the group occurred, and in 1940 and
1941 the groups at Harvard and Massachusetts Institute of
Technology were to some extent amalgamated. There were
about a dozen in his group. He could not remember any
intellectual discipline required hi the group, and “any idea
that we were told to influence our students a certain way
was erroneous. .
But there was a sort of definite discipline I submitted to in the fall and winter of 1942. Every
Sunday morning I got out and delivered a large number of
Sunday “Workers” to a large number of people willing to
work. I was given a list of street addresses and, I don’t
know.
I learned a lot of different parts of Cambridge
II never
never would
got into
would have
have cot
into otherwise.
otherwise.
“The morale of the people doing things in the Communist
Party was very high from 1941 to the end of the war.”
This was when England and the United States and Russia
were friends. The doctrines of Browder were then the popular part of discussion period at meetings. Then in 1945 the
.

.

...

.

.

.
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witness noticed a change in the Party policy; Browder was
expelled for being too conciliatory and soft on capitalism and
the party publications began to take an anti-American position and a more violent position, and that became distasteful to him. And that was the beginning of his feeling that
he was not going to stay in the party. He finally left because, “It just accumulated eventually so that I believed
that it wasn’t, just wasn’t paying me to be in there at all,
and it was coming into disrepute, beginning to look as if
eventually the only people left in there would be people
of whom you might not be able to be sure they weren’t in
something improper
.
and I simply wanted to get out.”
He admitted that deceit entered on various occasions into
his own experience. “There were three such instances where
I felt that my conscience was hurt by having deceit come into
the picture. One was when I filled out my own Security
questionnaire, and although it was not perfectly clear
whether or not the Communist Party should be on it
I
and I didn’t put
thought it probably should have been
it on. I did, however, list the American League against
War and Fascism and the Massachusetts Citizens Committee to Free Browder, so I felt I wasn’t really deceiving
the officials as to the sort of political connection I had. But
still, I didn’t put on it Communist Party and probably
should have, and I felt I had not acted properly on that.
Of course, the reason for doing it was there was this atmosphere of secrecy, and I knew I would immediately be
asked to tell about various people, which I didn’t want to
do. The other two occasions were cases in which I was
asked, as I have been on many occasions, questions about
somebody by an investigating officer.
On two occasions I gave the answer “no” to the question ‘Do you have
any reason to think this person may have been a member
of the Communist Party?’
The witness testified that William T. Martin, Norman
Levinson and Isidore Amdur of the faculty of Massachusetts Institute of Technology were members of the Communist Party with him, and also Lawrence Arguimbau.
These names had been revealed previous to his present testimony by the members themselves, which is the only reason
.

.

...
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that the witness would mention them. In addition to those
members, for the same reason, the witness named Robert
Davis of Smith College. The witness refused to reveal any
other members of the party whom he knew, or to name the
homes in which the meetings were held.
Edwin Garfield.
Address: 168 Allston Street, Allston, Mass.
Born: November 1, 1914 in Brooklyn, New York
Education: Elementary Schools in Brooklyn; Franklin G. Lane High
School, Brooklyn; City College, New York, evenings two years.
Occupation; Employee, Allis Chalmers Manufacturing Company, Hyde
Park, Mass.
Married: Fannie Rishin.
\xx Garfield

Fannie Rishin, New York City, September 28, 191
Occupation: Switchboard Operator.
Married: Edwin Peskin, May 8, 1937, New York City (Edwin Peskin
had his name changed to Garfield, Kings County Court, New York,
March 11, 1944).

Born:

I

Edwin Garfield has been for years prominently identified
with the Communist Party and Communist Party activities
in and about Boston. He appeared before this Commission
in Executive Hearing on April 5, 1954, and Public Hearing
on January 7, 1955.
Ann Garfield, his wife, was formerly attached to the Communist Party headquarters when it was located in the Little
Building at Boston. She was on the reception desk there.
She received members into the party, and she was office
secretary for the Communist Party of New England, 80
Boylston Street, Boston, from 1946 to 1950.
Edwin Garfield is a member of the United Electrical
Radio and Machine Workers of America, and at the time of
his first appearance before this Commission he was a member of Local 239 composed of employees of the Allis Chalmers
Company in their Hyde Park plant. He was then the coeditor of that Local’s newspaper, “The Organizer”, and had
been co-editor of this paper since 1951. He had been
prominently identified with the Boston Labor School for
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Marxist Studies. It was he who signed an application for
a lecture by Gerhardt Eisler to speak at Regent Manor
646 Warren Street, Boston, on January 16, 1949, under the
auspices of the Boston Labor School for Marxist Studies,
and Gerhardt Eisler was introduced on that occasion by
Edwin Garfield. Mr. Garfield was at one time an editor of
the “Morning Freiheit”, a Communist Party transmission
belt newspaper. He also taught at the Samuel Adam;
ichool in Boston. He has been very active since its form
tion in the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
He has been associated in organizational activities with
Helen Johnson, Joseph and Sylvia Kelley, William Harrison,
Walter O’Brien, Air. and Airs. Herbert Zimmerman and
Benjamin Landey.
As a witness before this Commission Air. Garfield re-

fused to answer questions bearing on present or past memberhip of the Communist Party and other organizations men
tioned above.
This Commission received creditable evidence that Edwin and Ann Garfield have been members of the Communist
Party and are still active in promoting its principles.
Edwin

Burpee

Goodell, Jr

Address: Concord Road, Wayland, Mass.
Born: October 13, 1893, in Montclair, N. J

Education: Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 8.5., 1915.
Occupation: Architect.

The attention of this Commission was attracted to Air.
Goodell through its investigation of the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace. A more detailed account of
its investigation of that organization will be contained elsewhere in the Commission’s report. Air. Goodell has practiced his profession as an architect, principally in Boston,
since his graduation from Technology. He was associated
also, for several years, with Home Owners Loan Corporation as New England Supervisor of Repairs, and for two
years he was in the office of Civil Defense as Departmental
Regional Director. A portion of this period was spent as
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foreign representative of the office of Civil Defense in
England.

I

On all matters concerning the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, Mr. Goodell availed himself of the
Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights
or the Fifth Amendment to the United States Constitution.
He also availed himself of constitutional privileges when
asked questions about his membership in the Massachusetts
Council for American Soviet Friendship, the Society of
Arts, Sciences and Professions, Massachusetts Peace Council, the American Peace Crusade; whether or not he lectured at the Samuel Adams School on “Soviet World
Affairs;” whether he was on the welcoming committee in
Boston for the Red Dean of Canterbury. He also refused
to answer questions on the same grounds as to whether or
not he was then or ever had been a member of the Communist Party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Goodell has been a member of the Communist Party;
that his activities for peace ceased suddenly when Hitler
broke his pact with Stalin and turned his armies on Russia.
He then became an enthusiast to open up a second front.
It also received creditable evidence that he was a member
of the Massachusetts Council for American Soviet Friendship, Massachusetts Council for Arts, Sciences and Professions, the American Peace Crusade; that he lectured on
“Soviet Union World Affairs” at the Samuel Adams School
in Boston; that he was one of the Committee to welcome
the Red Dean of Canterbury in Boston; that he was a
member of the Progressive Party; that he was the head of
the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace and signed
a lease of its quarters on Mount Vernon Street. Mr. Goodell
has continued his open activities with the Progressive Party
and was a speaker at a meeting of that Party on the premises of the Community Church on May 11, 1955. The
other two speakers on that occasion were Florence Luscomb
and Carl Marzani, both of whom are referred to in our
report of the New' England Citizens Concerned for Peace.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
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Mr. Goodell has knowingly been a member of organizations
which appear on the subversive list of the Attorney General
of the United States, and that his actions have been consistent with the Communist line in the United States.
Robert Goodwin.
Address; 44 Hollingsworth Street, Lynn, Mass.
Born: March 28, 1914, in Boston, Mass.
Education; Boston Schools; South Boston High School,
Married; Mildred Bailin.

Mr. Goodwin is a native of Boston and a graduate of
South Boston High School. He has been a resident of Lynn
since the early 1940s and had been employed as an armature
winder at the General Electric Company. He was formerly
a member of the United Electrical and Radio Machine
Workers of America in the employ of the General Electric
Company. He testified before a United States Senate Committee in 1953 and invoked the Fifth Amendment when
asked concerning his Communist activities. Under the
rule then in effect in the General Electric he was suspended
from his employment for three months, and, failing to get
clearance from a government body, the suspension resulted
in his loss of employment. At the time of his appearance
before this Commission, in Executive Session on December
9, 1954, he testified he was then engaged as a house painter.
He was also a witness before this Commission in Public
hearing on January 7, 1955.

Mr. Goodwin availed himself of the privileges of the
Twelfth Article before this Commission and refused to answer as to whether or not he was at present, or in the past
had been, a member of the Communist Party, a member of
the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, and
whether or not he was the first temporary chairman of the
founding meeting of the Massachusetts Committee for the
Bill of Rights. Mr. Goodwin is a brother-in-law of James
Bollen who is also mentioned in this report, and both families
occupy the same house in Lynn.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Goodwin has been a member of the Communist Party,
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is at present active in the Massachusetts Committee for the
Bill of Rights, and was temporary chairman at the meeting
which resulted in its creation.
Bernard Greenside.
Address: 208 Norwell Street, Dorchester, Mass.
Bom: February 22, 1924 in Boston, Mass.
Education: Boston elementary schools; Dorchester High School, 1941.
Occupation: Musician and Clerk.

Following his graduation from Dorchester High School
Mr. Greenside became a clerk, a typist and later made his
living as a musician playing the saxophone and clarinet.
In testifying as a witness before this Commission in Executive Session on June 18, 1954, Mr. Greenside testified that
he was definitely interested in world peace. He refused to
answer, invoking the privileges of the Twelfth Article, as to
any organizations to which he belonged or any acts which
he had done to further peace
He specifically refused to
answer whether or not he was then or had ever been a member of the Communist Party, the Young Progressives of
America, member of the Creative Arts Workshop, had picketed the State House in Boston in protest against the Rosenberg execution, had attended classes on Marxism and Leninism, was a student of the “Communist Manifesto,” under
the auspices of the Labor Youth League, and whether or not
he knew Julius Newman.
This Commission received creditable evidence that Bernard Greenside has been a member of the Communist Party,
the Labor Youth League, the Creative Arts Workshop, International Workers Order, and was a student of Marxism
and Leninism as taught by the Communist Party, and that
he was closely associated in the Communist Party with
Mr. and Mrs. Herbert Zimmerman.
Hyman

Grossman.

Address: 28 Hartshorn Avenue, Worcester, Mass.
Born: August 3, 1909 in Chelsea, Mass.
Education: Worcester public schools.
Occupation: Storekeeper.
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Hyman Grossman was a candidate for state treasurer in
1940. He was a witness before this Commission, in Executive Session, on December 15, 1954. At that time he testified that he was born in Chelsea, but that his home had
been in Worcester the last forty-two years. The extent of
his schooling was attendance at grammar school in Worcester. He availed himself of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights as to his present or past
membership in the Communist Party, and whether or not
he had been a member of the Abraham Lincoln Brigade,
and, as such, had fought in Spain, and whether or not he
still attended meetings of the Communist Party in Worcester.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Grossman has been a member of the Communist Party,
that he was a member of the Abraham Lincoln Brigade,
and, as such, was wounded while fighting in Spain; that
he has been a distributor and subscriber to the “Daily
Worker,” a member of the Progressive Party. He was several times a candidate for alderman in the chy of Worcester.
Joseph Gruntkosky

Address: 63 King Street, Salem, Mass.
Born: August 30, 1914, in Peabody, Mai
Occupation: International Organizer of the International Fur and Leather
Workers Union.

Joseph Gruntkosky was born and has lived in Peabody.
He was a witness before this Commission on August 10, 1954,
and September 23, 1954. At the time of his first appearance
before us he testified that he had been for nine and one half
years an organizer of the International Fur and Leather
Workers. His work as an organizer took him to various
leather plants throughout New England. During the course
of our hearings it was announced by Mr. Pickman that
Air. Gruntkosky had resigned his position as organizer.
In his appearance before this Commission Mr. Gruntkosky invoked the Twelfth Article and refused to answer
questions concerning his present or past membership in the
Communist Party.
He did say that when he received the summons to appear
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before this Commission he consulted with Mr. Pickman
who reported to him that he would make counsel for the International Fur and Leather Workers available to him, and
that the counsel which he secured was counsel for the International Fur and Leather Workers.
Our investigation has disclosed creditable evidence that
Mr. Gruntkosky has been a member of the Communist
Party.
Stephen Stanley Gruntkosky

Address: 34 Veterans Memorial Drive, Peabody, M
Occupation: Leather Worker.

Stephen Gruntkosky was born in Russia on November 13,
1910, and entered the United States in 1914. He became a
naturalized citizen at the Supreior Court in Salem on June
21, 1938. He has been a leather worker for the past twentyodd years and a member of the International Fur and
Leather Workers Union. He has been a member of the
executive board and secretary-treasurer of Local 21 of that
Union, and has been a district council member of the union.
He was in the service of the United States Navy from 1942
to 1945.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Stephen Gruntkosky has been a member of the Communist
Party. As a witness before the Commission he invoked constitutional privileges and refused to testify to present or
past membership in the Communist Party.
Ann Hah*

�

Address: Plain Road, Wayland, Mass
Education: Boston schools; Radcliffe College; Teachers College at
Columbia University, 1928; Courses at Hunter College; Courses in
Agriculture in Denmark.
Occupation; Formerly a school teacher

Miss Ann Hale is a native of Massachusetts. She has a
long history of activity within the Communist Party. This
fact was established during the course of our investigation
by admissions of Miss Hale herself and by our own investigation.
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On March 31, 1954, Miss Hale appeared as a witness before this Commission in Executive Session. At that time
she admitted that she had been a member of the Communist
Party, that she joined it approximately in 1938 and had continued to be an active member of it until approximately
1951. She said that she never formally resigned from the
Party, but just dropped out. She admitted that she had
held various offices in branches of the Communist Party,
had been chairman, secretary, treasurer, literary distributor
of various branches at various times in New York State and
in Massachusetts; that she had been a subscriber and had
sold the “Daily Worker” and the “Sunday Worker”, had
distributed various Marxist texts; had held the office of
chairman, and also of literary director of the Harvard
Square branch of the Communist Party; had led discussions
as chairman of Communist meetings on the doctrines of
Marx, Engels, Lenin and Stalin; had been a member of the
Rubber branch of the Communist Party in Cambridge; had
frequented the headquarters of the Communist Party of
Massachusetts when it was in the Little Building in Boston;
and had attended classes there on Communist matters. She
did not invoke the Fifth Amendment of the Constitution or
the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of
Rights at the Executive Hearing, but she did invoke the
First Amendment to the United States Constitution and refused to give the names of any one with whom she was associated in the Communist Party in Massachusetts, or disclose
the place of the meetings.
At the time of her appearance in the Executive Session,
she was then a teacher in the second grade in the public
schools at Wayland, Mass.
At a public hearing before this Commission on January 7,
1955, Miss Hale again appeared as a witness, and at that
time availed herself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article
of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to
answer questions concerning any of her Communist affiliations, or association in other organizations.
At the time of her second appearance before this Commission she gave her then temporary address at 35 Fayston
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Street, Dorchester. She testified that 35 Fayston Street,
Dorchester, was the home of Daniel Boone Schirmer, but

declined to answer whether or not she knew Daniel Boone
Schirmer. Mr. Schirmer was formerly the head of the Communist Party in Massachusetts, whose address is now unknown and whom this Commission has been unable to
locate. His wife, Peggy Schirmer, is at present maintaining the residence.
Our investigators have observed Miss Hale during the
years 1954 and 1955 as being very active in the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, and in that organization co-operating with Nathaniel Mills, Herbert Zimmerman, Ann Burlak, Edith Abber, Frank Collier. Miss Hale
is also active in the Progressive Party and in promoting
efforts to win amnesty for the Smith Act “victims.”
We have received creditable evidence that Miss Hale
became a member of the Communist Party in New York
City in 1938, and that in 1943 she attended the Communist
Party training school in New York; that she was an officer
of the Communist Party branch at Yorkville, New York;
and that she also held office in the Communist Party Artists
and Professional Group, New York City. In addition to
the activities to which she testified herself in Massachusetts,
we have also received creditable evidence that she has
been a member of the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, the Massachusetts Council of Arts and Sciences
and Professions, and that she was a member of the Executive Board of the Liberal Citizens of Massachusetts.
William Edward Harrison.

i

Address: 36 Concord Square, Boston, Mass.
Education: Boston elementary schools; Boston Latin School; Harvard
A.8., Cum Laude, 1932; Harvard A.M.; Cambridge University,
England.
Occupation: Associate Editor, “Boston Chronicle. ’

William Edward Harrison is a native of Boston and,
with the exception of the time he studied abroad, he has
always lived in this city.
He has been a candidate at
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different times for the House of Representatives from Ward
12, and the city council from Ward 12, in Boston. In 1946
when he was a candidate for Representative, he filed as a
candidate of the Communist Party.
Mr. Harrison appeared as a witness before this Commision, in Executive Session, on December 15, 1954. Even
though he admitted it to be a fact that he was a candidate
for office in 1946 on the slate of the Communist Party, he
declined to answer before us as to whether he had ever
been a member of the Communist Party, invoking the
privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts
Declaration of Rights. He invoked similar privilege when
asked concerning his membership in the American Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, the Labor
Youth League, the Civil Rights Congress, the American
Soviet Friendship Council, the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, and his association with the Samuel
Adams School.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Harrison has been a member of the Communist Party;
that he has attended conventions of that party in New
York and Boston; that he ran for public office on the slate
of the Communist Party; that he was an instructor at the
Samuel Adams School in Boston; that he has been a member of the American Committee for the Protection of the
Foreign Born, the Labor Youth League, the Civil Rights
Congress, the American Soviet Friendship, the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, Freedom of the Press
Committee, New England Trade Council for Negro Rights.
He has been associated with national leaders of the Communist Party, including William Foster, Elizabeth Gurley
Flynn, and locally with Ann Burlak, Daniel Boone Schirmer,
Otis Hood, Michael Russo and David Rosenberg. He is
still actively engaged in promoting the interest of the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, in association with Nathaniel Mills, Ann Hale and Herbert Zimmerman.
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Ruth Hillsgrovi
Address: 408 School Street, Watertown, Mass.
Bora: December 6, 1897, Haverhill, Mass.
Education: Grade School in Wakefield, Mass.; Wakefield
Graduate of Salem Normal School, 1923.
Occupation: Office Work.

�

�

High School;

During the course of our investigation, Ruth Hillsgrove
was employed by Local 30 of the International Fur and
Leather Workers Union doing general office work. She first
testified in Executive Session on August 10, 1954, and later
at a public hearing on January 7, 1955. She testified that
she secured her employment through the recommendation of
Frank Siegel, who was then in charge of the Boston office of
the United Office and Professional Workers of America.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Miss Hillsgrove has been a member of the Communist Party
and at one time was a member of the West End branch of
that party. We also received creditable evidence that she
has been a member of the Minute Women for Peace, the
International Workers Order, the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, and an officer in the New England
Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born; that
she attended Marxist classes under the auspices of the
Communist Party at the home of Otis Hood; and that,
while employed at the Fur and Leather Workers, she used
her time and the Union facilities to stencil literature for
Frank Siegel and others, including New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, in furtherance of Communist principles. During 1954 she was
in the Committee for
the Protection of the Foreij ;n Born, and assisted in the
preparation of a picnic and mi ;etings of their organization,
In her appearances before this Commission, Miss Hillsgrove availed herself of constitutional privileges by refusing
to answer questions about her membership in the Communist Party, New England Citizens Concerned for Peace,
Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, and the
Minute Women for Peace.
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Otis A. Hood.
Address: 33 Fayston Street, Roxbury, Mass.
Education: Abington High School; Massachusetts Normal Art School.
Married: Frances Briggs Allen.
Occupation; Sculptor.

Mr. Hood was for many years the nominal head of the
Others would come in
and out of the State, but Mr. Hood seems to have been used
as the front through the years. He has been a candidate
for public office a number of times, but has never been
elected. When the Communist Party had a bank account
he was one of those authorized to sign checks. This Commission has received creditable evidence of his membership,
of the offices he has held, of the conventions which he has
attended in the Communist Party. We have also received
creditable evidence that he taught the doctrines of Marx
and Lenin in classes conducted in his own home under the
auspices of the Communist Party.

Communist Party in Massachusetts.

Helen Johnson.
Address: 360 Walnut Avenue, Roxbury, Ma
Born: February 15, 1919, Newton, Mass.; father and mother natives of
Russia.
Maiden name: Helen Snyder
Married: Wolger Johnson, November 24, 1946, in Boston,

Helen Johnson was an active crusader for peace at the
time of the Korean War, and in November, 1950, was one of
the delegates to the Second World Peace Congress held in
Warsaw, Poland. As a witness before this Commission she
invoked her constitutional privileges under the Twelfth
Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights, and refused to answer any questions concerning her efforts for
peace on the ground that her answers “might be used as a
link in a chain at some future time in an unjust prosecution.”
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
she was a delegate to the Second World Peace Congress held
in Warsaw, Poland, and there seems little doubt but what
that conference was Communist inspired and directed.
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Mrs. Johnson further invoked the Twelfth Article of the
Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to answer
as to whether or not she was a member of the Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights, a member of the United
Office and Professional Workers Union, and President of the
Communist branch of the United Office and Professional
Workers Union; attended the Second World Peace Conference in Warsaw, Poland, as a delegate from the Communist
Party of the United States; a member of the American Peace
Crusade, the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, a
member of the Committee to Secure Clemency in the Rosenberg case, the Freedom of the Press Committee, the New
England Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born,
and chairman of the Minute Women for Peace.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Helen Johnson has been a member of the Communist Party;
that she was associated in the United Office and Professional
Workers of America with Frank Siegel when that organization was located on Milk Street, Boston; that she was a
member of the office branch of the Communist Party; that
she was a member of the Student Council of the Samuel
Adams School; that she was a solicitor of subscriptions to
the “Daily Worker”; that she became a member of the
Civil Rights Congress, the American Peace Crusade, the
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, the Boston
Committee to Secure Clemency for the Rosenbergs, Freedom of the Press Committee and the New England Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born. The fact
that she was a delegate to the Second World Peace Conference at Warsaw, Poland, was given great notoriety at the
time of that conference.
Our investigators have observed her activity in the work
of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights
through 1954. She has attended meetings during the past
year at the homes of Edith Abber, Peggy Schirmer, Joseph
Kelley and Mary and Carl Carlson. She is still active in
organizations with Ann Burlak, Otis Hood, Ann Garfield,
Jerome and Frances Olrich, and Walter and Laura O’Brien.
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Mrs. Bess Jones.
173 Columbia Road, Dorchester, Mass.
Education: Salem, Massachusetts, public and high school

Address;

Occupation: Bookkeeper.

Maiden name: Bess Lubets.
Married: David Jones, April 5, 1933, in New Hampshire; Divorced

Mrs. Bess Jones appeared as a witness in Executive Session on March 1, 1955, and at a public hearing before this
Commission on March 3, 1955. At that time she availed
herself of her constitutional privileges under Article Twelve
of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights, and refused to
answer whether or not she conducted a summer camp in
Boothbay Harbor, Maine, from 1934 to 1939, and there instructed working girls in Communism and the Communist
Party; whether or not she was a member of the Boston
Freedom of the Press Committee, the Committee to Secure
Clemency in the Rosenberg case, and the Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mrs. Jones has been active in the Boston Freedom of the
Press Committee and the Boston Committee for Clemency
for the Rosenbergs; that she is friendly in organization
meetings with Ann Burlak, Edith Abber and Frances
Olrich.
We have also received creditable evidence that Mrs.
Jones conducted a camp at Boothbay Harbor, Maine, in
the 30’s, at which instruction in Communism was given to
working girls; that she was a member of the Communist
Party at that time; and that she had close contact in the
Communist Party with Jack Green, the Administrative
Secretary of the Communist Party, in District 1 in the
1940’5, and with David Rosenberg, the Secretary-Treasurer
of the Communist Party of District 1 until 1951.
Mervin Jule
Address; 50 Dryard Green, Northampton, M,
Born: Baltimore, Maryland.
Age: 43.
Education; Baltimore City College; Maryland
School, New York City.

Institute; Art League
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Professor Mervin Jules appeared as a witness before this
Commission on March 20, 1954. He testified that he joined
the Communist Party "around 1937” and remained a member until "roughly around 1941.” He never formally resigned, but he "moved about that time to an area out of
NewYork and never made my attempt to resume the
connection.

Professor Jules was born

I

,nd educated in

Baltimore,

Maryland, and graduated fron Baltimore City College. He

later studied at Maryland Institute, a school of applied and
fine art. He was a student at the Art League School in
1934 and 1935. He had the first showing of his art in New
York in 1937. Before going to Smith College he taught at
the Ethical Culture School h New York, the War Veterans
Art Center. He was appoinl ■d a visiting artist in 1945 and
an associate professor of Sm th College in 1946. He is still
on the facultv at Smith and has attained tenure.
We had received creditable evidence that Professor Jules
has been a member or a sponsor of a number of organizations which have appeared on different subversive lists, including the Committee for Free Political Activity, which
was in defense of the 12 communist leaders who were to be
tried in New York; the Committee for the Protection of
the Foreign Born; was a sponsor of the Civil Rights Congress, the signer of statements for the National Council of
American-Soviet Friendship, American League for Peace
and Decency, Spanish Refugee Appeal of Joint Anti-Facist
Refugee Committee, and American Artist Congress. The
witness testified to memory of membership in some of those
organizations, but did not feel he was doing anything subversive when he was a member of them.

I

Leon J. Kamin.
Address: 204 F Holden Green, Cambridge, Mass.
Born; In Taunton, Mass.
Age; 27 Years.
Education: Roxbury Memorial High School; Harvard University, A.B
1949; Ph.D., 1954.
Service: U. S. Army.
Occupation: Research Assistant at Harvard.
Married: June 15, 1952.
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Leon J. Kamin was a witness before a subcommittee of
this Commission in Executive Session on February 5, 1954.
At that time he was a research assistant at Harvard University. It is our present information that he is at present
on the faculty of McGill University at Montreal, Canada.
Mr. Kamin became a teaching fellow at Harvard University following his graduation in 1949. While acting in that
capacity he pursued his graduate studies and was awarded
his doctorate in 1954. The formal name on his thesis for
his doctorate was “Taumatic Avoidance Learning in Dogs.”
It was a problem on learning by animals, which was his
specialized field of interest. His duties as a research assistant were described by the witness as “conducting research
projects, using animal subjects in the Laboratory of Social
Relations at Harvard.”
The witness enlisted in the army on February 1, 1946,
for eighteen months of service. He received his honorable
discharge in April, 1947. He was put in the Medical Detachment of the Air Corps, and his service was divided into
giving psychiatric interviews to admitted patients in the
mental ward, and as a technician in a dental clinic.
Mr. Kamin testified before this Commission that he joined
the Communist Party in November, 1945. At the time he
had just completed his Sophomore year as an undergraduate.
It was the program of the Communist Party which attracted
the idea of establishing a Socialist society. It was
him
undergraduates who interested him in joining, but he refused as a witness to divulge their names. He filled out an
application blank, giving his true full name and address.
This occurred at a meeting in a dormitory room at Harvard.
The meetings were described as informal affairs, with the
major part being given over to discussions of current events,
passages of some assigned book discussions of the theoretical points raised by the book; and a subject of major interest at the time was the possibility of establishing a Harvard chapter of the American Youth for Democracy. The
witness belonged at the time to the Harvard Liberal Union.
He testified, “The sort of thing that a person who is a
member of the Communist Party does in another organiza-
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tion is attempt to influence the other members whom he
comes in contact 'with in the general direction which he
supports.”
When he enlisted in the army in February, 1946, Mr.
Kamin testified that he dropped out of the Communist
Party, and was not a member at any time while in the
military service. Soon after he returned to Harvard in
1947, he joined the American Youth for Democracy. There
were about twenty members in the Harvard chapter, and of
these five or six were Communists.
The witness started writing for a student publication,
“The New Student,” and, in the fall of 1947, he decided to
rejoin the Communist Party. There was a change at this
time, for the witness knew there were at least two branches
of the Party on the campus, but he did not know the members of the second branch. Enthusiasm then ran high for
Henry Wallace’s candidacy for President, and all the enthusiasm anti the meetings were dedicated to that purpose.
He testified: “The Communist Party never gave up its own
aims (referring to the Progressive Party) during this period,
but it did feel that it was wise to support groups which bore
to the left of the Republican and Democratic parties, but
which would not go as far left as the Communist Party
wished to go,” and “the whole support of the Communist
Party was thrown to Wallace.”
It was in the spring of 1948 Mr. Kamin heightened his
Communist activities. There was a strike in the meatpacking industry at Squire’s plant in Somerville. The witness became interested in it, went to Communist Party
headquarters in the Little Building in Boston, where he
wrote a leaflet, mimeographed it, and went to the struck plant
and distributed several hundreds of the leaflets to workers
who came by. From then on he became more interested in
Communism than student matters. He became a paid
functionary at Communist headquarters, moved to a rooming house in the South End and became actively engaged in
youth movements. At the suggestion of Communist headquarters he became one of the organizers of the Paul Robeson
Club of the Labor Youth League in the South End.
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The Labor Youth League was described by the witness
as a counterpart of the Young Communist League of the
30’s. It was a Marxist organization. Every member did
not have to be a member of the Communist Party, but
those who were did not conceal that knowledge from the
others.

In the summer of 1948, Mr. Kamin worked directly in
the Communist Party headquarters at the Little Building.
He filled in for the secretary during the vacation period,
assisted in the preparation and mimeographing of leaflets,
and did odd jobs.
It was at this time that Mr. Kamin became identified
with the “Daily Worker”. He became a contributor, using
the pen name of “Leo Soft.” A plan was evolved to have
the second page of the “Sunday Worker,” in a New England
edition, devoted entirely to news and pictures of the New
England area. Mr. Kamin prepared the page. It was only
expenses that were paid him by the “Worker” at this time.
His main support came from the G. I. Bill of Rights, which
supported him in his junior and senior years in college and
his first half year in graduate school.
Mr. Kamin graduated from Harvard in June, 1949. Upon
graduation he immediately went to work for the Communist
Party at its Boston headquarters in the Little Building, at
a salary of $25 per week. He continued writing the page
for the “Worker”, did odd jobs around the office, and was
always available as a leaflet distributor. There was constant liaison with the national office of the party in New
York, but the witness refused to reveal the names of the
officers or members. He testified that liaison between the
district office and branches of the party in Massachusetts
was carried out mostly by mail.
The witness continued as a full-time worker of the Communist Party until about July, 1950. He had been transferred to the Progressive Book Shop and did a great deal of
reading of Communist literature and became aware that
their propaganda was “claptrap” and that “a conscious
trick was being perpetrated by a foul conspiracy to delude
the American people,” and that “the whole communist
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tendency was to take half truths and magnify them into
fundamental truths.”
He testified that he quit the part}’- somewhere around
June or July of 1950, and, certainly, after January 1, 1951,
he never attended any meetixrgs or had any membership in
the party.
He testified that he has had no association with the party
since that time.
Before summoning Mr. Kamin, the Commission had received creditable evidence that he had been a member of the
Communist Party.
Adolph

Isaac Katz.

Address; 31 Riverdale Road, Concord, M
Bom: April 30, 1925 in Boston, Mass.
Education; Boston schools; Roxbury Memorial High School; Northeastern University; B.S. in Mechanical Engineering, 1947; Harvard
University, M.S. in Mechanical Engineering, 1948.
Occupation; Engineering, formerly teacher,

I

Adolph Isaac Katz appeared as a witness before a subcommittee of this Commission in Executive Session on
March 11, 1954, accompanied by Counsel. At that time he
was twenty-eight years of age and was employed as an
instructor at Lowell Textile Institute. He later resigned
from the faculty. In 1955 he moved to Ohio.
Mr. Katz became an instructor in 1948 in the Lowell
Textile Institute. He advanced to assistant professor and
finally became technical director of research.
In the summer of 1949 Mr. Katz testified he toured
Europe and visited Holland, Belgium, France, Switzerland,
Czecho-Slovakia and Hungary. While abroad he attended
the World Youth Congress in Prague, Czecho-Slovakia, and
the International Youth Festival in Budapest, Plungary.
That Congress and Festival were sponsored by the World
Federation of Democratic Youth, a communist-controlled
organization.

In his testimony before us, Mr. Katz declared that he
would not avail himself of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights. He testified that he had

124

SENATE

No. 760.

[June

been a member of the Young Communist League and that
he joined that League in 1941. He did say that to the best
of his knowledge and belief he did not believe he was ever
a member of the Communist Party. He admitted that he
had been a member of the International Workers Order, and
that he was at one time President of the Young Fraternalists of Dorchester. He said that this was also known as
the Roosevelt Club of the International Workers Order.
He testified that he attended meetings of various organizations in places like Otisfield Hall, the Ritz Plaza Hotel,
the New England Mutual Hall, and also the John Hancock
Main Auditorium, and he was not certain as to whether or
not the Communist Party was the sponsor of any of the
meetings which he had attended.
This Commission had received creditable evidence that
Mr. Katz had been the President of the Young Fraternalists of Dorchester, a youth branch of the International
Workers Order, and President of the Roosevelt Club of
that same Order, the Young Communist League, and that
he had attended communist-controlled conventions in both
Czecho-Slovakia and Hungary in 1949.
Mr. Katz refused to reveal the names of other persons
who had been associated with him in the organizations.
His refusal was based on moral grounds and he did not
invoke the Twelfth Article.
Joseph

Walter

Kelley,

Jr.

Address: 477 Blue Hill Avenue, Roxbury, Mass.
Education: Public schools at McKinley, Maine.
Occupation: Construction Laborer.
Married: Sylvia Cohen

Joseph Kelley was born in Everett. He moved to Maine
as a child and attended schools at McKinley, Maine. He
joined the United States Maritime service in November,
1940, and was with the Merchant Marine until 1949. As a
witness before this Commission he invoked his constitutional privileges and refused to state whether or not he then
was or ever had been a member of the Communist Party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
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Mr. Kelley has been a member of the Communist Party,
and that he was very active in promoting the interests of
that party when he was a member of a maritime union. He
is still active in distributing pamphlets and literature.
Among his associates are Walter and Laura O’Brien, Philip
Mamber, Wolger Johnson and Norman Satterthwaite.
Sylvia Kelley.

Address: 477 Blue Hill Avenue, Roxbury, Ma,
Education: Boston schools; Roxbury Memorial High School.
Occupation: Housewife; Maiden name, Sylvia Cohen.
Married; Joseph Kelley, 1949.

Mrs. Sylvia Kelley is a native of Boston and attended the
William Lloyd Garrison School in Boston and the Roxbury
Memorial High School. She was a witness before this Commission in Executive Session on April 14, 1954. At that
time she invoked her constitutional privileges and refused
to state whether or not she was or had been a member of
the Communist Party, the Boston Freedom of the Press
Committee, the Labor Youth League, the International
Workers Order, and whether or not she had been in the
picket line in protest of the execution of the Rosenbergs in
front of the State House in Boston.
During our investigation this Commission received creditable evidence that Mrs. Kelley has been a member of the
Communist Party, of the Labor Youth League, and the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee. She also held
meetings in her own home and has attended meetings with a
number of others who have been witnesses before this Commission, and have availed themselves of the same privileges
which she invoked. Her associates are Laura O’Brien,
Frances Olrich, Helen Johnson, Herbert Zimmerman, Norman Satterthwaite and Edwin Garfield.
Frederick

King.

Address: 7 Marie Avenue, Sharon, Mass.
Born: Boston, Mass., age 27 years.
Education: Roxbury Memorial High School.
Service: United States Navy
Occupation: At present television service
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Mr. King is a native of Boston and has always maintained his residence in Massachusetts. He enlisted in 1945
in the United States Navy at the age of seventeen. He was
discharged in 1946. He then availed himself of the privilege
of the G. I. Bill of Rights and attended Boston University
for approximately two years, where he followed a liberal
arts course. He secured further training under the G. I.
Bill of Rights at the Massachusetts Trade School, where he
completed a course on television. He there met Orlando
Murano, who was also mentioned in this report, and subsequently went into the television business with Mr. Murano.
Mr. King appeared as a witness before this Commission
in Executive Session on April 21, 1954. At that time he invoked constitutional privileges and refused to answer
whether or not he had been or was then a member of the
Communist Party, whether or not he had been a member of
the Young Communist League when he was a member of
the United States Navy Reserve Force, whether or not he
had been a member of the Labor Youth League, and whether
or not he had attended meetings or socials at the home of
Charles Hoover Russell.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. King has been a member of the Young Communist
League, the Labor Youth League, and a member of the Communist Party. His most recent activities, as observed by
our investigators, have been the promotion of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
Kenneth A.

Kirknes,

Address: 81 Fairview Avenue, Peabody, Mai
Born: Lynn, Mass.
Education; Graduate, Somerville High School; New
Tory of Music 3 years, 1928.
Occupation: Musician and music teacher

England

Conserva

Kenneth Kirkness is at present a resident of Peabody.
He has had no official position with the school department
of the city of Peabody, but music pupils of the Peabody
schools have been referred to him and he has taught them
as a private teacher.
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As a result of our investigation Mr. Kirkness appeared
before this Commission in Executive Hearing on December 15, 1954. At that time he availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and declined to state whether or not he was
then or had been a member of the Communist Party or the
Progressive Party.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Kirkness has been a member of the Communist Party,
and that he was originally associated in that party with
Fannie Hartman and Jack Green, who was at one time a
district organizer of the party; and that he has been a
solicitor of subscriptions to the “Daily Worker” along the
North Shore.
Philii

Koritz.

Address: 1207 Blue Hill Avenue, Mattapan, Mass,
Bom: In New York City, age 37 years. Both his parents were natives
of Russia

Education: Boston schools; Roxbury Memorial High, 1934
Occupation: Automobile salesman.

Philip Koritz was born in New York City, and his
family moved to Massachusetts when he was a year old.
He was educated in Boston schools and graduated from
Roxbury Memorial High School in 1934. He was for a
number of years a labor organizer. He has been employed
by the Food and Tobacco Workers Union, the Mine, Mill
and Smelters Organization and the Utility Workers Organizing Committee. He has lived in Missouri, California
and North Carolina. At one time he was employed by the
General Electric Company in Everett, and also by AllisChalmers Company in Hyde Park. He was formerly a
member of the United Electrical Radio and Machine
*

Workers of America.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Koritz has been a member of the Communist Party, the
Civil Rights Congress, the Boston Labor schools for Marxist
studies, and the International Workers Order. He was a
member of a Massachusetts group that picketed the Foley
Square Court House in New York in August, 1949, when
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the eleven Communist Leaders were being tried for violation of the Smith Act. He was a leader of the May Day
celebration at Otis Field Hall May 2, 1953, at which William
Patterson and Ann Burlak were the main speakers. He has
been one of the prime movers in the Boston Freedom of the
Press Committee, and has been observed at meetings of
that organization by our investigators. We have received
creditable evidence that he has been associated in the Communist Party with Daniel Boone Schirmer, Edwin and Ann
Garfield, Michael Russo, Otis Hood, Edith Abber, Frances
and Jerome Olrich.
As a witness before this Commission Mr. Koritz availed
himself of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to answer whether or not he is
now, or has ever been a member of the Communist Party,
a member or officer of the Civil Rights Congress, of the
Boston School for Marxist Studies, or the Boston Freedom
of the Press Committee.
Birger

Koski.

Address: 39 Parker Street, Maynard, M
Bom: Maynard, Mass.
Age; 40.
Occupation: Metalworker busine

Birger Koski appeared as a witness in Executive Session
before this Commission on December 8, 1953. He was
accompanied by counsel and invoked the Twelfth Article
of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to
answer whether or not he was then or ever had been a
member of the Communist Party and at one time the
President of the Montachusetts branch of that party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Koski has been a member of the Communist Party
and at one time was the President of its Montachusetts
branch.
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Kumin.

Address: 78 Zenith Drive, Worcester, Mass.
Born: January 23, 1919, in Brockton, Mass.
Education: University of Pennslyvania; Wharton School, 1940; B.S. in
Economics; one year Boston College evening law school
Occupation: Certified Public Accountant since 1950.
Service: United States Army.
Married: October 9, 1947, to Norma L. Lyon.

Mr. Myron Kumin was a witness before this Commission
in executive session on December 9, 1954, and in public
session on January 10, 1955. He was born in Brockton,
served in the United States Army from 1940 to 1946, after
which he took up his occupation in Boston as an accoun n t.
He was admitted to practice as a certified public accountant
in 1950, and at present resides, and has his business, in
Worcester.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
both Mr. Kumin and his wife Norma were members of the
Communist Party, were active in the Professional Group
of that party in Boston; and that it was at their apartment
on Revere Street, Boston, that Herbert Philbrick attended
his first meeting of the Professional Group. Mr. Kumin
became a member of the Progressive Party and was a
member of the executive committee of the Progressive
Party

*

in Worcester.

In his appearance as a witness before this Commission
Mr. Kumin availed himself of his constitutional privileges
under the Twelfth Article, as to whether or not he then
was or had ever been a men ber of the Communist Party
of the Pro-Four Group of that party; whether he was a
Communist when he was in the United States Army;
whether he had been assoc iated in the Communist Party
with George Markham and Jerome Olrich; and whether or
not he had held meetings of the Pro-Four Group of the
Communist Party in his own apartment where the doctrine
of Marxism, and the "Communist Manifesto” and the
"History of Soviet Communism” were matters of study
under the auspices of the Communist Party.
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Norma Kumin.
Address: 78 Zenith
Education; Classical High School, Worcester, Mass.;
Michigan, A.B. in English, 1946,
Drive, Worcester, Mass,

Maiden

Name;

University of

Norma Lyon.

Mrs. Norma Kumin was born in Worcester. She married Myron Kumin on October 9, 1947. She lived in Boston
at 12 Grove Street, and, following her marriage, they
established a residence on Revere Street in 1947. She was
the executive secretary of the Massachusetts Council of
American Soviet Friendship.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mrs. Kumin was a member of the Pro-Four Group of the
Communist Party in Boston, and that it was at her home
on Revere Street that Herbert Philbrick first became a
member of the Professional Group. Mrs. Kumin was employed in 1948 by the Progressive Party in Boston. She
was active in the Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Party and the
Civil Rights Congress.
In her appearances as a witness before this Commission
Mrs. Kumin invoked the Twelfth Article in refusing to
answer questions as to whether or not she was then, or
ever had been, a member of the Communist Party; whether
or not she ever had been a member of the Civil Rights
Congress; and whether or not she had held Communist
Party meetings in her homes on Revere Street, Boston,
57 Bicknell Street in Dorchester, and her former home on
Raymond Street in Worcester.
Benjamin

N.

Landey.

Address: 26 Norfolk Place, Sharon, Mass.

Education: Boston English High School; one term at Northeastern.
Business; Sales.

Benjamin Landey is a native of Boston, graduate of
Boston English High School. Prior to moving to Sharon
he lived at 112 Homestead Street in Roxbury.
Our investigation disclosed that he was a member of the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, International
Workers Order, Progressive Party, and that he had for a
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great many years been interested in Communist Party
activities.
We received creditable evidence that he has been a
member of the Communist Party, and that he has assisted
in raising funds for the defense of the eleven Communist
leaders who were convicted in New York of violation of the
Smith Act. He had run parties in his own home to raise
funds for their benefit. He was one of a group from Boston
who picketed the United States District Court in New
York in August, 1949, when the leaders were being tried
before Judge Medina and a jury. It was Mr. Landey who
prepared and brought to New York from his home in
Sharon the signs that the Massachusetts picketers carried
on that occasion. He was also in the picket line in front of
the State House in Boston to protest the execution of the
Rosenbergs in June, 1953.
Among his associates in fund-raising activities were William Harrison, Edwin Garfield, Walter O’Brien and Herbert
Zimmerman. We also received creditable evidence that
Mr. Landey was a member of the New England Trade
School Council.
He appeared as a witness before this Commission on
April 5, 1954, in Executive Session. At that time he invoked the privileges of the Twelfth Article and refused to
answer questions concerning his membership in the Communist Party, his distribution and activity in regard to the
Daily or Sunday Worker, membership in the International
Workers Order, or the Progressive Party.
Up until the present time Mr. Landey has continued his
interest in the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of
Rights and the Progressive Party.

4

Florence H. Luscomi
Address: 140 Huron Avenue, Cambridge, Ma;
Born: February 6, 1887, at Lowell, Mass.
Education; Boston and Cambridge Schools; Massachusetts Institute of
Technology, S.B. in Architecture, 1909.
Occupation: Architecture and Executive Secretary

Miss Florence Luscomi) has been a prominent figure in
Massachusetts for a great many years. She appeared as
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a witness before this Commission in Executive Session on
January 6th, and in public hearing on January 7, 1955. A
description of her business and professional life was described by herself in her public testimony as follows:

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan] Would you give us a little of your background. Have you been a Massachusetts resident all your life? A. Yes.
I was born in Lowell, Mass., in 1887, the 6th of February. I came to
Boston when I was about two and a half years old and lived in Boston
until about fourteen and a half years ago. Then I lived briefly for three
years in Cambridge and moved to Cambridge fourteen and a half years
ago. lam a graduate of M. I. T.
Q. What year? A. 1909.
Q. What degree? A. S.B. in Architecture.
Q. And what has been your occupation since? A. I practiced my
profession as an architect until I was put out of business, along with
practically every other architect in the business, by the First World War,
when I went into organizational work. And the rest of my active business life was spent as executive secretary to various organizations.
Q. Would you give us the names of the organizations? A. The first
one was the Women’s Suffrage Association, Boston; then the League of
Women Voters of Boston; then the Massachusetts Civic League; then
the Joint Board of Sanitary Control, connected with the International
Ladies Garment Workers; and the Employees Association in the Garment
Workers Industry, a Joint Board of the Union and the Employers; and
then the Women’s International League for Peace and Freedom.
Q. Yes. A. That was the last paid job I have held
Q. And are you still with the Women’s International League for
Peace and Freedom as a paid employee? A. I am, as you see, pushing
70, and I am retired.
Q. Did you belong to any other organizations other than those?
A. I belong to many other organizations.
Q. Would you care to tell us what they were? A. No, I would not
care to tell you what they were.

In refusing to answer questions, Miss Luscomb did so,
“on the grounds of my freedom of assembly as guaranteed
by the First Amendment of the Constitution of the United
States and by the Bill of Rights and the Constitution of
Massachusetts, the Declaration of Rights, Articles Sixteen
and Nineteen, I decline to answer.” She specifically did
not invoke any privileges under the Fifth Amendment of the
United States Constitution or the Twelfth Article of the
Massachusetts Declaration of Rights.
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Miss Luscomb, on the grounds stated, refused to answer
whether or not she had ever been
A member of the Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Committee.
A member of the Civil Rights Congress.
An official of some post of the Samuel Adams School for
Social Study.
A member of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace.
A member of the

Massachusetts Council for AmericanSoviet Friendship.
A member of the Boston Committee to Secure Justice in
the Rosenberg Case.
A member of the American Women for Peace
A member of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill
of Rights.
A member of the Progressive Citizens of Massachusetts.
A member of the Progressive Party.
A member of the Citizens Committee to free Earl Browder.
A member of the Communist Party
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Florence Luscomb has been a secret member of the Communist Party, and that her prominence and standing was
such that she has attended meetings in New York of the
National Committee of the Communist Party of the United
States, the top echelon in that party. Her activities over
a great many years have been consistent with the aims and
purposes of the Communist Party.
The first Massachusetts Committee to investigate Communism in 1938 found Miss Luscomb then an active supporter of Communist causes. In 1936 she was associated
with the International Labor Defense, a Communist organization. She was a leader in the United Office and Professional Workers of America, which was later expelled from
the CIO because of communist domination. She was a
candidate for Congress in 1936 on the People’s Labor ticket,
and received contributions from three different branches of
the Communist Party. In 1940 she was chairman of a
dinner given Philip Frankfeld, then a leader of the Communist Party, in Boston.
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In 1938 she was chairman of a May Day Rally in Boston.
She was chairman of a meeting in Jordan Hall in 1941 when
the principal speaker was Elizabeth Gurley Flynn, who recently was convicted of violation of the Smith Act. She
was very active in defense of the eleven Communist leaders
who were convicted in New York of violations of the Smith
Act.

Among the organizations with which Miss Luscomb has
been associated and about which she did not testify before
this Commission are
Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Committee.
Civil Rights Congress.
Citizens Committee to Free Earl Browde
Minute Women for Peace.
New England Conference for Peace.
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace
Massachusetts Council for American-Soviet Friendship.
Boston Committee to Secure Justice in the Rosenberg case
American Women for Peace.
American Peace Crusade

American League for Peace and Decency
Defense Committee.
Samuel Adams School.
Schappes

Progressive Citizens of Massachusetts.
Progressive Party.

The Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Right

We have received creditable evidence that Miss Luscomb
has been associated in organization activities with Emanuel
Blum, Philip Frankfeld, Otis Hood, George Markham,
Walter O’Brien, Dirk Struik, Harry Winner, Rhoda Truax
Aldrich, Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., and Nathaniel Mills.
The present organizations in which Miss Luscomb is most
active are the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of
Rights and the Progressive Party. She was a speaker at
a meeting of the Bill of Rights Committee at 30 Huntington
Avenue on December 15, 1954. She was one of three
speakers at a meeting of the Progressive Party held on the
premises of the Community Church on May 11, 1955. The
other two speakers were Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., who is referred to elsewhere in this report, and Carl Marzani, a
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former government employee who had been convicted of
violation of Section 1001, Title 18., United States Code,
and served a jail term for fraud against the government by
falsely stating in his application for employment that he
had not been a member of the Communist Party.
The “Daily Worker” of May 17, 1955, carried this item;
WILL SPEAK ON USSR IN BOSTON

SUNDAY

“Freedom in the USSR” will be discussed this Sunday at 8 p.m. by
Florence Luscomb, State Chairman of the Progressive Party, at a meeting of the Community Church here at 565 Boylston Street, sponsored
by

the

Eugene

Debs Club of Boston.

Alda

Manning.

Address; 12 Spring Valley Road, Newton, Mass,
Date of Birth: November 25, 1917, in Clinton, New Jersey, as Alda
Medardo; she has also been known as Alda Castaldini.

Education: Grammar and high schools in New Jersey; Pace Institute,
New York.

Married: To Warren Manning March 1, 1946, at Passaic, New Jersey.

Alda Manning appeared as a witness before this Commission in executive and public hearings on February 9, and
February 14, 1955. She and her husband first took up residence in this Commonwealth in 1947. In her testimony she
invoked Article Twelve of the Massachusetts Declaration of
Rights and refused to answer when asked as to membership
in the Communist Party in Passaic, New Jersey, in 1943, as
to being a student in the Jefferson School for Social Studies
in New York City, a member of the International Workers
Order, the Minute Women for Peace, New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, Boston Freedom of the Press Club.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Alda Manning has been a member of the Communist Party
both in New Jersey and Massachusetts, and is still engaged
in Communist activities.
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Warren Manning.
Address: 12 Spring Valley Road, Newton, Mass.
Born: August 28, 1920, as Warren Fineberg in New York City.
Education: New York High School; Pratt Institute.
Occupation: Commercial Artist

Warren Manning is a commercial artist who was born
and educated in New York City. He married Alda Frances
Merdado on March 1, 1946, at Passaic, New Jersey. He and
his wife came to Boston in 1947 and took up residence on
Joy Street. He had served in the United States Army from
September, 1942, until December, 1945.
This Commission received creditable evidence that both
he and his wife have been members of the Communist
Party; that they held Communist Party meetings in their
home in Boston; and that he was a member of the International Workers Order, Boston Committee to Secure
Clemency in the Rosenberg case, Freedom of the Press
Committee, Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights,
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace. Our investigators observed that both were active and attended meetings through 1954 in the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee. We had evidence that he had been active in preparing meetings in Boston to enteratin Elizabeth Gurley
Flynn and Paul Robeson; that he was an associate in Communist Party activities with Ann Garfield, Edwin Garfield,
Florence and Herman Tamsky, Jerome and Frances Olrich
and Ann Hale, and that he had been active in peace front
activities with Florence Luscomb and Edwin B. Goodell, Jr.
As a witness before this Commission, Mr. Manning invoked the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration
of Rights in refusing to answer questions concerning his
present or past membership in the Communist Party, the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, and New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace. He further refused
to answer whether or not he was a member of the Professional
Group of the Communist Party and associated in it with
Henry Silberman, Jerome and Frances Olrich, and whether
or not in the Professional Group he had discussed Lenin’s
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State and Revolution and the forceful overthrow of government for the benefit of the Communist Party.
George

F. Markham.

Address: 387 Harvard Street, Cambridge, Mass.
Born; August 15, 1909, in Independence, Wis.
Education: Public schools of Independence, Wis.; graduated with honors,
University of Wisconsin, 1933.
Service: United States Navy, Lieutenant Commander; Air Combat
Intelligence Officer.
Occupation; Educational Director, International Fur and Leather
Workers Union.
Married; 1947 to Helen Wendler Deane at Springfield, Ma

George F. Markham first came to Massachusetts in 1934
as a newspaper man. He was associated in the newspaper
field until 1941, when he was elected Legislative Agent for
the State CIO. In the spring of 1942 he received a commission in the United States Navy, and in December of
that year he was assigned to a combat unit. He served in
the Pacific aboard the aircraft carriers “Belleau Woods”
and “Ticonderoga.” He became entitled to eight battle
stars and a presidential Unit Citation.
Following his naval service, in November, 1945, Mr.
Markham resumed his duties with the State CIO. In the
convention of the CIO in 1946, his position was abolished
and he left that employment in 1946. He was engaged as
Educational Director of District One, International Fur
and Leather Workers Union, in February, 1947. He remained in that position until after testifying before this
Commission in public session on October 4, 1954. It was
testified to before us by Isadore Pickman on October 11,
1955, that Mr. Markham had resigned because of pressure
of several union locals following his invocation of the
Twelfth Article before us. However, he was introduced
by President Fineglass of the International Fur and Leather
Workers at a joint meeting of Massachusetts District
Officers with officers of the Amalgamated Butchers in New
York on March 10, 1955, as an Educational and Research
Director of the International Fur and Leather Workers, so
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that it is most probable that he is still in the employ of
that Union.
As Educational Director of District One, Air. Markham
became the editor of the paper known as the “District One
Reporter.” He also interested himself in the activities of
Local 21 which was the largest local in the Massachusetts
area. He became a co-editor of the Local 21 Bulletin.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Markham has been a member of the Communist Party,
of the International Workers Order, the Civil Rights Congress, New England Citizens Conference for Peace, American Soviet Friendship, Joint Anti-Fascist Refugees, the
Committee to Secure Clemency in the Rosenberg case, and
that he has been active in the ■ Communist Party with
Emanuel Blum, Fannie Hartman, Donald Tormey, Daniel
Boone Schirmer, Edwin Garfield and David Rosenberg.
In his appearances as a witness before this Commission
Air. Markham testified that he was not then a member of
the Communist Party, but he invoked the Twelfth Article
and refused to say whether or not at any time before his
appearance as a witness he had been a member of the Communist Party. He also refused to state his membership in
organizations listed above, or his associations with a number of those persons named above, again invoking his
constitutional privileges.
Helen Deane Alarkham.
Address; 387 Harvard Street, Cambridge, Mass.
Born: March 16, 1917, in Franklin, North Carolina

Education: Public schools, Springfield, Mass.; Wellesley College, A.8.,
1938; Brown University, A.M. in Biology, 1940; Brown University,
Ph.D. in Biology, 1943.
Occupation; Assistant professor.
Married; George F. Markham, June 14, 194

Helen Deane Markham appeared as a witness on two
occasions in 1953 before a United States Senate subcommittee. She also appeared as a witness before this Commission on Februrary 19, 1954, in Executive Session. On
all three occasions she availed herself of the privileges of
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either the Fifth Amendment of the United States Constitution or the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights.
Following the receipt of her Doctor of Philosophy degree
from Brown University, Mrs. Markham held the position
of lecturer in zoolog}' at McGill University in Montreal for
two years, in 1943 and 1944.
She came to Harvard University as an instructor at
Harvard Medical School in the Department of Anatomy in
1944. She continued to be an instructor from 1944 to 1948,
and was an assistant professor in 1953.
At her first appearance before the United States Senate
subcommittee, at a hearing in Boston on March 26, 1953,
Dr. Markham refused to testify, invoking the Fifth Amendment, as to whether or not she was then a member of the
Communist Party; whether she had attended secret meetings of the Communist Party while she had been on the
faculty of the Harvard Medical School; whether or not
there are members of the Communist Party on the faculty
at Harvard; whether she was a member of the Communist
Party when she obtained the Ph.D. in 1943, or when she was
at McGill University in Canada during the period 19431944, or when she received her M.A. degree from Brown
University in 1940, or when she was an undergraduate in
Wellesley in 1938. She further declined to answer questions as to whether she had been associated with the YoungCommunist League, had recruited students in the Young
Communist Party or League; whether she had been a member of the faculty of the Samuel Adams School in Boston;
whether she had been active in an organization called the
American Association of Scientific Workers, or had been
associated with an organization called the American Soviet
Science Societv.
Following her appearance before that Senate subcommittee the Harvard Corporation issued a statement on
May 20, 1953, as follows:
On March 27, 1953, Dr. Markham appeared before the Jenner Committee in response to a subpoena. She refused to answer questions as to
whether she is now or ever has been a member of the Communist Party,

140

SENATE— No. 760.

[June

and as to activities connected with the Communist Party, on the ground
that answering such questions would tend to incriminate her, claiming
the protection of the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution.
We have followed the same procedure as in the case of Associate Professor Wendell H. Furry and have similarly used our best judgment as to
the credibility of statements to us. As a result we believe the following
to be pertinent facts:
Dr. Markham is not, and never has been, a member of the Communist
Party. She became interested in what she terms the progressive movement when she came to Boston in 1944. In the spring of 1945 she taught
a course in biology at the Samuel Adams School for one term, and has
attended two classes there. She served as secretary and member of the
executive committee of the American Association of Scientific Workers.
She has never given a Communist slant to her teaching, nor has she
sought otherwise to influence the political views of her students. Her
teaching and research are of a high order. She feels very strongly that
investigations by congressional committees in this field by-pass the constitutional safeguards of due process, and are in danger of destroying
civil liberties in the same manner as the Nazis and Communists have
done.

With the same consideration in mind which we have stated in connection with our decision on Associate Professor Furry, we think Dr. Markham’s use of the Fifth Amendment is misconduct which creates the
necessity for us to inquire into the full facts. The facts available to us
disclose that Dr. Markham is not under Communist domination.
We regret that Dr. Markham did not see fit to supplement the official
record before the committee to this effect, but we do not regard that as
controlling. Under all the circumstances we find that Dr. Markham has
not been guilty of grave misconduct and on the information we now have
we will take no action against her.

Following the issuance of that statement, Dr. Markham
was again summoned before the United States Senate subcommittee, on May 28, 1953, and was asked whether or not
she had given a statement or a sworn statement to the Harvard Corporation following her initial appearance before the

subcommittee and the statement of the Harvard Corporation quoted above was read into the hearing.
Dr. Markham invoked the Fifth Amendment and refused
to answer whether or not she had made such a statement to
the Harvard Corporation. She also refused, invoking the
same amendment, to answer whether or not she had been a
member of the Back Bay branch of the Communist Party
in 1947, a member of the Faculty Branch of the Communist
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Party in charge of collecting Communist Party dues in 1948;
whether she had during the year 1946-1947 held Communist
Party meetings in her home at 103 Queensbury Street, Boston; whether or not she was made Secretary-Treasurer of
the Harvard Faculty branch of the Communist Party in
March, 1951; whether or not she had been a member of the
Boston-Cambridge branch of the American Association of
Scientific Workers, had contributed to the Struik Defense
Committee, had been a sponsor of the Paul Robeson Concert in Boston in 1951; had sent a telegram to Judge
Medina protesting his behavior in the Communist trials in
New York in June, 1949.
As a witness before this Commission on February 19, 1954,
Dr. Markham testified that she was not then a member of
the Communist Party, but invoked the Twelfth Article of
the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to
answer questions about her past activities in the Communist
Party.

t

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Dr. Markham has been a member of the Communist Party,
has been associated in the professional branch of that
Party, and was prominent in it in Boston and Cambridge.
We also received creditable evidence that she has been a
member of the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace,
the Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Committee, the Liberal
Citizens of Massachusetts, the Massachusetts Committee
for the Bill of Rights, and that she has been associated in
these activities with Florence Luscomb, Rhoda Truax
Aldrich, Elizabeth Raymond and Edwin Goodell, Jr.
Harvard University first suspended Dr. Markham and
then reinstated her, but refused to renew her contract when
it expired in 1954. She is no longer on the faculty.
Nathaniel Mills
Address: 106 Franklin Street, Lynn, Mass,
Born; March 24, 1917, in New York.
Education: Mount Vernon High School, New York; Amherst College
A.8.; Postgraduate at University of Maine and Boston University.
Occupation: Lathe operator.
Married: Alice Lerner.
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Nathaniel Mills is perhaps the most openly active of those
who have publicly admitted that they were at one time
members of the Communist Party. He is still zealous in
promoting the interests of the Party. He was the chief
figure in establishing in 1954 the Massachusetts Committee
for the Bill of Rights, and he is busily engaged still in
making that organization one of the chief propaganda
sources in Massachusetts today for advancement of the
Communist line.
The Commission has received creditable evidence that as
early as 1940 both Mr. Mills and his wife were members of
the Communist Party, and agents for its purposes. He
entered the employ of the General Electric Company in
1941. He was in the United States Army from December,
1944, to April, 1946. Following that service, he returned to
the Genera! Electric at Lynn where he was denied access to
classified material. He has been a member of the Massachusetts Youth Council, American Youth for Democracy,
Progressive Party, Trade Union Council for Negro Rights.
He has been one of the leading spirits of the Boston Freedom
of the Press Committee. His closest associates in his activities during the past year have been Ann Hale, Herbert
Zimmerman, Edwin Garfield, Florence Tamsky, Ann Burlak
Timpson, Peggy Sehirmer, Juanita Wojchowski, Laura
O’Brien and Otis Hood.
Mr. Mills appeared as a witness before this Commission
in Executive Session on January 5, 1954, and in Public
Session on January 7, 1955. On both occasions he availed
himself of the privileges under Article Twelve of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights on all questions dealing with
his connection with organizations and associates named
above.

Orlando Murano
Address; 183 Magnolia

Street, Dorchester, Mass.
Education: Boston schools, and Post Naval Training.
Occupation: TV service.

Orlando Murano is twenty-seven years of age and a
native of Boston. He attended the Boston schools and in
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April of 1946 entered the United States Navy. He served
in the navy until February, 1948. His service was both in
the United States and in China. He is a musician and was
a member of a naval orchestra.
Following his discharge from the service, Mr. Murano
attended schools under the benefits of the GI Bill of Rights,
and his tuition and books were paid for by the United States
government.
He attended classes at the Schillinger House School for
Music. This was followed by an eight months’ course at
the Massachusetts Trade School, where he studied television. The government then provided him with a nine
months’ course at the Massachusetts Radio School, tie
testified before this Commission that the tuition for these
courses amounted to $1,900, and that this amount did not
include the cost of books, necessary for the courses, which
were also furnished by the government.
At the time of his appearance before this Commission
Mr. Murano was engaged in the television repair and service business with Fred King as his partner. Mr. King is
mentioned elsewhere in this report.
It is our information that as of the time of the writing of
this report Mr. Murano has left Massachusetts and has
taken residence in the State of California.
There was creditable evidence received by this Commission that Orlando Murano has been a member of the Communist Party, the Young Communist League, the Labor
Youth League, the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee ;
that he attended classes in which the doctrines of Marx,
Lenin and Stalin as sponsored by the Communist Party
were the subject matter of discussion at the home of Juanita
Wojchowski in Roxbury, and that the director of the classes
was Edith Abber; that he has been literary director of the
Young Communist League and has been active in distributing and selling literature and pamphlets consistent with
the Communist policy; that among the literature and
pamphlets which he has been active in distributing were
those that accuse the United States of being guilty of germ
warfare in Korea and of being the aggressor in Korea; that
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he solicited funds for the defense of the eleven Communists
who had been tried and convicted in New York of violation
of the Smith Act; that he contributed to the defense funds
for the Rosenbergs and was a member of the picket line in
front of the State House in Boston in June of 1953 in protest
of the execution of the Rosenbergs.
When asked under oath at hearings before this Commission of his memberships in the above organizations, and his
activities enumerated above, he availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Constitution and refused to answer.
Julius Newman.
Address; 17 Franklin Hill Avenue, Dorchester, Mass.
Born; July 28, 1928, in Boston, Mass.
Education: East Boston grammar school; Boston English High School,
graduated, 1946; Northeastern University, 1948, B.A. in English;
Boston University, 1953; M.A., American History.
Service: United States Army.
Occupation: Various.

Julius Newman was born and educated in Boston. He
testified that he received the benefits of the G. I. Bill of
Rights, and his college tuition, for three and one half years,
was paid for by the government. He was a witness before
this Commission in Executive Session, on January 25, 1954,
and at a Public Hearing on March 3, 1955.
This Commission has received creditable evidence of
Communist and subversive activities of Julius Newman,
and of his active membership in the Communist Party,
the Labor Youth League, the Young Progressive of America,
the Creative Arts Workshop, the Boston Committee to
Secure Clemency for the Rosenbergs, the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace, the International Workers
Order, the Council for American Soviet Friendship, and
the Trade Union Council for Negro Rights; also that he
was active in securing subscriptions for the “Daily Worker”;
a member of the Tom Payne Club of the Communist Party
in Boston; that he was a participant in the Lenin Memorial in 1950; that he journeyed to New York to take part
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in a picket line before the Federal Court, New York City,
at the trial of Communist Party leaders charged with
violation of the Smith Act; that he picketed the Boston

*

Garden with the Young Progressives, contesting the appearance of Winston Churchill as a speaker there; that he
picketed the First Corps Army in Boston in protest of the
draft law. Our evidence was positive that he was influential and active in bringing recruits into the Labor Youth
League, which was an official arm of the Communist Party,
and that he attended classes in Marxism and Leninism
under Communist Party auspices in Boston. He was a
speaker at the Community Church Center in Boston on
January 13, 1955, on the subject “Contemporary Urban
Teenagers,” and was described at that time in the announcement as an ex-high school teacher and social worker
with the young people. He has been doing work as a social
worker with the young people in Boston up until this month.
He testified before this Commission that it is his ambition
to be a teacher.
In testimony before this Commission Mr. Newman
availed himself of the Twelfth Article and refused to answer
questions concerning his present or past membership in the
Communist Party, or in organizations listed above.
Laura O’Brien.
Address: 346 Walnut Avenue, Roxbury, Mass,
Born: October 8, 1920, in Windham, Maine.
Education: Public schools and high school in Windham, Bridgton and
Portland, Maine.
Occupation: Housewife.
Maiden name: Laura Manchester.

4

Laura O’Brien was originally a resident of Maine. She
is a sister of Juanita Manchester Wojchowski who is referred to in another section of this report. She married
Walter A. O’Brien, Jr., on August 16, 1940.
We have received creditable evidence of the following
facts;

In 1946 they lived at 100 Myrtle Street, Boston, and at
that time Airs. O’Brien was a member of the Communist
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Party and the secretary of its West End branch. She was
formerly employed in the Progressive Book Shop, 8 Beach
Street, Boston. This book store was run under the auspices
of the Communist Party and for the party’s benefit. She
was instrumental in making arrangements in 1947 for a
Communist Party meeting at Boston at which the speaker
was William Z. Foster, present head of the Communist
Party of the United States. Mrs. O’Brien has, at different
times, been a solicitor for subscriptions to the “Daily
W orker,” a student at the Samuel Adams School, and attended a Communist Party Marxist School taught by
Manny Blum. She became a member of the Progressive
Party, Freedom of the Press Committee, Massachusetts
Council for American-Soviet Friendship, Minute Women
for Peace, International Workers Order, Civil Rights Congress, American Peace Crusade, New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, Boston Committee to Secure Justice
for the Rosenbergs, and New England Trade Union Council
for Negro Rights.
Up to the time of this report she has continued her activities, particularly in the Massachusetts Committee for the
Bill of Rights and the Progressive Party.
Mrs. O’Brien appeared as a witness before this Commision in Executive Session on March 2, and at Public Hearing on March 3, 1955. She availed herself of constitutional
privileges, including the Twelfth Article, on anjr questions
concerning her membership or office held in the Communist
Party, the New England Citizens Concerned for Peace,
the Freedom of the Press Committee, Council for AmericanSoviet Friendship, Minute Women for Peace, International
Workers Order, and the Committee to Secure Justice in
the Rosenberg case.

Walter A. O’Brien, Jr.
Address: 346 Walnut Avenue, Roxbury, Mass
December 19, 1914, in Portland, Maine
Education: Portland, Maine, public and parochial schools; State Teachers
College, Gorham, Maine, 1935.
Occupation: Automobile salesman.
Born;
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Walter A. O’Brien, Jr., was graduated from the State
Teachers College at Gorham, Maine, in 1935. He at no
time followed the teaching profession, but went to sea following his graduation. He spent approximately ten years
at sea, and in 1945 made his last trip in the Merchant
Marine. He became a radio operator aboard ship and was
a member of the Maritime Union. In 1940 he married
Laura Manchester. Since giving up the sea he has made
his home in and about Boston and at present is in the Roxbury area.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
in 1940 Mr. O’Brien became a member of the waterfront
section of the Communist Party. He has been, at different
times, a member of the Civil Rights Congress, the International Workers Order, the American Peace Crusade, the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, the American Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, the Committee to Secure Clemency for the Rosenbergs, and the
Progressive Party. Both he and his wife were sponsors for
the New England Citizens Conference for Peace. He was
on the faculty of the Samuel Adams School and one of the
subjects he taught was “the role the Communists play in
the labor movement.”
Mr. O’Brien became very active in the Progressive Party
at the time of its founding, and has continued his activity
in that party. At a meeting of the Progressive Party on
May 11, 1955, on the premises of the Community Church,
at which the speakers were Florence Luscomb, Edwin B.
Goodell, Jr., and Carl Marzani, who had been convicted of
fraud against the United States government for not disclosing on his application for employment that he had been
a member of an organization which advocated the violent
overthrow of the government, Mr. O’Brien was the person
who brought copies of Matusow’s book “False Witness”
for sale and carried home those that were not disposed of.
He also took up the collection. He was at different times
State Director and also was authorized to sign checks
drawn on the Progressive Party. As a delegate, he at-
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tended a convention of the Progressive Party in Chicago
in 1952. In 1948 he was a candidate for Congress from the
Tenth District, and in 1949 he was a candidate for mayor
of Boston.
In political and organizational activities, Mr. O’Brien
has been active with Daniel Boone Schirmer, Florence
Luscomb, Ann Burlak Timpson, Fannie Hartman, Elizabeth Gurley Flynn, William Z. Foster, Otis Hood, Helen
Johnson, and Myron L. Kumin.
He was a witness before this Commission at an Executive
Session on March 2 and at a Public Hearing on March 3,
1955. He availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth
Article of the Massachusetts Constitution and refused to
answer questions regarding his present or past membership
in the Communist Party, the Progressive Party, New England Conference for Peace, New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, Civil Rights Congress, and Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights.
Erik Gunnar Ollson.
Address; 9 Fales Avenue, Holden, Mass.
Born: Sweden, age 49 years. Naturalized, 1941, in Boston.
Occupation: Lathe operator.

Erik Ollson was born in Sweden and came to this country
when he was nineteen years of age. He first went to Chicago. The last twenty years he has been a resident of
Massachusetts. He was naturalized in Boston in 1941.
Mr. Ollson was a witness before this Commission, in
Executive Session, on April 14, 1954. At that time he
availed himself of the Constitutional privileges afforded
him under Article Twelve of the Massachusetts Declaration
of Rights, and refused to answer whether or not he then
was or had ever been a member of the Communist Party.
He specifically refused to answer whether or not he had been
a member of the Communist Party when he took the oath
of allegiance and became a naturalized citizen of the United
States.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that

1955.]

SENATE —No. 760.

149

Mr. Ollson has been a member of the Communist Party, and
at different times has been secretary and treasurer of the
Worcester branch of that party.
Frances Bradford Smith Olrich
Address: 8 Dennison Street, Roxbury, Mr
Born: Auburn, Maine.
Education; Edward Little High School, Auburn, Maine; Middlebury
College, Vermont, 2 years; Barnard College, A.8., 1937; Radcliffe
College, Postgraduate, 1938.
Married: Jerome Olrich, Cambridge, 1938

Mrs. Jerome Olrich has been a resident of Massachusetts
since she was a student at Radcliffe College in 1938. She
appeared as a witness before this Commission in Executive
Session December 15, 1954, and at a Public Hearing on
January 10, 1955. She invoked the Twelfth Article in refusing to answer whether or not she then was or had ever
been a member of the Communist Party, including the time
when she was a student at college.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Frances Olrich has been a member of the Communist Party;
that she taught under Communist Party auspices at the
Boston School for Marxist Studies; that she has been prominently identified with the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace, the New England Conference for Peace, the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, and the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee. At the time she
was a witness before this Commission she was a secretary of
a Home and School Association in Boston. It is our understanding that she has resigned that position. She has been
associated up to the present time in organizations with
Nathaniel Mills, Joseph and Sylvia Kelley, Helen Johnson,
Edith Abber, Otis Hood, Rhoda Truax Aldrich and Henry
Silberman.
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Jerome Olrich.
Address; 8 Dennison Street, Roxbury, Mass.
Born: New York City.
Education: New York University, 8.5., 1934, M.S., 1935; Harvard
Graduate School of Art and Sciences, on Fellowship, 1935-1937.
Occupation: Machinist and dye maker.
Service; United States Army Air Corps, Lieutenant.

Married: Frances Bradford Smith.

Jerome Olrich became a resident of Massachusetts when
he attended Harvard University from 1935 to 1937. He
married Frances Smith in 1938. He started working as a
machinist at the Submarine Signal Company in 1941. Prior
to that he had worked for some time as a chemist in Boston.
He also served as a Second Lieutenant in the Air Corps doing
radio maintenance and repair work. He is at present employed in a tool shop in Boston.
Mr. Olrich testified before this Commission in Executive
Session on December 15, 1954, and in a Public Hearing on
January 10, 1955. In his testimony he availed himself of
the privilege of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts
Declaration of Rights and refused to state whether or not
he then was or had ever been a member of the Communist
Party; whether he was a member of the Communist Party
when he worked as a machinist in Boston at the Submarine
Signal Company, when he was a student at college, when
he was an officer in the United States Army. He was formerly a member of the United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America and held no office in that union
except that of steward. He expressed himself before us as
having been opposed to Fascism, but he refused to express
an opinion on

Communism.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Olrich has been a member of the Communist Party, and
that he still is engaged in promoting the Communist line in
Boston and Cambridge.
As far back as 1941 he made a practice of bringing students with him on Sundays, through the Quincy area, selling from door to door copies of the magazine, “The Soviet
Power.” He obtained these magazines from the Progressive
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Book Shop which was then at 8 Beach Street, Boston. He
has been active since then in disposing of literature, either
published by the Communist Party or pamphlets and books
sympathetic to the Communist causes. He is still active in
the Progressive Party. He was a member and active worker
for the New England Conference for Peace and the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace. He is at present
active in promoting the interests of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
His activities in Communist causes has continued up to
the time of the writing of this report.
Mary

Rackliffe.

Address: 49 Bowdoin Street, Newton Highlands, MassBorn: October 13, 1913, in West Windsor, Vermont.
Education; Public schools of Newton, Mass.; Graduated Newton High
School; Graduated Radcliffe College, 1935, A.8.; Cum Laude, in
Sociology.

Maiden name: Mary Douglas.
Married: Claremont, New Hampshire. Divorced, Suffolk County, 1950

I

Mrs. Mary Rackliffe was a resident of Massachusetts at
the time of her graduation from Radcliffe. Following her
graduation she was employed for a short time as a secretary
for Harvard University and then in a like position at Columbia University. In January of 1942 she entered the
service of the government in the Office of Price Administration in Washington and later in New York. She continued
in this employment until 1947 when she left the government service.
As a witness before this Commission in Executive Session
on March 1, 1955, and at a Public Hearing on March 3,
1955, she invoked the privileges of the Twelfth Article and
refused to testify as to her occupation from 1947 until
1950. She testified that in 1950 she entered the employment of Little, Brown Company of Boston, where she has
been employed as a copy editor. She further testified that
as a copy editor she has only to do with the details of the
manuscript and has nothing to do with the editorial processes
or the subject matter to be published.
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Mrs. Rackliffe invoked the privileges of the Twelfth
Article and refused to answer questions as to whether or
not in 1948 and 1949 she had become affiliated in any way
with the Progressive Party; in 1954, a member of the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights; as to
whether or not she picketed the State House in Boston in
June of 1953 in protest of the execution of the Rosenbergs;
whether she had been at any time a member of the Civil
Rights Congress, the American-Soviet Friendship, or the
Communist Party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mary Rackliffe was employed by the Progressive Citizens
of America, the People’s Party of Connecticut, during a
period from 1947 to 1949.
We have also received creditable evidence that she became a member of the Communist Party in the late 30’s
and was active in the State of Connecticut in 1947 to 1949.
We have received creditable evidence that she was a member of the Progressive Citizens of America and Peoples
Party of Connecticut, American Women for Peace, Civil
Rights Congress, and that she was chairman of the speaker’s
bureau of the Massachusetts Council of the American-Soviet
Friendship, a member of the Minute Women for Peace,
New England Citizens Concerned for Peace, Massachusetts
Committee for the Bill of Rights, Boston Committee to
Secure Clemency in the Rosenberg case, and that she was
in the picket line in front of the State House in protest
against the execution of the Rosenbergs in June of 1953,
and that, as an officer of the Progressive Party, she was
authorized to sign checks drawn on the Progressive Party
bank account in Boston.
Sidney

Ravden.

Address; 36 Crawford Street, Roxbury, Mass,
Age: 54 years; born in New York City.
Education: New York public schools; graduate of Boston English High
School; Northeastern University two years.
Occupation: Mechanical.

Sidney Ravden is one of the foremost promoters in
Massachusetts for the “Daily Worker.” He is a leader of
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the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee and has been
instrumental in hiring the halls, preparing the meetings and
securing the speakers for that organization. He is a clearing house for subscriptions to the “Daily Worker” and
probably collects more money for “Daily Worker” subscriptions and contributions than any other Massachusetts
citizen. He is also interested in the Peoples Victory Forum.
He raised money for the defense of those accused of violations of the Smith Act and picketed the State House in
protest against the execution of the Rosenbergs. He has
been associated in movements and organizations with
Nathaniel Mills, Edith Abber, Florence Tamsky and Mary
Carlson.

’

We have received creditable evidence that he has been a
member of the Communist Party.
Sidney Ravden appeared as a witness before this Commission in executive session on January 25, 1954, and on
March 18, 1955. On those occasions he availed himself of
the privileges of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights
and refused to testify as to whether or not he is or was a
member of the Communist Party, an officer of the Freedom
of the Press Committee; whether or not he had hired Otis
Field Hall and other halls in Boston for meetings of the
Freedom of the Press Committee; whether or not he had
sold Communist literature, had collected money and sent
funds to the “Daily Worker
and had held meetings in
his own home to raise funds for the eleven Communists
who were convicted in New York for violations of the
Smith Act.
Elizabeth C

*

Raymond.

Address: Old Sudbury Road, Wayland, Mass.
Born: Lyndeboro, New Hampshire, August 22, 1908
Education; Wilton High School, New Hampshire; Radcliffe College,
A.8., 1929.
Occupation: New England Newsolip Service, Boston
Maiden name: Elizabeth Curtis.
Married: Richard C. Raymond at Wilton, New Hampshire; divorced

Mrs. Elizabeth C. Raymond appeared as a witness before
this Commission in executive session on April 5, 1954, and
at a public hearing on January 10, 1955. The first interest
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this Commission had in this witness was occasioned in its
investigation of the New England Citizens Concerned for
Peace.
As a

witness, Mrs. Raymond stated her name and address
and the fact that she was employed at the New England
Newsclip Service on School Street, Boston. She then told
the Commission that she had made up her mind that “it
would be best for me to rely on the Twelfth Article of the
Massachusetts Constitution.” She did precisely that. She
invoked that privilege when asked whether or not she had
been a member and secretary-treasurer of the New England
Citizens Concerned for Peace, the Minute Women for Peace;
was then or ever had been a member of the Communist
Party or the Communist Political Association, the Progressive Party, or the Massachusetts Council of American-Soviet
Friendship.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Elizabeth Raymond has been a member of the Communist
Party, the Massachusetts Council of American-Soviet
Friendship, the Minute Women for Peace, the Progressive
Party, and that she was the secretary-treasurer of the New
England Citizens Concerned for Peace. She is still active
in the Progressive Party. Her close associates in her activities have been, and still are at the time of the writing of this
report, Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., Ann Hale, Rhoda Truax
Aldrich, Florence Luscomb and Harry Silberman.
Minerva Roe.
Address: High Plain Street, Sharon, Mass.
Born: December 16, 1909, in North Andover, Mass.
Maiden name: Williams.
Married; George L. Roe, November 23, 1930, at Wollaston, Mass.
George

Address:

High

L. Roe.

Plain Street, Sharon, Mass,

Mrs. Minerva Roe was a witness before this Commission
in Executive Session on February 2, 1955, and at a Public
Hearing on February 3, 1955.
She availed herself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article
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of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to
state whether or not she was then or ever had been a member of the Communist Party, had held Communist Party
meetings in her home, or was a subscriber to the “Daily
Worker.”
She identified herself as a sister-in-law of Florence Williams, the wife of Martin Williams, who had been a ■witness
before this Commission. Still invoking the Twelfth Article
she refused to say whether or not she knew Alary Carlson,
Norman Satterthwaite, Charles Hoover Russell, Elizabeth
Gurley Flynn, Ann Burlak and Airs. Frances Hood; and
whether or not she had attended a showing of a motion picture, “Peace Will Win,” at the home of Charles Hoover
Russell in Sharon.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Airs. Roe has been a member of the Communist Party, a
member of the Roxbury branch of the Communist Political
Association; that she was active in promoting a reception
in Boston to Elizabeth Gurley Flynn; and that she attended
meetings in 1953 with Norman Satterthwaite, Herbert Zimmerman, Jean Bellefeuille and Frances Hood.
Roy Rogerson.

Address: 41 Sycamore Street, New Bedford, Mas;
Born; New Bedford,

August 2,

1919.

Education: New Bedford schools; New Bedford Vocational School and
Textile School.
Occupation: Machine shop employee
Married: Palmeda Matthews at New Bedford, January 29, 1950,
Service: U. S. Army March 18, 1942, to October 17, 1945

Palmeda (Crosley) Rogerson.
*

Address: 41 Sycamore Street, New Bedford, Mass.
Born: New Bedford, September 10, 1910.
Education: New Bedford elementary and high school

Roy Rogerson and his wife Palmeda were witnesses before
this Commission as a result of evidence of their activities
that came to the attention of our investigators in the New
Bedford area. They testified in both executive and public
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sessions. Mr. Rogerson is a member of the United Electrical
Radio and Machine Workers and was formerly on the Executive Board of this Local.
Mr. Rogerson invoked the Twelfth Article in refusing to
answer to present and past membership in the Communist
Party, whether or not he had ever been press director of
the Communist Party in New Bedford, had attended Communist Party conventions in New York City, was a member
of the American Committee for the Protection of the Foreign Born, had helped arrange May Day celebrations for
the Communist Party in New Bedford, knew Helen Johnson and arranged to have her speak in New Bedford on the
Communist inspired Warsaw Peace Conference, was a member of the Civil Rights Congress, the Progressive Party, the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee.
Palmeda Rogerson likewise invoked the Twelfth Article
and refused to answer regarding her present or past membership in the Communist Party, in the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, to soliciting subscriptions for the
“Daily Worker,” membership in the Progressive Party, and
knowledge of Edith Abber, Helen Johnson and Joseph
Figueireido.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
both Mr. and Mrs. Rogerson have been members of the
Communist Party and the other organizations inquired
about, and that they participated in the activities to which
their inquiry was directed, and to which they refused to
answer.

Norman J. Satterthwaite.
Address: 10 Berkeley Street, Quincy, Mass.
Born: July 13, 1915, in Dundee, Scotland;
August 17, 1940.
Education: Quincy High School, 1935.

naturalized in Boston,

Service: United States Navy, 27 months, fireman, 1/C
Occupation: Machinist assembler.

Norman J. Satterthwaite, a native of Scotland, was
brought to this country when he was four months old. With
the exception of the time that he was in the navy, he has
always been a resident of this Commonwealth.
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He was a witness before this Commission in Executive
Session on February 2, 1955, and at a Public Hearing on
February 3, 1955.
As a witness he availed himself of the privileges of the
Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights
and refused to answer questions as to his present or past
membership in the Communist Party; membership in the
Communist Party when he was in the United States Navy,
or when he became a naturalized citizen; membership in the
Civil Rights Congress; the Progressive Party; the Boston
Committee to Secure Clemency for the Rosenbergs; the
Boston Freedom of the Press Committee; and whether or
not he knew or had association with Charles Russell, Mrs.
Minerva Roe or Mary Carlson.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Satterthwaite has been a member of the Quincy Youth
Council which was an affiliation of the American Youth
Congress; that he has been associated with the Samuel
Adams School; was a member of the Civil Rights Congress,
the International Workers Order, the signatory of the letter of protest to Judge Medina during the trial of the Communist Party leaders in New York City; that he became
active in the Progressive Party, was a subscriber to the
“Daily Worker”, was a member of the Communist Party,
of the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights, the
Boston Committee to Secure Clemency in the Rosenberg
case, and the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee.
Our investigation disclosed that he had been associated
in the Communist Party with Emanuel Blum, Daniel Boone
Schirmer, Ann Garfield, Ann Burlak, Mary Carlson, Minerva
Roe and Jean Bellefeuille.
Joseph

Schechter.

Address: 6 Fairview Road, Peabody, Mass.
Born: New York

City.

Education: Peabody High School, 1933.
Service: United States Army, three years.
Occupation: Machine shop.
Married: To Rose Maron.
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Rose Schechter.
Born; June 19, 1916, in Peabody, Mass,
Maiden name; Rose Maron.

Joseph Schechter was born in New York City and completed eight years of schooling there. He spent three and
one half years in the army. He married Rose Maron in New
York City on May 17, 1942. Rose Maron was a native of
Massachusetts who was living in New York at the time.
Mr. Schechter was at one time a member of the Fur and
Leather Workers Union, and was on the District Council
and also the Executive Council of his Local.
Mr. Schechter was a witness before this Commission in
Executive Session on September 20, 1954, and Mrs. Schechter, also in Executive Session, on December 15, 1954.
Joseph Schechter availed himself of the privileges of the
Twelfth Article regarding his present or past membership in
the Communist Party, membership in the Independent
Workers Order, and on committees to secure clemency in
the Rosenberg case.
Rose Maron availed herself of constitutional privileges
and refused to answer whether or not she was now or ever
had been a member of the Communist Party, a member of
the Minute Women for Peace, the New England Citizens
Concerned for Peace, the subscription agent for the “Daily
Worker” in Peabody, member of the Independent Workers
Order, Progressive Party and the Committee to Secure
Clemency in the Rosenberg case.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
both Mr. and Mrs. Schechter have been members of the
Communist Party, and have been members of the various
organizations mentioned above.
Nathaniel Shelman.
Address: 79 Washington Street, Peabody, Masi
Born: September 23, 1919, in Milford, Mass.
Education: Boston schools; graduated from Memorial High School in
1936; postgraduate at Boston Latin; Summer course at Trinity
College.
Occupation; Factory Worker, formerly labor organizer,
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Nathaniel Shelman has been identified with United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers and the International
Fur and Leather Workers. He first joined the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers when he was employed
in 1942 as a machine operator at the Raytheon Plant in
Waltham, Massachusetts. Raytheon was then engaged in
defense work. He left Raytheon to become a field organizer
for the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers, and
he continued to be such an organizer until July, 1950. At
that time he moved to New Bedford and entered the employ of the Aerovox Corporation as an inspector. He later
moved to Peabody and became a member of the International Fur and Leather Workers Union in that city.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Nathaniel Shelman became a member of the Communist
Party in 1944 and subsequently recruited members into
the Party; that he was active in Communist Party affairs
in the New Bedford area in 1951; that he continued his
activity when he moved to Peabody; that he has been a
member of the American Youth for Democracy, Independent Workers Order, Progressive Citizens of America, the
Progressive Party, the Samuel Adams School: that he was
active in the Communist Party with Fannie Hartman, Ann
Burlak Timpson, Otis Hood, Emanuel Blum. Ann Garfield,
Dave Rosenberg, Robert Goodwin, Nathaniel Mills and
Nicholas Denesek.
Mr. Shelman appeared as a witness at the Executive Session, before this Commission, on August 10, 1954, and at a
public hearing on September 23, 1954, and on both occasions he invoked the privileges of the Twelfth Article of
the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights on all questions
regarding his Communist Party membership and other organizations, and associations.
Frank

Siegel.

Address: 19 Thornton Street, Revere, Ma
Age: 44 years.
Occupation: Labor leader.

Frank Siegel is a native of Massachusetts. He appeared
in Executive Session before this Commission on February 17,
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1954, at which time he was the president of Local 1282, associated with Distributive, Processing and Office Workers
of America. He testified in Public Session on February 24,
1954. His activities as president of that Local will be referred to more fully in the report of this Commission concerning its investigation of that Union.
In his several appearances as a witness before the Commission, Mr. Siegel availed himself of constitutional privileges and refused to answer whether or not he then was or
ever had been a member of the Communist Party, including the period in which he was active in the Distributive,
Processing and Office Workers of America, and also in the
United Office and Professional Workers of America.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Mr. Siegel had, over a period of years, been a very active
member of the Communist Party; that he used his office in
both Unions to spread Communist theory and propaganda;
that the mimeograph machines in his Union offices under
his control were at the disposal and for the use of spreading
Communist literature. We received evidence of his active
association with the Samuel Adams School. He was a member of the picket line in front of the State House in Boston,
protesting the execution of the Rosenbergs.
Henry

Silberman.

Address: 46 Lakeview Avenue, Cambridge, Mass.
Born: 1898, in Chicago, Illinois.
Education: Chicago schools; Harvard A.8., 1920.
Occupation: New England Newsclip Service, treasurer.

Henry Silberman was a witness before this Commission
in Executive Session on February 9, 1955, and in Public
Session on February 14, 1955.
He testified that following his graduation from Harvard
in 1920 he returned to Chicago for a short time, then went
to Newark, New Jersey, and in 1922 took up permanent residence in Massachusetts where he was married. He was engaged in his occupation in a store in Boston and then entered government service. When the war broke out he
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entered the employ of the Office of Price Administration, in
its Boston branch, as a price specialist. He later became a
price officer. He remained with the Office of Price Administration until 1944, when he resigned. He invoked his
constitutional privileges under the Twelfth Article of the
Massachusetts Declaration of Rights, and refused to testify
as to his occupation after leaving the Office of Price Administration in 1944 until he became associated in his present
business as treasurer of the New England Newsclip Service.
The fact that one other of the employees of the New England Newsclip Service has appeared before this Commission and availed herself of the privileges of the Twelfth
Article is within his knowledge.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Henry Silberman has been a member of the Communist
Party, and that he was very active in the Professional
Group of that party while he was still in the employ of the
United States government as an official of the Office of
Price Administration.
Mr. Silberman came to the attention of the Massachusetts Special Commission to Investigate Subversive Organizations in 1938, and on page 24 of House Document
No. 2100 appears the following:
Early in the course of the hearings, while the Commission was dealing
with Communistic activity, the Reverend Donald G. Lothrop and Henry
R. Silberman (both supporters of the American League Against War and
Fascism) requested that the course of investigation be broken to permit
the appearance of Nazi activity in Massachusetts. . . . There appeared
In fact, were they
later John L. Spivak of .
NewYork City.
fully aware of Spivak’s Communistic connections, it is doubtful if his
appearance would have been sponsored by ony one but the Communist
organizations themselves. This is another example by which the Communist Party operates.
.

I

.

...

It was Henry Silberman who first introduced Herbert
Philbrick to the Pro-Four Group of the Communist Party.
It was he who instructed Mr. Philbrick to discontinue attendance at his cell meetings and avoid Party headquarters.
He brought him to the apartment of Myron and Norma
Kumin, Revere Street, Boston. This was Philbrick’s first
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meeting with the Professional Group of the Communist
Party.

Mr. Silberman’s active associates in the Communist Party
Hartman, Richard Edsell, Norman Kumin,
Myron Kumin, Theodora Goldstein, Emanuel Blum, Rhoda
Truax Aldrich. He was a speaker at the Samuel Adams
School, a patron of the Youth on Parade dinner, sponsor of
the Civil Rights Congress, a member of the Progressive
Party. He is at present an active member of the Liberal
Citizens of Massachusetts and the Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
In his testimony before this Commission, Mr. Silberman
availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article of
the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to
answer questions concerning his past or present membership
in the Communist Party and the Pro-Four Group of that
party, his introduction of Herbert Philbrick to that Group,
his association in the Communist Party with Rhoda Truax
Aldrich, Richard Edsell, Myron Kumin, Norma Kumin,
his affiliation with the Civil Rights Congress, the Youth on
Parade dinner, his membership in the Progressive Party,
and whether or not he joined the Progressive Party under
the discipline and direction of the Communist Party.
were Fannie

Benjamin

Silver

Address: 4 Aetna Street, Worcester, Mass.
Bom; July 1, 1914.
Education: Worcester schools; Worcester Classical High School; Clark
University, two years.
Occupation: Machinist
Married: Evelyn Wellin at

Worcester

Evelyn

July 17, 1935.

Silver

Address: 4 Aetna Street, Worcester, Ma,
Bom: August 12, 1914.
Maiden name: Evelyn Wellin.
Married: Benjamin Silver.

Benjamin Silver and his wife, Evelyn Silver, were summoned to appear before this Commission, but the summons
Our investigators were informed
was not served on them.
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that they had left Worcester and had taken up residence in
another State. This Commission had received creditable
evidence that both Mr. and Mrs. Silver had been members
of the Communist Party.
Our information concerning Mr. Silver was as follows:
Following his attendance at Clark University in Worcester
he was
in several machine shops in and around
For
a
Worcester.
time he had lived in Rhode Island. While
he was in Rhode Island he became the State Secretary of
the Communist Party, and in 1941 was a candidate for
Presidential Elector and State Secretary. Fie attended the
State Convention of the Communist Party at the Flotel
Bradford in Boston in 1943 and addressed that Convention.
He was a member of the City Committee of the Communist Party in Rhode Island in 1940. In 1944 he was
elected President of the Worcester branch of the Communist Political Association at the headquarters of that Association which was then located on Front Street in Worcester.
He was a sponsor for a banquet at the Hotel Aurora in
Worcester on September 30, 1944, and celebrated the 25th
anniversary of the Communist movement in the United
States. He was a delegate from Worcester to the District
Convention of the Communist Political Association in Boston in July, 1945, and again in August, 1945, when the Communist Political Association was dissolved and the Communist Party was recreated.
He was a member of the State Committee of the Communist Party in 1945, was president and member of the
Executive Board of the Worcester branch of the Communist
Party in 1946, was a member of the State Board of the Communist Party in 1947, and also a member of the District
Board of the Communist Party in New England in 1947.
He was still active in communistic activities in Worcester
in 1954.

He became a member of the Progressive Party and continued his activity in that organization. He had been associated closely in the Communist Party with Fannie Hartman, Jack Green, Henry Grossman, Hugh de Gregory, and
Emanuel Blum.
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Concerning Mrs. Evelyn Silver, this Commission has received the following creditable evidence:
She became an active member of the Communist Party
in 1938. She served as financial secretary in Worcester of
both the Communist Political Association and the Communist party, and as late as 1949 she was a member of the
Executive Board of the Communist Party of Worcester.
She was a member of the Progressive Party and also of the
Minute Women for Peace.

Clifford W. Stone.
Address: 20 Clifton Street, Worcester, Mass.
Bom: October 2, 1910, at Worcester, Mass.
Occupation: Screw machine operator.
Education: Grammar and high schools.
Ida Stone.
Address: 20 Clifton Street, Worcester, Mass.
Born: April 24, 1917, at Worcester, Mass.
Education: Grammar and high schools.
Maiden name: Ida Margozian
Married: Clifford Stone at Worcester, in 1941.

Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Stone were witnesses before this
Commission in Executive Session on December 8, 1953.
Each was represented by counsel.
In his appearance, Mr. Stone invoked the privileges accorded him by Article Twelve of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and refused to answer as to whether or not
he then was or ever had been a member of the Communist
Party, a member of the Montachusetts branch or the
Worcester branch of that Party, had attended the Samuel
Adams School, had attended lectures on Marx, Engels and
Lenin philosophy held at the Parker House in Boston under
Communist Party auspices, and whether or not he knew
William Teto, Dirk Struik, Henry Grossman or Nat Shelman.

This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Clifford Stone has been a member of the Montachusetts
and the Worcester branches of the Communist Party; that
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he attended lectures both at the Samuel Adams School and
the Parker House; and that he knew William Teto, Nat
Shelman and Henry Grossman in the Communist Party.
Ida Stone also invoked the Twelfth Article in her appearance and refused to answer whether or not she has been a
member of the Communist Party, or the Montachusetts
or Worcester branches of that party.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Ida Stone has been a member of the Montachusetts and
Worcester branches of the Communist Party.
Florence Taivlsky.
Address: 56 Seaver Street, Roxbury, Mass.
Bom: New York City.
Education: New York public schools; Hunter College.
Married: Herman Tamsky,

Florence Tamsky was a native of New York City and a
graduate of Walton High School in New York. She attended
Hunter College, but did not graduate from it. She and her
husband Herman are residents of Roxbury.
Florence Tamsky first came to the attention of this Commission as the result of its inquiry into the Boston Freedom
of the Press Committee. Our original information was that
she hired the hall and made arrangements for several meetings of the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee, which
occurred before the start of the investigation of this Commission.
She was employed in November of 1953 as secretary in

s

the office of the District Director of the International Fur
and Leather Workers Union at 6 Beacon Street, Boston.
Her immediate superior was George Markham who was the
Educational Director of District One. At the time of her
first appearance as a witness before this Commission in Executive Session of January 5, 1954, she testified that she was
then unemployed, but that some time prior she had been
employed by the International Fur and Leather Workers
in their Boston office. Later, during our investigation into
the doings of the Distributive, Processing and Office Workers
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of America, we found that she had entered the employe of
that Union as secretary, and was engaged in secretarial work
for Frank Siegel, the Business Agent of that Union. There
are other findings in this report that both George Markham
and Frank Siegel have been members of the Communist
Party, and that both the labor unions by which Mrs. Tarnsky was employed were Communist-dominated or infiltrated.
During the continued investigation of this Commission,
Mrs. Tamsky was found to be an active member of the
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights of which
Nathaniel Mills was the executive head. Even though she
had ceased her employment with the International Fur and
Leather Workers Union, she was actively engaged both with
Nathaniel Mills and Nathaniel Shelman in the doings of the
Fur and Leather Workers as they concerned mass meetings
to be held by that Union in Peabody when the question of
financial and moral support for Ben Gold, its international
president, was raised. This was at the time when Mr. Gold
had been found guilty of perjury of having taken a false
oath under the Taft-Hartley law. Mrs. Tamsky was also
interested in the affairs of the Progressive Party of Massachusetts and attended meetings of that organization. The
last one prior to the filing of this report of which we received evidence was on the premises of the Community
Church of Boston on December 20, 1954.
We received creditable evidence that Florence Tamsky
has been a member of the Communist Party and was still
active in promoting the line of that Party up to and including the year 1955.
Her history of activities included advocacy for peace
along the line of the Communist espousal. She had been a
very active member of the New England Citizens Concerned
for Peace, The Minute Women for Peace, and was at the
head of the Committee for a Peace Weekend in August of
1950. She was also a member of the International Workers
Order and an insurance holder in that order.
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Edward T. Texeira.
Address: 111 Waumbeck Street, Roxbury, Mass
Bora: In New Bedford, Mass.
Age: Twenty-two years.

Education: New Bedford schools; high school two year
Occupation: Laborer.
Married: August 15, 1953, to Tillie Ruth Handelman.
Tillie Ruth Handelman Texeira.
Address: 111 Waumbeck Street, Roxbury, Masi
Born: In Phalanx, New Jersey.
Age: Twenty-four years.

Education: Cornell University, 1952, no degree
Occupation: Receptionist.

Mr. and Mrs. Texeira appeared in Executive Session of
this Commission on January 25, 1954. Mrs. Texeira availed
herself of the privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Constitution, and refused to answer questions regarding her activities prior to her coming to Massachusetts
in the year of 1952. She also declined on the same grounds
to answer any questions regarding Communism or subversive activities.

Mr. Texeira, outside of telling his education and occupation, also availed himself of the privileges of the Twelfth

4

Article and declined to answer any questions relating to
Communism and subversive activities. Our investigation
secured ample evidence of the participation of both Air.
and Airs. Texeira in the activities of the Labor Youth League,
the Young Progressives of America, the Boston Freedom of
the Press Committee, and the Massachusetts Committee
for the Bill of Rights. Our investigation secured evidence
they are following the Communist Party line and are members of organizations which are on the subversive list of the
Attorney General in the United States.
Air. and Mrs. Texeira are known to have attended classes
in Communism under the leadership of Edith Abber at the
homes of Barbara Bennett and Juanita Wojchowski. Pictures taken of the picket line protesting the execution of
the Rosenbergs show that Air. and Mrs. Texeira were active
on that occasion.
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We consider that on the evidence submitted and not conreason to believe
they were, at least until January 25, 1954, engaged in Communist activities.

tradicted by Mr. and Mrs. Texeira there is

Ann Burlak

Timpson.

Address: 11 Wabeno Street, Roxbury, Mass,
Married: To Arthur Timpson.
Maiden name: Ann Burlak.
Arthur

Timpson.

Address: 11 Wabeno Street, Roxbury, Mass.
Married: To Ann Burlak.

Ann Burlak Timpson has been a member of the National
Committee of the Communist Party of the United States.
Her long history as a Communist dates back almost twentyfive years. She has been one of its leading spirits in Massachusetts. Her husband, Arthur Timpson, has also long been
identified with Communist movements, and this Commission has received creditable evidence of the activities of
both of them in the Communist Party. Mrs. Timpson appeared as a witness before this Commission in Executive
Session on April 5, 1954. She availed herself of Constitutional privileges and refused to answer questions of both
present or past membership in the Communist Party.
Mrs. Timpson is actively associated with Florence Tarnsky, Otis Hood;, Nathaniel Mills, Edith Abber, Juanita
Wojchowski, Laura O’Brien and Frances Olrich. She
taught at the Samuel Adams School. She has been very
active in the Freedom of the Press Committee, and our investigation would indicate that she is still giving orders for
Communist Party directions in Massachusetts.
Norton Werksman

Ruth Werksman.

Address; 9 Worcester Road, Sharon, Mass.
Born; Port Chester, New York.
Education: High school; New York University one year.
Occupation: Printing business.
Wife: Ruth Werksman.
Education: Dorchester High School for Girls.
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The attention of the Commission was drawn to Mr. and
Mrs. Werksman as a result of its investigation of Charles
Hoover Russell, and in particular to the showing of a moving
picture “Peace Will Win” at his home. Both Mr. and Mrs.
Werksman were summoned as witnesses before this Commission in Executive Session on December 15, 1954. They
both were asked whether or not they had attended a meeting at the home of Charles Russell in Sharon when that picture was shown. They both availed themselves of the
Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights,
in refusing to answer that question. Mr. Werksman availed
himself of the same privilege when asked whether or not he
knew Edwin B. Goodell, Jr., Edwin Garfield, Charles
Hoover Russell and Nathaniel Mills. He testified that he
was not now a member of the Communist Party, but invoked Constitutional rights and refused to testify whether
or not he had been a member of the Communist Party at any
time since November of 1951.
Mrs. Werksman testified that she is not now a member
of the Communist Party but refused to answer, under the
privileges of the Twelfth Article, as to whether or not she
had been a member of the Communist Party at any t'me
since November of 1951.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
both Mr. and Mrs. Werksman have been members of the
Communist Party.
Florence Williams.
Address: 11 Wabeno Street, Roxbury, Mass.
Occupation: Secretary, Distributive, Processing and Office Workers of
America.

k

Married: To Martin Williams, organizer of the United Electric Radio
and Machine Workers.

Florence Williams was summoned before this Commission in Executive Session on February 19, 1954. At that
time she was employed as secretary to Frank Siegel in the
office of the Local 1282 of the Distributive, Processing and
Office Workers of America. She had formerly been employed by the.United Office and Professional Workers of
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was connected with that or-

ganization.

In her testimony before this Commission Mrs. Williams
invoked the Twelfth Article and refused to answer whether
or not she was then or ever had been a member of the Communist Party, or had ever attended classes as a member of
the Communist Party in which the doctrines of Marx,
Lenin and Stalin were taught.
Since her testimony before us, Mr. and Mrs. Williams
have moved to California. The house in which the Williams’
lived in Roxbury was in the same building in which Ann
Burlak Timpson lives. During the course of our investigation, both Mr. and Mrs. Williams were observed at meetings with Ann Burlak Timpson, Mr. and Mrs. Otis Hood,
Peggy Schirmer, Herbert Zimmerman, Sidney Ravden,
Edith Abber and Sylvia Kelley.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Florence Williams has been a member of the Communist
Party.

Charles

Wojchowskl

Address; 107 Brunswick Street, Roxbury, Mass
Born; Canterbury, Connecticut,
Education: Public schools at Canterbury, Connecticut;

Griswold High
School, Griswold, Conn.; Randall Art School, Hartford, Conn
Occupation: Radial Drill Operator.
Service: U. S. Air Force.
Married: To Juanita Ann Manchester.

Charles Wojchowski was a native of Connecticut where
he attended grammar and high schools and graduated from
the Griswold High School in Griswold, Connecticut. At
the age of nineteen he enlisted as a volunteer in the United
States Air Force in 1943. He served nearly three years in
that Force; became a tail gunner, flew many missions in
the Pacific, and attained the rank of Staff Sergeant, which
rank he held at the time of his discharge. Following his
discharge, he attended Art School in Connecticut for three
years under the G. I. Bill of Rights. In 1949 he married
Juanita Manchester and shortly thereafter they moved to
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Boston. There is a separate account of his wife in this report.
After coining to Boston, Mr. Wojchowski eventually entered the employment of the Allis Chalmers Manufacturing
Company in Hyde Park. His occupation was a radial drill
operator. He joined the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers Union which represented the workers of that
shop. He became the recording secretary of Local 239 and
also a member of the Executive Board and had held both
of these offices for three years before his testimony before
this Commission.
There was creditable evidence before this Commission
that Mr. Wojchowski has been an active member of the
Communist Party, that he was a leader in the Labor Youth
League, and was also very active in the Boston Freedom of
the Press Committee. Classes in the doctrine of Marx,
Engels, Lenin and Stalin were taught under Communist
Party auspices in his house, by both Edith Abber and by
his wife Juanita.
In answer to questions before this Commission as to the
above activities, he availed himself of the privilege of the
Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Bill of Rights. He
did testify that he recognized Fascism as a threat to this
country but not Communism.
Juanita Ann Manchester Wojchowski.
Address: 107 Brunswick Street, Roxbury, Mass
Born: In Bridgton, Maine.
Education: Maine public schools; Maine State Teachers College.
Married: To Charles Wojchowski.
Maiden name: Juanita Manchester

&

Mrs. Wojchowski was born in Bridgton, Maine. She attended schools in Maine and also the Maine State Teachers
College. Following her schooling she moved to Hartford,
Connecticut, where she was employed in office work. At
no time did she ever teach school. While in Connecticut,
she married Charles Wojchowski in 1950, and shortly after
moved to Boston. Her husband was employed, at the time
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of her appearances before this Commission, at the plant of
Allis Chalmers in Hyde Park.
This witness testified before this Commission in Executive Hearing on January 25, 1954, and in Public Hearing
on March 18, 1954. She continually invoked her constitutional privileges on matters relevant to this investigation
and refused to answer on matters or activities relevant to
Communism or subversive organizations.
There was creditable evidence received by this Commission that Juanita Ann Wojchowski has been a member of
the following organizations: The Communist Paiiy, the
Labor Youth League, the Young Progressives of America,
the Boston Freedom of the Press Committee; that she has
conducted classes in Marxism in her own home, and the
instructors were herself and Edith Abber. She also conducted Labor Youth League classes in her home. She distributed over various periods of time Communist literature.
Among the textbooks used in her classes were the “Communist Manifesto” and the “History of the Communist
Party and the Soviet Union.” She picketed the State House
in Boston in protest against the execution of the Rosenbergs, and also on another occasion was a member of a picket
line protesting the conviction of Willis McGee.
The sister of Mrs. Wojchowski, Laura, married Walter
A. O’Brien, Jr. Both Mr. and Mrs. (Laura) O’Brien are
mentioned in other parts of this report.
Hyman

Zeserson

Elizabeth Zeserson.

Address: 7 Worcester Road, Sharon, Mass.
Education: Boston Latin School, 1931.
Occupation: Salesman.
Married: To Elizabeth Zeserson.

Mr. and Mrs. Zeserson came to the attention of this
Commission primarily as a result of our inquiry into the
activities of Charles Hoover Russell of Sharon. They both
testified in Executive Session before this Commission on
December 15, 1954. Each of them took advantage of the
privileges of the Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights when asked whether or not either had ever
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been a member of the Communist Party. They both denied
present membership. They both refused to testify, still
invoking the Twelfth Article, as to whether or not they had
been present in the home of Charles Hoover Russell when
the motion picture “Peace Will Win” was shown, and they
declined under the same privileges to say whether or not
they knew Charles Hoover Russell.
All three were residents of the same town and lived within
easy distance of one another. This Commission has received
creditable evidence that both Mr. and Mrs. Zeserson have
been members of the Communist Party.

Herbert Zimmerman.
Address; 103 Harvard Street, Dorchester, Mass.
Born: October 23, 1925, in Boston, Mass.
Education: Boston schools; Dorchester High School for Boys; Military
schools; California Labor School; Massachusetts Trade Shop School.
Service; United States Navy two and one half years; musician 2nd class.
Occupation: Machinist.

Mr. Zimmerman is a native of Boston, attended Boston
schools and graduated from Dorchester High School for
Boys. He enlisted in the United States Navy, served for
two and one half years and was discharged with the rating
of musician, 2nd class, on July 26, 1946. He was stationed
in Washington, D. C., and then was sent with the Commodore’s band to Trinidad in the British West Indies. Following his discharge he received benefits under the G. I. Bill
of Rights. He took courses in the California Labor School
in San Francisco, California, and he attended classes there
from January, 1947, to the end of that year. At that school
he studied economics, history of trade union movement in
America, the history of the Jewish people in America, and
problems dealing with the strengthening of the trade union
movement in America. He then returned to Boston where
he worked at various jobs and finally continued his education at the Massachusetts Trade Shop School under the
benefits coming to him from the G. I. Bill of Rights. This
course lasted sixty-four weeks. The course consisted in instructions in the running of the lathe, milling machines,
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shapers, the theory and technical aspects of working in a
machine shop, mathematics and blueprint reading. This
course was during the years 1950 and 1951. Since that time
he has been gainfully occupied as a machinist following the
trade which he learned at the Massachusetts School.
The first attention of this Commission to Mr. Zimmerman
came as a result of his activities in the Boston Freedom of
the Press Committee. He was observed by our investigators bringing literature of a Communistic nature to meetings of this organization and selling it.
During the course of our investigation we secured creditable evidence that Mr. Zimmerman has been a member of
the Communist Party, the Labor Youth League, the Young
Progressives of America, the Massachusetts Committee for
the Bill of Rights and the Progressive Party; that he has
been very active as an educational director and a literary
director in both the Communist Party and the Labor Youth
League; that he took an active participation in raising funds
in aid of the eleven Communists who were convicted in
Judge Medina’s Court in New York for violation of the
Smith Act. Our investigators have observed his activities
up to the present time in the Massachusetts Committee for
the Bill of Rights. His intimates in his activities have been
Otis Hood, Nathaniel Mills, Edith Abber, Ann Burlak,
William Harrison and Benjamin Landey.
Mr. Zimmerman testified as a witness before this Commission in Executive Session on January 5, 1954, and in
Public Hearing on March 18, 1954. At these hearings he
availed himself of his constitutional privileges under the
Fifth Amendment to the United States Constitution and the
Twelfth Article of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights,
and refused to testify on matters involving his membership
in the Communist Party at any time, including the years
when he was in the United States Navy, when he was receiving benefits under the G. I. Bill of Rights, and up to
the date of the Public Hearing. He also refused to answer,
under the same constitutional privileges, whether or not he
has been a member of the Labor Youth League, literary director of the younger section of the Cofmmunist Party, the
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Young Progressives of Massachusetts, and whether or not
he sold or distributed pamphlets accusing the United States
of spreading germ warfare in Korea and being the aggressor
in Korea.

Anna Lena Zinchuk.
Address: 176 Summit Avenue, Quincy, Mass
Education; Quincy Grammar School and High School; Emerson College,
Bridgewater State Teachers College, B.S. in Education, 1940.
Occupation: Formerly teacher; now housewife.
%

Maiden

name:

Sternberg.

Married: Michael Zinchuk, January 20, 1952,

hi

Airs. Anna Zinchuk appeared as a witness before this
Commission in Executive Session on March 5, 1954. It
was her testimony that following her graduation from the
Bridgewater State Teachers College she started teaching in
the Quincy schools and continued to teach until she resigned in 1953.
She married Michael Zinchuk at Quincy on June 20, 1952.
Her husband graduated from Massachusetts Institute of
Technology in 1937, and the following year secured his
Master’s Degree at Harvard. He had worked on scientific
work in Dayton, Ohio, following his graduation, and at the
time of her appearance before this Commission her husband
was employed at the Cambridge Research Laboratory.
As a witness before this Commission Airs. Zinchuk availed
herself of the privileges of the Fifth Amendment of the
United States Constitution and the Twelfth Article of the
Alassachusetts Declaration of Rights when asked concerning her present or past membership in the Communist
Party, whether or not she had ever been an officer of that
Party, and whether or not she was a member of the Communist Party when she took the teacher’s oath in Massachusetts on October 21, 1935.
This Commission has received creditable evidence that
Anna Zinchuk has been a member of the Communist Party,
the Communist Political Association, and at different times
has been an executive secretary, financial secretary and educational director of the Quincy branch of the Communist
Party.
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LIST OF SUBVERSIVE ORGANIZATIONS.

United States

Department

of

Justice,

April 1, 1954.

Following is a consolidated list of organizations previously
designated as subversive pursuant to executive order No.
10450, compiled from memoranda of the Attorney General
dated April 29, July 15, September 28, 1953, and January 22, 1954.
Abraham Lincoln Brigade.
Abraham Lincoln School, Chicago, Illinois.
Action Committee to Free Spain Now.
Alabama People’s Educational Association (see Communist Political
Association).

American Association for Reconstruction in Yugoslavia, Inc.
American Branch of the Federation of Greek Maritime Unions.

American Christian Nationalist Party.
American Committee for European Workers’ Relief (see Socialist
Workers Party).
American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born.
American Committee for Spanish Freedom.
American Committee for the Settlement of Jews in Birobidjan, Inc.
American Committeefor Yugoslav Relief, Inc.
American Committee to Survey Labor Conditions in Europe.
American Council for a Democratic Greece, formerly known as the
Greek American Council; Greek American Committee for National Unity.
American Council on Soviet Relations.
American Croatian Congress.
American Jewish Labor Council.
American League Against War and Fascism.
American League for Peace and Democracy.
American Lithuanian Workers Literary Association (also known as
Amerikos Lietuviu Darbininku Literatures Draugija).
American National Labor Party.
American National Socialist League.
American National Socialist Party.
American Nationalist Party.
American Patriots, Inc.
American Peace Crusade.
American Peace Mobilization.
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American Poles for Peace.

American Polish Labor Council.
American Polish League.
American Rescue Ship Mission (a project of the United American
Spanish Aid Committee).
American-Russian Fraternal Society.
American-Russian Institute, New York, also known as the American
Russian Institute for Cultural Relations with the Soviet Union.
American Russian Institute, Philadelphia.
American Russian Institute of San Francisco.
American Russian Institute of Southern California, Los Angeles.
American Slav Congress.
American Women for Peace.
American Youth Congress.
American Youth for Democracy.
Armenian Progressive League of America.
Associated Klans of America.
Association of Georgia Klans.
Association of German Nationals (Reichsdeutsche Vereinigung).
Association of Lithuanian Workers (also known as Lietuviu Darbininku Susivienijimas)
Ausland-Organization der NSDAP, Overseas Branch of Nazi Party
Baltimore Forum.
Black Dragon Society.
Boston School for Marxist Studies, Boston, Mass.
Bridges-Robertson-Schmidt Defense Committee.
Bulgarian American People’s League of the United States of America.

hi

California Emergency Defense Committee.
California Labor School, Inc., 321 Divisadero Street, San Francisco,
California.
Carpatho-Russian People’s Society.
Central Council of American Women of Croation Descent, also
known as Central Council of American Croatian Women, National
Council of Croatian Women.
Central Japanese Association (Beikoku Chuo Nipponjin Kai).
Central Japanese Association of Southern California.
Central Organization of the German-American National Alliance
(Deutsche-Amerikanische Einheitsfront).
Cervantes Fraternal Society.
China Welfare Appeal, Inc.
Chopin Cultural Center.
Citizens Committee for Harry Bridges.
Citizens Committee of the Upper West Side (New York City).
Citizens Committee to Free Earl Browder.
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Citizens Emergency Defense Conference.
Citizens Protective League.
Civil Rights Congress and its affiliated organizations, including:
Civil Rights Congress for Texas.
Veterans Against Discrimination of Civil Rights Congress of New
York.

Civil Rights Congress for Texas (see Civil Rights Congress).
Columbiani

Comite Coordinator Pro Republica Espanola.
Committee for a Democratic Far Eastern Policy.
Committee for Constitutional and Political Freedom.
Committee for Nationalist Action.
Committee for Peace and Brotherhood Festival in Philadelphia.
Committee for the Defense of the Pittsburgh Six.
Committee for the Negro in the Arts.
Committee for the Protection of the Bill of Rights.
Committee for World Youth Friendship and Cultural Exchange.
Committee to Aid the Fighting South.
Committee to Defend Marie Richardson.
Committee to Uphold the Bill of Rights.
Commonwealth College, Mena, Arkansai
Communist Party U. S. A., its subdivisions, subsidiaries and affiliates.

Communist Political Association, its subdivisions, subsidiaries and
affiliates, including:

Alabama People’s Educational Association.
Florida Press and Educational League.
Oklahoma League for Political Education.
People’s Educational and Press Association of Texas.
Virginia League for People’s Education.
Congress of American Revolutionary Writers,
Congress of American Women.
Connecticut Committee to Aid Victims of the Smith Act.
Connecticut State Youth Conference.
Council for Jobs, Relief and Housing,
Council for Pan-American Democracy
Council of Greek Americans.
Council on African Affairs.
Croatian Benevolent Fraternity.
Dai Nippon Butoku Kai (Military Virtue Society of Japan or Military Art Society of Japan).
Daily Worker Press Club.
Daniels Defense Committee.
Dante Alighieri Society (between 1935 and 1940).
Dennis Defense Committee.
Detroit Youth Assembly.
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Emergency Conference to Save Spanish Refugees (founding body of
the North American Spanish Aid Committee).
Families of the Baltimore Smith Act Victims.
Families of the Smith Act Victims.
Federation of Italian War Veterans in the U. S. A., Inc. (Associazione Nazionale Combattenti Italiani, Federazione degli Stati
Uniti d’America).
Finnish-American Mutual Aid Societ
Florida Press and Educational League (see Communist Political
Association).

Frederick Douglass Educational Center.
Freed om Stage, Inc.
Friends of the New Germany (Freunde des Neuen Deutschlanc
Friends of the Soviet Union.

Garibaldi American Fraternal Society.
George Washington Carver Schoi il, New York City,
German-American Bund (Amerik ideutscher Volksbund)
German-American Republican Le ague.
German-American Vocational League (Deutsche-Amerikanische
Berufsgemeinschaft)

Harlem Trade Union Council.
Hawaii Civil Liberties Committee
Heimuska Kai, also known as Nc kubei Heieka Gimusha Kai, Zaibel
Nihonjin, Heivaku Gimusha Kai, and Zaibei Heimusha Kai
(Japanese residing in American Military Conscripts Association).
Hellenic-American Brotherhood.
Hinode Kai (Imperial Japanese Reservists).
Hinomaru Kai (Rising Sun Flag Society
a group of Japanese
War Veterans).
Hokubei Zaigo Shoke Dan (North American Reserve Officers Association).

Hollywood Writers Mobilization for Defense
Hungarian-American Council for Democracy
Hungarian Brotherhood.

Independent Socialist League.

Industrial Workers of the World.
International Labor Defense.
International Workers Order, its

;übdivisions, subsidiaries and af-

filiates.

Japanese Association of America.
Japanese Overseas Central Society (Kaigai Dobo Chuo Kai
Japanese Overseas Convention, Tokyo, Japan, 1940.
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Japanese Protective Association (Recruiting Organization).
Jefferson School of Social Science, New York City.
Jewish Culture Society.
Jewish People’s Committee.
Jewish People’s Fraternal Order.
Jikyoku Linkai (The Committee for the Crisis).
Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Committee.
Joint Council of Progressive Italian-Americans, Inc.
Joseph Weydemeyer School of Social Science, St. Louis, Missouri.
Kibei Seinen Kai (Association of U. S. Citizens of Japanese Ancestry who have returned to America after studying in Japan).
Knights of the White Camellia.
Ku Klux Klan.
Kyffhaeuser, also known as Kyffhaeuser League (Kyffhaeuser Bund),
Kyffhaeuser Fellowship (Kyffhaeuser Kameradschaft).
Kyffhaeuser War Relief (Kyffhaeuser Kriegshilfswerk).

Labor Council for Negro Rights.
Labor Research Association, Inc.
Labor Youth League.
League of American Writers.
Lictor Society (Italian Black Shirts.)
Macedonian-American People’s League.
Mario Morgantini Circle.
Maritime Labor Committee to Defend A 1 Lannon.
Massachusetts Minute Women for Peace.
Maurice Braverman Defense Committee.
Michigan Civil Rights Federation.
Michigan School of Social Science.
Nanka Teikoku Gunyudan (Imperial Military Friends Group or
Southern California War Veterans).
National Association of Mexican Americans (also known as Association Nacional Mexico-Americans).
National Blue Star Mothers of America (not to be confused with the
Blue Star Mothers of America organized in February, 1942).
National Committee for Freedom of the Press.
National Committee for the Defense of Political Prisoners.
National Committee to Win the Peace.

National Conference on American Policy in China and the Far East
(a Conference called by the Committee for a Democratic Far
Eastern Policy).
National Council of Americans of Croatian Descent.
National Council of American-Soviet Friendship.
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National Federation for Constitutional Liberties.
National Labor Conference for Peace.
National Negro Congress.
National Negro Labor Council.
Nationalist Action League.
Nationalist Party of Puerto Rico,
Nature Friends of America (since 1935)
Negro Labor Victory Committee.
New Committee for Publications.
Nichibei Kogyo Kaisha (The Great Fujii Theatre).
North American Committee to Aid Spanish Democracy.
North American Spanish Aid Committee.
North Philadelphia Forum.
Northwest Japanese Association
Ohio School of Social Sciences.
Oklahoma Committee to Defend Political Prisoners
Oklahoma League for Political Education (see Communist

Political

Association).

Original Southern Klans, Incorporated.
Pacific Northwest Labor School, Seattle,
Palo Alto Peace Club.

Washington.

Partido del Pueblo of Panama 'operating in the Canal Zone).
Peace Information Center.
Peace Movement of Ethiopia.
People’s Drama, Inc.
People’s Educational and Presi A sociation of Texas (see Communist
Political Association).
People’s Educational Association (incorporated under name Los
Angeles Educational Association, Inc.), also known as People’s
Educational Center, People’s University, People’s School.
People’s Institute of Applied Religion.
People’s Radio Foundation, Inc.
Philadelphia Labor Committee for Negro Rights.
Philadelphia School of Social Science and Art.
Photo League (New York City).
Political Prisoners’ Welfare Committee.
Polonia Society of the IWO.
Progressive German-Americans, also known as Progressive GermanAmericans of Chicago.
Proletarian Party of America.
Protestant War Veterans of the United States, Inc,
Provisional Committee of Citizens for Peace, Southwest Area.
Puertorriquenos Unidos (Puerto Ricans United).
Quad City Committee for Peace.
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Revolutionary Workers League.

Romanian-American Fraternal Society.
Russian American Society, Inc.
Sakura Kai (Patriotic Society, or Cherry Association, composed of
veterans of Russo-Japanese War).
Samuel Adams School, Boston, Massachusett
Santa Barbara Peace Forum.
Schappes Defense Committee
Schneiderman-Darcy Defense Committee.
School of Jewish Studies, New York City.
Seattle Labor School, Seattle, Washington.
Serbian-American Fraternal Society
Serbian Vidovdan Council.
Shinto Temple!
Silver Shirt Legion of America.
Slavic Council of Southern Califc ma
Slovak Workers Societ

Slovenian-American National Council.
Socialist Workers Party, including American Committee for European Workers’ Relief.
Socialist Youth League (see Workers Party)
Sokoku Kai (Fatherland Society).
Southern Negro Youth Congress.
Suiko Sha (Reserve Officers Association, Los Angeles).
Tom Paine School of Social Science, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
Tom Paine School of Westchester, New York.
Tri-State Negro Trade Union Council.
Ukrainian-American Fraternal Union.
Union of American Croatians.
Union of New York Veterans,
United American Spanish Aid Committee

United Committee of Jewish Societies and Landsmanschaft Federations (also known as Coordination Committee of Jewish Landsmanschaften and Fraternal Organizations).
United Committee of South Slavic Americans.
United Harlem Tenants and Consumers Organization
United May Day Committee.
United Negro and Allied Veterans of America,
Veterans Against Discrimination of Civil Rights Congress of New
York (see Civil Rights Congress).
Veterans of the Abraham Lincoln

Brigade,

Virginia League for People’s Education (see Communist Political
Association).
Voice of Freedom Committee.
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Walt Whitman School of Social Science, Newark, New Jersey.
Washington Bookshop Association.
Washington Committee for Democratic Action.
Washington Committee to Defend the Bill of Rights.
Washington Commonwealth Federation.
Washington Pension Union.
AVisconsin Conference on Social Legislation.
Workers Alliance (since April 1936).
Workers Party, including Socialist Youth League
Yiddisher Kultur Farband.
Young Communist League.
Yugoslav-American Cooperative Home, Inc.
Yugoslav Seaman’s Club, Inc.
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MEMORANDUM.

April 4,

1955

To: Heads of Departments and Agencies.
From: The Attorney General.
Subject: Designation of Organizations in Connection with the Federal
Employee Security Program.

The following organizations to which notice of proposed
designation within the purview of Executive Order No.
10450 was given in accordance with the rules of procedure
promulgated April 29, 1953 (Title 28, Chapter 1, Part 41,
CFR), have failed to file proper notice of contest and are
therefore designated pursuant to Executive Order No. 10450.
Benjamin Davis Freedom Committee.
Civil Liberties Sponsoring Committee of Pittsburgh.
Comite pro Derechos Civiles (see Puerto Rican Comite pro Libertados
Civiles).

Committee to Abolish Discrimination in Maryland (see Congress
against Discrimination; Maryland Congress against Discrimination; Provisional Committee to abolish Discrimination in the
State of Maryland).
Committee to defend the Rights and Freedom of Pittsburgh’s Political Prisoners.

Congress against Discrimination (see Committee to abolish Discrimination in Maryland).
Congress of the Unemployed.
East Bay Peace Committee.
Guardian Club.

Independent Party (Seattle, Washington) (see Independent People’s
Party).

Independent People’s Party (see Independent Party).

Johnson-Forest Group (see Johnsonites).
Johnsonites (see Johnson-Forest Group).
League for Common Sense.
Maryland Congress against Discrimination (see Committee to abolish
Discrimination in Maryland).
Michigan Council for Peace.
National Committee to win Amnesty for Smith Act Victims.
People’s Programs (Seattle, Washington).
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People’s Rights Party.
Pittsburgh Arts Club.
Provisional Committee on Latin American Affairs.
Provisional Committee to abolish Discrimination in the State of
Maryland (see Committee to abolish Discrimination in Maryland).
Puerto Rican Comite pro Libertades Civiles (CLC) (see Comite
pro Derechos Civiles).
Queensbridge Tenants League.
Syracuse Women for Peace.
Trade Union Committee for Peace (see Trade Unionists for Peace).
Trade Unionists for Peace (see Trade Union Committee for Peace).
United Defense Council of Southern California.

The following six organizations have filed proper notices
of contest and no determination has been arrived at to date:
Massachusetts Committee for the Bill of Rights.
Everybody’s Committee to Outlaw War.

Californians for the Bill of Rights.
The Elsinore Progressive League.
Idaho Pension Union.
National Council of the Arts, Sciences and Professions.

w
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SUPPLEMENTAL STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE WILLIAM I. RANDALL.

I have signed the Interim Report of the Special Commission on Communism, Subversive Activities and Related
Matters, but believe that a statement is in order to clarify
my views in certain aspects.
It is a very difficult task for one person to write a report
for seven persons to agree upon, and I know that our counsel has worked long and hard on this task. I cannot agree
with everything that is in this report and with much of the
language. There is a lack of conciseness that will lead to
confusion, in my opinion. Then, there are certain things
in the report that either should not be included or are not
explained as they should be. As an example, on page 16 of
that part of the report having to do with the New England
Citizens Concerned For Peace, the name of Rev. Kenneth
DeP. Hughes is mentioned as a signer for the committee.
I believe his name should have been omitted from the report.
I cite another example on page 23 of the report where the
name of Professor Mervin Jules is mentioned without explanation of any sort. This person admitted being a communist from the years 1937 to 1941, and denied being a member since; this should have been noted in this section of the
report, in my opinion.
I believe that a further word should be written about
Charles H. Russell, whose testimony before the Commission is quoted in full. From reading his testimony the
reader can come to his own conclusions on this person. I,
personally, do not believe he was ever a member of the
Communist Party, although I do think he is misguided and
immature in his judgment.
In my opinion the Communist Party is still operating in
this Commonwealth. The Communist is a fanatic whom it
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is difficult, if not impossible, to understand, and he is
dangerous. For this reason we should do all in our power
to combat him and to prevent his doing any damage whatsoever. The ordinary citizen of this Commonwealth has
too much common sense to be in any real danger of being
subverted, however.

WILLIAM I. RANDALL.

w
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